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NOMINATIONS OF: 
MARY SCHAPIRO, OF NEW YORK, 

CHAIRMAN-DESIGNATE, 
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION; 

CHRISTINA D. ROMER, OF CALIFORNIA, 
CHAIRMAN-DESIGNATE, 

COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS; 

AUSTAN D. GOOLSBEE, OF ILLINOIS, 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, 

COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS; 

CECILIA E. ROUSE, OF NEW JERSEY, 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, 

COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS; 

DANIEL K. TARULLO, OF MARYLAND, 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, 

BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE 
FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 15, 2009 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met at 10 a.m., in room SD–538, Dirksen Senate 

Office Building, Senator Christopher J. Dodd (Chairman of the 
Committee) presiding. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CHRISTOPHER J. DODD 

Chairman DODD. The Committee will come to order, if we may. 
We have got a very busy morning this morning. 

Let me first of all welcome all of my colleagues who are here. I 
want to make a particular warm welcome to Mark Warner, our 
new colleague who is here this morning, our new Senator from the 
State of Virginia. Connecticut claims him a little bit, as well, hav-
ing grown up a bit there, so I have known Mark many, many years 
and he is going to be a wonderful addition to the U.S. Senate and 
we are thrilled that you are a Member of this Committee. I gather 
that Senator Kohl is going to be joining us, and I think Senator 
Bennet, the new Senator from Colorado, will be joining us, as well, 
on this Committee. 
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We appreciate the tremendous work of Bob Casey and Tom Car-
per, who are going to other committee assignments, but they were 
wonderful Members of this Committee and I want to publicly thank 
them for their service over the last 2 years that I have had the 
privilege of chairing the Committee. 

I want to thank Richard Shelby again. We have known each 
other a long time, have served together for many, many years. It 
has been a good relationship over these last years. We got a lot 
done on this Committee and I am looking forward to this Congress. 
We are obviously going to be a very busy Committee, to put it mild-
ly, with all the issues in front of us. I enjoyed immensely the co-
operation that I had from Senator Shelby and the members of the 
minority side, as well, Bob Corker here on numerous occasions. I 
drew him into situations he probably had some second thoughts 
about, but he was a great member and a real complement to the 
efforts we are making here. 

Today, we have a busy agenda—— 
Senator SHELBY. Mr. Chairman, you weren’t going to tell them 

how many years together we have been here—— 
Chairman DODD. I wasn’t going to tell them that. 
Senator SHELBY. No, not together. 
Chairman DODD. Many years. 
The way I am going to proceed is I am going to make an opening 

statement regarding our nominees, turn to Senator Shelby for any 
opening statements he would care to make, and then I am going 
to turn to my colleagues who are here to introduce our witnesses 
this morning, and, of course, several of our colleagues are also 
Members of this Committee. So we will try and move along as 
quickly as we can here with these nominations. 

So this morning, we meet to consider five very distinguished in-
dividuals President-elect Obama has designated for nomination to 
the Securities and Exchange Commission, to the Federal Reserve, 
and to the President’s Council of Economic Advisors, positions crit-
ical to restoring confidence in our financial system and stabilizing 
our underlying economy. I want to thank each of the nominees who 
are here today for appearing before this Committee and for their 
willingness to accept the job that you are going to undertake. 

Almost every day, we hear more troubling economic news, includ-
ing the loss of more than a half-a-million jobs in our country in De-
cember, that some 9,000 to 10,000 homes are entering foreclosure 
each and every day in our Nation, or the prospect of another small 
business facing bankruptcy because of a combination of falling 
sales and lack of access to adequate credit. And so you arrive as 
nominees before this Committee at a very, very critical moment in 
our Nation’s history. 

On the first panel, we will hear from the Chairman-designate for 
the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. The securities mar-
kets consist of trillions of dollars worth of stocks, options, munic-
ipal bonds, corporation bonds, mortgage-backed and asset-backed 
securities, and other securities. Half of American families—half of 
our families in this country are invested directly or indirectly in 
the securities markets. They invest for retirement, for college edu-
cation and tuition. Many small businesses rely on securities mar-
kets to raise capital to expand their businesses and to make pay-
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roll. And the role these markets play in the world’s capital markets 
obviously is critical, as we all understand. 

Given the correlation of the health of securities markets to our 
Nation’s economic stability, the Securities and Exchange Commis-
sion is an extremely important institution, to put it mildly. It over-
sees sales of securities, markets, mutual funds, investment advi-
sors, credit rating agencies, and accounting principles. It coordi-
nates with securities regulators throughout the 50 States, as well. 

But perhaps most importantly, it is designed to protect investors. 
As former Chairman William Douglas said, ‘‘The SEC is supposed 
to be the investor’s advocate,’’ to quote him, ‘‘responsible for ensur-
ing that a family or a small business investing its hard-earned 
money can trust that the cops are on the beat and doing their job 
well.’’ 

But as we all know, the securities markets are in turmoil. Mort-
gage-backed securities markets have cratered and literally billions 
of dollars have been lost. Major investment banks who contributed 
mightily to our financial problems have now been forced to either 
become bank holding companies or fail altogether. The charities 
and investors who entrusted their money in Bernard Madoff In-
vestment, LLC, lost billions of dollars in a massive Ponzi scheme 
that went undetected by the examiners of the SEC and FINRA, not 
for years, but for decades. How did that happen, and who was re-
sponsible for that? 

In the last 8 months, stocks have plummeted. Since last May, the 
Dow Jones and NASDAQ averages are down by about 40 percent, 
damaging the retirement savings and pension funds of millions of 
Americans, pounding endowments for universities and nonprofits, 
and endangering critical financing for small businesses and entre-
preneurs. 

Quite simply, these failures have undermined our economy, and 
understandably, there has been an erosion of confidence in the reg-
ulators. People have questioned the SEC’s ability to spot problems 
or prevent them from occurring in the first place. After years of 
misleading sales pitches and credit ratings that proved to be wildly 
optimistic, many have completely lost faith in mortgage-backed se-
curities. 

As Columbia University’s John Coffee has said, and I quote him, 
‘‘It is time to find a tough cop for the Wall Street beat, someone 
who will restore confidence not only in the integrity of the market, 
but also in its regulators.’’ 

There are a host of specific issues the Commission must examine 
in the coming weeks and months, from accounting and 
securitization, to credit default swaps, credit rating agencies, short 
selling, to the Madoff fraud, on which this Committee, by the way, 
will be scheduling a hearing on January 27. And it is absolutely 
critical that the Chairman and Commissioners make an extraor-
dinary effort to pursue these issues fairly and independently, free 
from political considerations and from the industries which for-
merly employed them. That has always been true, but it is particu-
larly true in these days. 

The Committee also considers, or will consider the nomination of 
one of the Federal Reserve Board Governors, which is among the 
most important positions that we consider in this Committee. In es-
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tablishing the Federal Reserve, the Congress created a system in 
which the Fed Governor’s seat has a fixed 14-year term. Governors 
at the Fed enjoy the third-longest term given to any appointee in 
the Federal Government, behind only the lifetime appointments 
awarded to judges and a 15-year term given to the Comptroller 
General. As such, a nominee to the Federal Reserve Board Gov-
ernors requires careful deliberation and thoughtful consideration. 

The seven Fed Governors are the only individuals appointed by 
the President of the United States and confirmed by the U.S. Sen-
ate who have a voice in our Nation’s monetary policy, entrusted to 
fulfill the Fed’s dual mandate of promoting maximum employment 
and achieving price stability. They play a very critical role, as we 
all know, in creating the conditions necessary for our economy to 
grow and for every American to have the opportunity to share in 
that prosperity. 

While the role of the Fed is critical to setting monetary policy, 
I would also add it serves as a regulator of the safety and sound-
ness of our largest lending institutions, and very significantly as a 
regulator and enforcer of the laws passed by the U.S. Congress to 
protect consumers. These aspects are no less important than the 
Fed’s monetary policy responsibilities. 

Chairman Bernanke has, in my opinion, been very forthright and 
active in identifying that the problems in the housing market are 
at the root of our economic crisis, and I thank him, quite candidly, 
for his continued calls for concrete action, such as he did last week 
in a national given speech. 

However, not all of the Federal Reserve Governors have been as 
helpful. Indeed, when I asked Governor Duke at a hearing in Octo-
ber what the Fed was doing to comply with the law to prevent fore-
closures on mortgages that the Fed effectively owns through the 
Bear Stearns bailout, it took Governor Duke 3 months to respond, 
and then only half-heartedly. That is unacceptable. 

It is my hope that Dan Tarullo will both be more responsive, but 
also if confirmed, help steer the Fed on a better course so critical 
during these tough economic times. 

On the second panel, we will also have the nominees who will, 
if confirmed, comprise the President’s Council of Economic Advi-
sors. These men and women will be responsible for providing the 
President and the administration with the facts, economic projec-
tions, and recommendations that will guide the administration pol-
icy and thinking in the coming days. That job has never been more 
critical than it is today, given the severe recession that we are bat-
tling and the unprecedented crisis that has gripped our Nation’s 
credit and financial markets. 

The good news is that help is truly, in my view, on the way. The 
President-elect has laid out a bold plan to revive our economy by 
cutting taxes for middle-class Americans and investing in our Na-
tion’s infrastructure, which is something that I, along with many 
of my colleagues on this Committee, have long advocated. 

The President-elect has also stated that he will make funda-
mental changes to the administration of the TARP program and 
take it in a sharply different direction. That is why I am sup-
porting the release of the second tranche of TARP funds, although 
I have been extremely disappointed, as most of my colleagues have 
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been, in the way that the present administration has implemented 
the TARP program. Given the fragile state of our financial system, 
halting this program would, in my view, be the height of irrespon-
sibility. 

I am sure that we will have an opportunity to discuss these and 
other issues with the distinguished CEA nominees on our second 
panel. I and others will introduce them individually at that time, 
and again, I thank my colleagues who are here to do so. 

But this is a critical moment, as we all know, in our Nation’s his-
tory, and if we are to reestablish confidence in our financial sys-
tem, then we must do so by looking out for the interests of the 
American people, their families, small businesses, and others who 
have been caught by this credit crunch. I know that each of the 
nominees share these priorities, and if confirmed, I know all of us 
look forward to working very closely with you to see to it that we 
achieve the results we all desire. 

And now, I would like to turn to my colleague from Alabama, the 
former Chairman of the Committee, Senator Shelby, for any com-
ments he would care to make. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD C. SHELBY 

Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Chairman Dodd. 
Ms. Schapiro, as a veteran of the SEC, CFTC, and a self-regu-

latory organization, you would bring solid experience to the table 
during a time of economic and regulatory uncertainty, perhaps tur-
moil. Unfortunately, as the SEC celebrates its 75th year, it finds 
itself, as Senator Dodd alluded to, under fire for a number of regu-
latory failures. These failures are not isolated. They cut across the 
agency’s many functions and have had serious consequences, rang-
ing from judicial invalidation of SEC rules to the complete collapse 
of an entire class of regulated entities. 

The Consolidated Supervised Entity Program, which you are fa-
miliar with, a program that I had called into question in this Com-
mittee, was unceremoniously terminated, as all of the participating 
firms failed, were merged out of existence, or switched to bank 
holding company status outside of the SEC’s regulatory purview. 

Likewise, the SEC’s handling of credit rating agencies contrib-
uted to the subprime frenzy that is at the root of the current eco-
nomic crisis. Careless rating practices, which were a byproduct of 
the SEC’s ill-considered approach, have wrought havoc on our fi-
nancial system. I attempted to address this situation in 2006 here 
in this Committee with the Credit Rating Agency Reform Act, but 
the SEC’s resulting rule changes came too late. 

Most recently, as Senator Dodd mentioned, the Madoff fraud has 
once again highlighted weaknesses in the SEC’s inspections and 
enforcement functions. Improvements in both programs will be nec-
essary, if not imperative, to ensure that the SEC fulfills its investor 
protection mandate. 

While it is not realistic to think that every fraud will be detected, 
investors have a right to ask, and I think this Committee has a re-
sponsibility to determine, whether the SEC has had its inspection 
and enforcement priorities wrong. This is an effort that you, as 
chairperson of the Commission, will have to undertake, as well, 
should you be confirmed. 
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The next chairman of the SEC faces a difficult task, as you know, 
of undertaking considerable reform of the agency at a time of great 
instability, but this challenge must be met head-on and undertaken 
immediately. If the SEC does not increase its effectiveness in pro-
tecting investors, maintaining fair, orderly, and efficient markets, 
and facilitating capital formation, the whole economy will continue 
to suffer. 

At the same time, Congress will have to tackle the critical and 
far more significant issue of how to reform the entire financial reg-
ulatory structure. The SEC’s place in that reformation is not yet 
clear. Will the SEC remain in its current form with its current re-
sponsibilities? Will it be merged with the CFTC? Alternatively, will 
the SEC be eliminated and its functions parceled out to other exist-
ing or new agencies, as others have suggested? I believe the sever-
ity of this current financial crisis demands the consideration of all 
options. 

I hope you agree that the integrity of our financial system is 
paramount and trumps the interest of any individual, agency, or 
group. If that is the case, I believe we will have the basis for a pro-
ductive working relationship as we begin what could be the most 
significant financial reform effort since 1932. 

Our second panel, as Senator Dodd has already mentioned, in-
cludes four individuals, one nominee to serve on the Board of Gov-
ernors of the Federal Reserve System and three nominees slated to 
serve on the President’s Council of Economic Advisors. 

Professor Tarullo and his work on banking regulation are well 
known to this Committee. He has testified here many times, and 
he has testified before the Committee on the Basel II process that 
you will all recall. Chairman Dodd and I have long expressed great 
skepticism regarding Basel II, as did his predecessor, Senator Sar-
banes. The events of the past year have confirmed the need for 
greater scrutiny over bank capital requirements. It is clear that ex-
isting capital requirements do not adequately guard against a sys-
temic crisis. It is also clear that Basel II-like standards, which de-
pend on internal models using incomplete assumptions, also fail us. 
I will be very interested in hearing, Professor Tarullo, your views 
regarding the future of capital requirements and other regulatory 
reforms. 

I will also welcome the other three nominees who will appear on 
the second panel. They have been nominated, as I mentioned, to 
serve on the President’s Council of Economic Advisors, Dr. Rouse, 
Dr. Goolsbee, and Dr. Romer, who if confirmed will serve as chair-
man. The Council provides, as you well know, the President with 
economic analysis and advice on the entire range of domestic and 
international policy issues. Because each nominee here brings spe-
cific expertise in the insights to the Council, I will be very inter-
ested in the second panel to hear what they recommend and how 
their views comport with their economic philosophies and writings. 
Dr. Romer, as a scholar of the Great Depression, your views will 
be of particular interest at this time. 

I thank all the nominees for their willingness to serve and to ap-
pear before this Committee this morning and I look forward to a 
broad range of discussion. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Let me welcome our two Members of this Committee, Senator 

Reed and Senator Schumer, for purposes of introduction of our 
nominee. Jack. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JACK REED 
Senator REED. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and 

Senator Shelby. You both have laid out daunting challenges that 
face the Securities and Exchange Commission and I feel extraor-
dinarily confident that Mary Schapiro will meet those challenges 
based on her experience, based on her intelligence, based on her in-
tegrity. 

As you both indicated, she has an extraordinary range of experi-
ence, having served on the Securities and Exchange Commission 
and the Commodities Futures Trading Commission, and recently as 
the head of FINRA. She brings this experience to the SEC at a 
time of great challenge, a time in which morale is low, budgets are 
inadequate, and there has been, I think, a handcuffing of their en-
forcement activities over the last several years. 

I know that Mary Schapiro is committed to restoring investor 
protection as the hallmark of the SEC. I know she is going to vigor-
ously enforce the laws to protect consumers and investors. And she 
will bring to this great task, as I said before, insight, integrity, and 
intelligence. I am just delighted to be able to be here today to com-
mend her to you and ask for her swift confirmation so that she can 
get on with the task not only of restoring the ability of the SEC, 
but also this great task of transformation of the regulatory struc-
ture, not just domestically, but internationally. 

Once again, I can’t think of anyone more prepared to do this 
than Mary Schapiro and I commend her to you with enthusiasm. 

Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Senator Schumer. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES E. SCHUMER 

Senator SCHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member 
Shelby, all the Members of the Committee. 

I, too, congratulate Ms. Schapiro on her nomination to serve this 
country as Chairman of the SEC. When we met last week, I was 
very impressed by not only your broad and deep knowledge of the 
securities industry, which I expected, but your clear recognition of 
the problems that the financial markets in the entire country are 
presently facing. 

We need a much stronger regulator than we have had in the re-
cent past, and I believe by temperament, inclination, and experi-
ence, you can become that much-needed stronger regulator. You 
come here with a long background in securities regulation, with ex-
perience leading many of the major institutions that make up our 
capital market’s regulatory system. The trick is for you to turn that 
experience into a regulatory tool box that you can use to rein in 
the perilous excesses of the industry while still preserving the en-
trepreneurial vigor that is the hallmark of a free market. 

In other words, you know the world of securities regulation as 
well as anyone out there, and unfortunately, you will need every 
drop of this knowledge to succeed in your new position, because we 
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now face a financial crisis as enormous as we have ever seen in our 
lifetimes, and the sad truth is that this crisis was caused in good 
part by the failures of your predecessors at the SEC. 

Under the radical laissez-faire ideology of recent regulators, we 
saw explosive growth in precisely those areas which were unregu-
lated or under-regulated by the SEC. Investment banks were al-
lowed to accumulate enormous amounts of risk. Credit derivatives 
mushroomed to over $60 trillion in value. The hedge fund industry 
saw tremendous growth without any transparency. And the credit 
rating agencies grew, as well, as firms issued thousands of 
undeserved AAA ratings that made everyone all too comfortable 
that these unregulated investments were safe and sound. 

Despite all these problems, I believe the SEC has retained a 
strong fundamental ability to be a sound regulator with the right 
leadership. Does it need major reforms? Absolutely, and I think in 
your testimony you show that your priorities are in the right place. 

First, the SEC needs a stronger emphasis on finding and pre-
venting fraud by bolstering its inspection and examination process. 
The only way the SEC is going to find crooks is if it is actively 
looking for them. The SEC should also follow through on former 
Chairman Donaldson’s initiative to have an Office of Risk Assess-
ment. We need to update the SEC’s tools to catch fraud as it is 
happening by ensuring that it has the resources and expertise it 
needs. This office would help the SEC triage its cases and focus on 
those it determines pose the greatest risk. 

Second, I would say, in all due parochialism, these preventative 
efforts should be based out of New York City, as we have talked 
about. It makes no sense to have inspectors, examiners, and risk 
assessors headquartered in 

Washington, DC, when all the activity they need to be moni-
toring occurs on Wall Street. At the same time, moving these func-
tions to New York will improve the SEC’s ability to hire top profes-
sionals with the skills and experience to unearth fraud. 

Third, we must have regulatory reform to ensure that there are 
no more unregulated pockets that might pose systemic risk to our 
system. In times of crisis, our financial regulators should not be 
playing whack-a-mole, facing unexpected threats from unregulated 
areas that pop up every time they have dealt with one crisis. In-
stead, they must function more like doctors. They must be strong, 
always watchful, always independent regulators that can snuff out 
problems before they grow dangerous to the system as a whole. 

We must start by bringing unregulated derivatives into the fold. 
The Fed, SEC, and CFTC have to collaborate further on regulatory 
oversight of clearinghouses. That is something I applaud, but we 
have to be vigilant in ensuring strong regulation of these entities 
and make sure clearinghouses have a presence in the United 
States, where they will be subject to the full oversight of our agen-
cies. As we speak, the European Commission is debating a policy 
that would mandate exclusive European clearing of certain deriva-
tives. This kind of protectionist policy has no place in the modern 
world and I am strongly urging you at all levels to vigorously resist 
this power grab by the EC. 

Finally, we need to improve our regulatory scheme for rating 
agencies. The main problem with these actors was that they were 
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inherently conflicted. You can’t expect to provide unbiased ratings 
if people paying the salaries are the ones you are rating. We would 
never consider allowing students to pay for their grades. Why have 
we let our banks do essentially the same thing? We need to find 
a way to promote or even require alternative funding schemes, 
such as an investor-funded model, which I have been trying to fig-
ure out the best way to do that and I hope you will work with the 
Committee on that issue. 

In short, Ms. Schapiro, you face a daunting task ahead of you. 
Major changes in so many areas are necessary, and you will be the 
one leading the charge. I believe you have the right experience, the 
right approach to successfully reform the SEC and restore the rep-
utation of our capital markets as the best and safest in the world. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you, Senator Schumer, very much for a 

very good, comprehensive introduction, and we thank you for that. 
I am going to now ask my colleagues if they have any opening 

comments they would like to make. I will ask you, if you have pre-
pared statements, maybe to include them in the record and keep 
it relatively brief, given the amount of work we have this morning. 

Senator Menendez. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROBERT MENENDEZ 

Senator MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think this nom-
ination hearing is one of the most important this Committee will 
hold. We cannot solve the Nation’s economic challenges if we do not 
have the ability to have investor confidence, transparency, and in-
tegrity in the marketplace, and that is why this nomination is so 
critical. 

The Securities and Exchange Commission has broken down and 
it is unclear if it simply needs gas or a whole new engine. Either 
way, something is seriously wrong. The engine light is flashing and 
we can’t afford to put it off one more day. 

So I am looking forward to Ms. Schapiro’s testimony. The SEC 
is in dire need of a strong leader who is not afraid to make drastic 
changes and tough decisions. Simply moving the paperwork from 
the in-box to the out-box like we have seen for the last few years 
is not going to cut it. We need a strong regulator who is willing 
to go in there and do what is necessary to get this agency back on 
track. 

The SEC should be, and it used to be, about providing protec-
tions for our investors and our markets. The mission statement 
couldn’t be more clear, to protect investors, maintain fair, orderly, 
efficient markets, and facilitate capital formation. But the plaque 
bearing this motto must have been put in storage because none of 
these objectives are currently being met. 

Madoff may have gotten the most attention recently, but this 
really is just the tip of the iceberg. Our current economic crisis is 
in no small part due to the failure of the SEC. A fundamental lack 
of scrutiny, oversight, and enforcement, fueled by blind ideology, 
contributed greatly to the conditions under which homeowners, 
consumers, and investors have been hit hard. 

Mr. Chairman, the SEC is supposed to be the cop on the beat, 
but it seems to have been off duty for the past few years. Without 
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a tough hand, without real oversight and accountability, this agen-
cy, like the TARP funding, cannot meet its objectives. 

So, Ms. Schapiro, I want to hear from you that you are willing 
to take no prisoners and question everything about the way the in-
dustry does business and the way the government regulates it. I 
think that is going to be critical to get us out of the economic chal-
lenges we face and I look forward, Mr. Chairman, to hearing Ms. 
Schapiro’s remarks and I ask that the rest of my statement be in-
cluded in the record. 

Chairman DODD. Thank you, Senator. It will be. All members’ 
statements will be included. 

Senator Corker. 
Senator CORKER. Yes, sir. I am looking forward to the testimony 

and thank you for having the hearing. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much. 
Senator Tester. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JON TESTER 

Senator TESTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Senator 
Shelby, for having this. 

Mary Schapiro, as has been said already here today, you come 
into a time where conditions are bleak and a situation where we 
have had limited regulation at best, a time where it seems like 
every week there was another titan that was going down and we 
had a lot of questions and very, very, very few answers to what has 
transpired. 

All I can tell you is what you already know, and that is that we 
need to reinsert confidence back into the system, into the market-
place. You are going to play a critical role in doing that. I think 
you have the skills to get that done, but it is going to take a lot 
of work and it is going to take a lot of good people working with 
you. I wish you the best and I hope for a quick confirmation. 

I would ask that the rest of my statement be put in the record. 
Chairman DODD. It will be included. 
Senator Enzi. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR MICHAEL B. ENZI 

Senator ENZI. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that my complete 
statement be put in the record. 

I am extremely interested in what happened in the Bernie 
Madoff case. I know that some mention has already been made of 
how that is an SEC problem, so I will be interested in how similar 
situations like that can be prevented in the future, but I would also 
like to hear how with Ms. Schapiro’s experience as a regulator with 
both NASD and the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, how 
they missed that scam when so many on Wall Street seemed to 
know about it. I am also interested in hearing your opinions about 
the credit rating agency registration system, because we have been 
working on a bill to take care of that. I will have some questions 
with the second panel, as well, but I will reserve it for questions. 

Chairman DODD. Thank you. It will be in the record. 
Senator Warner, welcome. 
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR MARK R. WARNER 
Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just want to very 

briefly say I am really looking forward to working with you and 
Ranking Member Shelby and all the Members of the Committee. 
This is my first hearing, so I will keep it brief, other than the fact 
that in a prior life, I did spend many years from the financial side 
interacting with the SEC, so I have got a lot of questions and ideas 
that I will reserve for question time. 

But thank you and I am looking forward to working with you. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much. 
Senator Bennett. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROBERT F. BENNETT 
Senator BENNETT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I don’t have any pearls of wisdom other than to reflect on some 

of the comments that have been made that sounds like the entire 
solution to all of our economic problems are now lying on the door-
step of Mary Schapiro. I don’t think that is true. I don’t think the 
SEC is solely responsible for our difficulties, nor do I expect her to 
individually solve them all. 

But I enjoyed my visit with her when she came by. I think she 
is very well qualified for this position and appreciate the prompt 
calling of a confirmation hearing. I intend to support her nomina-
tion. 

Chairman DODD. Well, thank you very much, Senator. 
Let me just say that if other colleagues arrive to introduce some 

of the nominees we have forthcoming, I will probably interrupt the 
hearing in order to accommodate them, but that is not being the 
case right now, so Ms. Schapiro, what I would like to do is have 
you stand and I would like you to swear or affirm your presence 
here this morning. Raise your right hand. 

Do you swear or affirm that the testimony that you are about to 
give is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so 
help you, God? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I do. 
Chairman DODD. And do you agree to appear and testify before 

any duly constituted Committee of the U.S. Senate? 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. I do. 
Chairman DODD. Welcome. It is nice to have you with us. Before 

we hear your statement, I think I noticed some people behind you 
who might be members of your family, or some geniuses in the se-
curities area here, maybe both. Do you want to introduce them? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I would be happy to. Thank you, Senator. My 
daughter, Molly Cadwell, my daughter, Anna Cadwell, and my hus-
band, Chas Cadwell. 

Chairman DODD. Welcome. We are delighted to have you with us 
here today. Are you missing school today, are you, for this? 

[Laughter.] 
Senator SHELBY. Oh, yes. They are smiling. 
Chairman DODD. So the longer the hearing goes, the less time 

you have to go to school? Is that how it works? 
[Laughter.] 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. There is a certain math test that is being avoided 

today. 
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Chairman DODD. All right. 
Senator SHELBY. Postponed, maybe. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Postponed. 
Chairman DODD. Well, we are delighted to have you here, and 

as we have all said here, I don’t think any of us expect you to an-
swer all of the issues that face our country, but it is a critical posi-
tion. I think you know that and our conversations reflect that, so 
I am anxious to hear your statement and then engage in some con-
versation about where we are. 

STATEMENT OF MARY SCHAPIRO, OF NEW YORK, 
CHAIRMAN-DESIGNATE, SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE 

COMMISSION 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Senator 
Shelby, Chairman Dodd, and Members of the Committee, it is an 
honor to appear before you today as President-elect Obama’s nomi-
nee to serve as Chairman of the Securities and Exchange Commis-
sion. I also want to thank Senators Schumer and Reed for their 
very kind introductions, and all the Members of the Committee and 
your staff, who have been so generous with their time and advice 
during this confirmation process. 

As Senator Schumer mentioned, I grew up in New York, a short 
train ride from Manhattan but miles away from Wall Street. My 
father was a printer, my mother a librarian. Like millions of fami-
lies, my parents worked hard to save enough to buy a home, send 
their children to college, and have a secure retirement. They taught 
my siblings and me right from wrong and that we could get ahead 
by working hard and playing by the rules. And perhaps that why 
I have spent my career at the SEC, the CFTC, and most recently 
FINRA committed to building a financial regulatory system that 
protects investors and supports and strengthens free and fair mar-
kets. 

We cannot underestimate the situation we are now in. The credit 
markets have collapsed. Trillions of dollars of wealth have been 
lost. Our economy is in recession and investor confidence has been 
badly shaken. Middle-class families who were relying on that nest 
egg to send a son or a daughter to college or for a secure retirement 
don’t know where to turn. There are many reasons for this crisis 
and one of them is that our regulatory system has not kept pace 
with the markets and the needs of investors. 

It is precisely during times like these that we need an SEC that 
is the investors’ advocate, that has the staff, the will, and the re-
sources necessary to move with great urgency to bring trans-
parency and accountability to all corners of the marketplace, to vig-
orously prosecute those who have broken the law and cheated in-
vestors, and to modernize our country’s regulatory system to match 
the realities of today’s global, interdependent markets. 

These urgent responsibilities would fill any agenda, Mr. Chair-
man, but allow me to highlight a few of my top priorities. First and 
foremost, if confirmed as Chairman, I will move aggressively to re-
invigorate enforcement at the SEC. With investor confidence so 
shaken, it is imperative that the SEC be given the resources and 
the support it needs to investigate and go after those who cut cor-
ners, cheat investors, and break the law. 
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As the first SEC Chairman, Joseph Kennedy, told the Nation 75 
years ago in explaining this new agency’s role, quote, ‘‘The Com-
mission will make war without quarter on any who sell securities 
by fraud or misrepresentation.’’ I look forward to working closely 
with you and Members of the Committee to ensure the SEC has 
the capability to fulfill this critical mission as well as to perform 
all of its other important duties. 

Second, I want to reengage the SEC with the people we serve, 
namely investors. The investor community, from the largest pen-
sion fund to the family who has scrimped and saved in their 401(k) 
or 529 plan, needs to feel they have someone on their side, that 
they can go to the SEC for advice, to seek redress, or to have their 
opinions heard. 

Third, as I work to deepen the SEC’s commitment to investor 
protection, transparency, accountability, and disclosure, I also want 
to ensure these commitments are preserved in any regulatory over-
haul that may be undertaken. Indeed, as a member of the Presi-
dent’s Working Group on the Financial Markets, I hope I can offer 
its members, the administration, and Congress both the benefits of 
my years as a regulator as well as the decades of experience the 
professionals at the SEC have in these areas. 

The American people want and expect us to update the regu-
latory system that has failed them and to prevent the kinds of 
abuses that have contributed to the economic crisis we now face. 
I assure you that I will always keep their concerns front and cen-
ter. 

Seventy-five years after the SEC was founded, the Commission 
finds itself in a situation where, once again, it must play a critical 
role in reviving our markets, bolstering investor confidence, and re-
juvenating our economy. I am under no illusion that this will be 
an easy job. There is a lot of work to be done quickly and diligently 
in the months ahead. 

But I look forward to this challenge, to helping the millions of 
investors who rely on strong markets and a strong economy, and 
to working with the professionals at the SEC and the members of 
this Congress. To be entrusted with leading the SEC at this mo-
ment would be a great honor and I am grateful for your consider-
ation. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Shelby, Members of the Com-
mittee, and I am very happy to answer your questions. 

Chairman DODD. Well, thank you very much, Ms. Schapiro. We 
appreciate again your willingness to serve. 

Let me begin. What I will try and do is I will make it, say, 
around 10 minutes a round, and I won’t be rigid about that since 
there is not a full complement of the Committee here, but we will 
try and move along and get as many people involved as possible. 

Let me begin with—you and I talked about this in the office the 
other day, with the Madoff situation, which has been the subject 
of some discussion. Let me just, as background, and you can correct 
me if I misstate this, but this is as I understand it. The Madoff 
firm was a registered broker dealer in 2006. It also registered as 
an investment advisor. During this period, NASD and later FINRA 
performed periodic exams, but never found, or apparently according 
to FINRA’s staff, looked at the potential individual investments 
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that people made with Madoff. They looked at brokerage operations 
and not the advisory activities—and again, that is the role of 
FINRA, I understand that—as if they were two separate entities. 

However, SIPC has said there was only one firm, the brokerage 
firm, not a separate investment advisor, and defrauded investors 
made checks payable to Madoff Firm. All of the advisory staff were 
brokerage employees, and the SIPC is playing claims based on 
their finding that the defrauded investors were clients of the SIPC- 
insured broker. 

And I went back and looked, and again, reading the role, FINRA 
has broad examination authority—and obviously you know all of 
this but let me just repeat it here—has broad examination author-
ity over its broker dealer members. Under the Securities Exchange 
Act of 1934 and FINRA’s own rules, Section 8210, which gives 
FINRA the right ‘‘for the purpose of investigation or examination 
to require a member, a person associated with a member, to pro-
vide information orally, in writing, or electronically, or to testify 
and to inspect and copy the books, records, and accounts of such 
member or person with respect to any matter involved in the inves-
tigation, complaint, examination,’’ end of quote. 

Madoff Investments was the member and Bernie Madoff was an 
associated person. How do we respond to that? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I think, Mr. Chairman, one of the real lessons of 
this tragedy, is that we have this stovepiped approach to regulation 
that allows misconduct to take place out of the sight of at least 
some of the regulators. As you point out, FINRA had jurisdiction 
over Madoff’s broker dealer activities, but not over its investment 
advisory activities. The investment advisory activity did not run 
through the books of the broker dealer, which is what FINRA was 
examining. And in fact, the SEC required Madoff’s investment ad-
visory activities to be separately registered in an investment advi-
sor in 2006. I would also add that FINRA didn’t have access to any 
tips, directly—and no tips were shared by the SEC with FINRA. 

I think the bigger issue here and one that I have repeatedly ex-
pressed concern about, including, frankly, as recently as August 
with the Chairman of the SEC, is that there is an increasing mi-
gration of financial activity out of regulated broker dealers, where 
there is an SEC, FINRA, other SROs, and State involvement in the 
regulation, to investment advisors, where there are far fewer re-
sources available for inspection and oversight. The SEC has not 
shared our view that this is something to be concerned about, this 
migration of activity out of the more closely overseen broker dealer 
side of the industry. 

Chairman DODD. Well, let me ask you this. If confirmed, and in 
light of the Madoff experience, are there actions you would pursue, 
and let me identify several and ask you to comment on them. One, 
to increase the effectiveness of broker dealer examinations by 
FINRA and the SEC? I think you suggested the answer to that in 
your response to my question. 

Number two, to improve the use of tips by the SEC staff. 
Three, to increase the quality of audit opinions rendered for non- 

public broker dealers? 
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And fourth, to ensure for the impartial administration of the 
Federal securities laws that prominent individuals are subject to 
the same standards as all other market participants. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I can answer unequivocally that I would explore 
and hope to move very aggressively with respect to all of those. I 
think the effectiveness of the examination programs for broker 
dealers and investment advisors, and rating agencies, frankly, 
needs to be carefully examined and significantly bolstered going 
forward. 

With respect to tips and whistleblower complaints, if I am con-
firmed, within the first couple of weeks, I would like to create an 
entirely new process within the Commission so that these matters 
are centralized, they don’t reside out in multiple offices but rather 
come to a central, fairly senior point of contact within the agency 
where they then can be staffed, examined, pursued, tracked, and 
reported to the Commission so that we have an understanding of 
exactly what kind of intelligence is coming into the agency and how 
it is being followed up on by the staff of the agency. 

The quality of audit opinions with respect to non-publicly held 
broker dealers, particularly those who have custody of customer as-
sets, whether securities or cash, I think needs to be addressed very 
quickly. We may need a legislative fix to the PCAOB’s authority in 
order to do that. I would absolutely support that. 

And finally, with respect to impartiality, my belief is there can 
be no sacred cows. We have to go with full force and fervor against 
anyone who violates investors’ trust, large or small, regardless of 
their standing in the investment community. 

Chairman DODD. Well, thank you for that. And let me just say, 
by the way, and we have talked about this, as well, and Senator 
Shelby and I have discussed this, as I see it, the role of this Com-
mittee, we have a lot of work to do. Obviously, we are going to be 
watching very carefully the TARP program, assuming that we go 
forward with that, but obviously we want to know how that is 
working. That will be a major function of the Committee, an ongo-
ing one. 

But also the very important track for us is the modernization of 
the regulatory structures in this country, and this is a huge set of 
issues with a lot of work to do, but it is a major obligation, I think, 
of this Committee and this Congress and this administration to do 
so in light of the events that have occurred. So we are going to be 
looking to working with you very closely on these issues, because 
the role of the SEC is critically important in all of that. So I will 
be very anxious to follow up and would ask you to keep our Com-
mittee and staff well informed as to the progress on these matters, 
if confirmed, that you just mentioned. 

The last point I will touch on and then turn to Senator Shelby, 
because we have a lot of issues to talk about, the credit rating 
agencies which Senator Enzi has raised and others have, as well, 
has been a constant issue of concern for us as we look back as to 
what happened. Senator Schumer’s analogy of having students pay 
for their grades was a pretty good one in trying to describe what 
was going on. And I have thought a lot about this, as others have, 
as well, and I am still stymied a bit as to what is the best answer. 
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I know many say, well, let the purchasers of the information pay 
for it, but I can identify conflicts where that can occur, as well, just 
as there would be with those who are selling the information have 
an obvious conflict. 

Just as a throw-out, let me ask you, what is your reaction to 
something like a FASB approach, or is there a need, even, for cred-
it rating agencies? Have we reached a point where maybe there is 
a different system we ought to be thinking about to actually rate 
these securities? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I think there probably will always be a desire to 
have some sort of truly independent third-party evaluation about 
the credit quality or other aspects of particular financial assets, so 
I guess I wouldn’t go so far as to say we don’t need credit rating 
agencies at all. We don’t need broken ones. We don’t need ones that 
give us bad information. That is very clear. 

I think there are a lot of interesting ideas out there about how 
to deal with the really serious conflicts of interest that manifest 
themselves so clearly in the compensation models that currently 
exist. One I have heard about is the idea of having exchanges as 
part of their listing fees, collect a small transaction fee for every 
trade that could then form a pot of money that could be used to 
pay for the ratings so that they are paid for by an exchange. A 
similar concept, I think, would be to have a FASB or a PCAOB sort 
of oversight body that then assessed a fee, compensated the rating 
agency so that the issuer wasn’t directly compensating them, the 
idea that you suggest. 

I think there are a lot of very creative ideas out there. I think 
they are all worth exploring, because fundamentally, until we deal 
with the compensation model, we are not going to deal with the 
conflict of interest and people are not going to have confidence that 
the ratings are worth relying on, worth the paper they are printed 
on. 

I also think we have to deal with the SEC’s oversight of rating 
agencies. And again, a PCAOB model may be very helpful there. 
You could almost have resident examiners inside rating agencies 
really understanding what is happening, following up when ratings 
fail, pushing out disclosure about the reasons for the failures. 

So I think there is fertile ground there for us to explore and I 
would be very anxious to do that with the Committee. 

Chairman DODD. We need to do it soon, in my view. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. I understand. 
Chairman DODD. Senator Shelby. 
Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Chairman Dodd. 
I am going to pick up on the rating agencies because I think, Ms. 

Schapiro, that they are central to any regaining of trust in our se-
curities industry. The problem as I see it today, among other 
things, but the central problem is lack of trust, not just consumers’ 
lack of trust in the banking system and securities, banks to banks. 
They don’t trust. They don’t know what is in those other banks’ 
portfolios. They don’t want to borrow any money from each other 
as they traditionally have done. 

We see this morning’s headlines where one of our largest banks 
has got to have a big injection if they are going to go through with 
a deal they made. So there is something deeply, deeply wrong, as 
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you know, in our securities and banking system. Trust is central 
to it. 

The rating agencies used to mean something. They used to. Gosh, 
I have small banks that used to buy securities. Well, they are not 
buying right now. They are scared. They are solvent, but small. 

As long, I believe, as long as we have got the conflicts of interest 
and rating agencies—and they have told me and they have testified 
before this Committee that basically their opinion, they are just 
giving their opinion. I said, really? You are just giving your opin-
ion, but you are paying for it and it has meaning of whether those 
securities are rated investment grade or whatever they are rated, 
and they have meaning in the marketplace. Well, we are just giv-
ing our opinion. I said, well, what if I gave my opinion? It wouldn’t 
mean anything. And today, their ratings are meaning less and less. 

So I think you are going to have a great opportunity and we are 
going to have a great opportunity to do some right things. I hope 
that we do the right things. I hope that we are not going to be 
timid, because if we don’t do it, where are we going to be? We have 
lost our opportunity. 

I want to pick up on the regulatory forum. You know, I know 
that we have got to face reality here. I never thought that I would 
say this, but I think we have got to visit insurance. Look at AIG. 
Who regulated AIG? Primarily, the New York Insurance Commis-
sion. My gosh, does anybody in this room believe that the New 
York Insurance Commission knew anything to speak of of the risk 
they were taking, they had on their books? Why, the answer is ob-
viously no, and so forth. 

But you will be playing in those recommendations. We will be in 
the arena here trying to implement a new, different, and effective 
regulatory structure. We have to do it right. What, in your opinion, 
should be the role of the SEC? I mentioned earlier some people say 
we ought to merge the SEC into what, into this and that. I person-
ally don’t have a lot of confidence in the Federal Reserve. I don’t 
have a lot of confidence in a lot of our regulatory agencies today, 
and I think for good reason. And if you poll the American people, 
gosh, I don’t know where it would be, but it would be low, low, low. 

So what is the role you think the SEC should play in the future? 
And you come out of the CFTC, too. Most of the things, not all, as 
you know, that are traded on CFTC have to do with financial in-
struments, securities and so forth, which traditionally have come 
under the SEC or come under the jurisdiction of this Committee 
and so forth. Do we have too many regulatory bodies? Are they too 
stovepiped, as you alluded to earlier? What is the role you think 
the SEC should play, and where should we go? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. That is a great question. I think I have a couple 
of principles that guide me in thinking about regulatory reform and 
there will be lots and lots of suggestions, lots of, I expect, fas-
cinating debate about exactly where do we move the different boxes 
that currently exist and how do we align them. 

But in terms of the principles that I think should guide our dis-
cussion, the first is that all systemically important products—credit 
default swaps, as an example—and all systemically important fi-
nancial institutions, need to come under the regulatory umbrella so 
that we eliminate the gaps that exist with large players and prod-
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ucts not being part of the regulatory regime. That has clearly been 
one of the issues that we have seen over the last year in particular. 

But I also think we have to think about the roles of the existing 
agencies, whether or not they continue to exist, and how we pre-
serve those important roles. We have to have and continue to have 
the kind of focus on systemic risk that the Fed has brought to the 
debate over the last year, and an institution like the Fed being re-
sponsible for protection of the system from a systemic perspective. 

From my perspective, though, we don’t need to just monitor risk 
and understand the safety and soundness of our financial system. 
We must continue to protect investors. So the functions of the SEC 
must continue to be fulfilled. The protection of investors, the in-
spection of investment companies, mutual funds, investment advi-
sors, the full and fair disclosure by corporate issuers of relevant in-
formation, the exchange regulation and oversight, all of those func-
tions need to continue to exist in, whether it is the SEC as we 
know it today or the SEC as a larger agency, potentially combined 
with other agencies, or an entirely new structure that we haven’t 
devised yet. Those functions all matter enormously to the integrity 
of our capital markets and to the confidence that investors can 
have when they are allocating their capital. So we have to preserve 
the functions. We have got to get them better aligned and we have 
to fill the gaps. 

Senator SHELBY. What do you believe should be the role of the 
SEC in the future in regulating credit default swaps? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I absolutely believe that credit default 
swaps need to come under the umbrella of Federal regulation, and 
we need a centralized clearinghouse for these transactions so that 
we can have transparency, we can eliminate or minimize 
counterparty risk, we can assure there is sufficient collateral, mar-
gining positions. I think the SEC needs to work very closely with 
the CFTC and with the Fed and the Treasury to ensure that we 
don’t create another regulatory gap or we have a lack of under-
standing about which agencies will play which roles with respect 
to overseeing these clearinghouses. 

Senator SHELBY. What do you think the role should be in the fu-
ture on insurance companies that play in the field, such as AIG 
and others, but AIG is the big one, that put our whole system at 
risk? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I believe, and this is a little bit outside my 
purview, that we should have Federal oversight of insurance com-
panies and particularly those that create systemic implications, 
like an AIG, should be under the Federal regulatory umbrella. This 
is not to suggest there might not also be a role for State insurance 
regulators—— 

Senator SHELBY. Sure. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. ——but that we have to, at the systemic level, 

have a better understanding of what is going on in those institu-
tions. 

Senator SHELBY. Do you believe that any of the Federal regu-
latory people had any real inkling of what was going on in the in-
surance field that helped bring about where we are today? 
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Ms. SCHAPIRO. I really can’t speak to that, having not been in the 
Federal Government for a long time. I just don’t know the answer 
to that. 

Senator SHELBY. You hadn’t seen any evidence of that, have you? 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. No, I can’t say that I have. 
Senator, if I could actually go back to your credit rating agency 

question—— 
Senator SHELBY. Yes. That is what I was going to do. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. ——I think you made a very important point. For 

the credit rating agencies to suggest that it is just their opinion is 
a little bit unnerving, to say the least. The requirement for credit 
ratings is written into a number of Federal rules and requirements, 
so I think it is more than just one man’s opinion, so to speak, when 
they issue a rating. 

I think one of the things we have to explore is ways in which to 
make the capital regime for financial institutions not so dependent 
upon changes in credit ratings because they are very vulnerable 
and it has enormous implications when there is a credit rating 
change for the capital of the institution. So I think that is some-
thing that, working with the other regulators, we really need to ex-
plore. 

Senator SHELBY. Picking up on something Senator Dodd raised 
earlier and Senator Schumer, the conflicts of interest and the basic 
ethics of the credit rating agencies, how are we going to eliminate, 
or what would you recommend or think about recommending or 
consider dealing with the conflicts? We have got to deal with the 
conflicts. If I hire S&P or Moody’s to be my consultant and show 
me how I can do this and that to get an investment-grade rating 
or even a higher rating, they obviously have a conflict of interest. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. That is right. I think the compensation model, the 
traditional model that they utilize where the issuer pays for the 
rating is really at the heart of the conflict problem, and that is why 
I would be very interested to explore whether there are some quite 
dramatic things that could be done differently, a FASB or PCAOB 
type of model for compensation. 

Senator SHELBY. It looks like things are for sale in the market-
place. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Exactly right. 
Senator SHELBY. And that undermines the whole integrity of the 

marketplace, as I understand it. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. That is right, and if you want someone to buy 

your rating, again, you understand that when you issue your rating 
in the first instance. 

Senator SHELBY. And it is more than a perception. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. I believe that is right. 
Chairman SHELBY. Thank you, Senator Dodd. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Senator Reed. 
Senator REED. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and 

Senator Shelby has covered so many important questions that I 
feel I will sort of be duplicative, but if you would allow me. 

With respect to hedge funds, there was an initiative by the Secu-
rities and Exchange Commission to have these funds of a certain 
size register, in particular the ones that have significant influence 
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in the marketplace. What is your view toward the greater trans-
parency in the hedge funds? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I would absolutely support proceeding again 
with registration of hedge funds so that we could have a much bet-
ter handle on who is out there and what they are doing. We should 
have better and stronger checks and balances and appropriate dis-
closure, at an absolute minimum. 

Senator REED. And you and your staff will be working on the ap-
propriate items of disclosure so that you could get an adequate pic-
ture of their operations? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Absolutely. 
Senator REED. And if this required legislation, you would quickly 

contact us? 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. We will. I guess I would like to express generally 

my view that the laws are made here, and when the SEC needs 
help with the laws, I expect that we will be here often seeking that 
help. 

Senator REED. Thank you. Senator Shelby has asked some very 
insightful questions about credit rating agencies and I will just 
simply note that this is a concern of everyone here. Your efforts to 
look a the agencies would be very useful. I know there are several 
at least preliminary proposals legislatively that are here and so we 
will be collaborating with you on that effort, also. 

In addition, as you indicated to Senator Shelby, the credit default 
swap issue, I know under the leadership of the New York Fed, the 
clearinghouse notion was moving. Are there any further comments 
you would like to make about, other than the need for them, any 
specifics? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I have long been an advocate, frankly, since 1994, 
for a mechanism to bring swaps—credit default swaps didn’t actu-
ally exist at that time, but other swap transactions into a clearing-
house mechanism so that there would be assurances about the col-
lateral that was supporting the positions and the minimization of 
counterparty risk. So I am strongly in favor of the efforts that have 
been undertaken to develop the clearinghouses. I think it is very 
important that there be strong oversight of those clearinghouses so 
that we have a level of confidence that they will be there and able 
to withstand the potential for any defaults that take place. 

Senator REED. The Enforcement Division of the SEC has been an 
area of great concern. Senator Dodd and I contacted GAO. They are 
finalizing a report. But the general impression, I think, and an ac-
curate one, is that they have been hobbled over the last several 
years. One aspect of this was a procedure where a penalty would 
have to be approved essentially by the Commission. I would hope 
that that procedure could be quickly abandoned and that the En-
forcement Division could be given the direction to fairly but aggres-
sively enforce the law. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I would hope, if I am confirmed, Senator Reed, 
that one of the first things I will do will be to try to take the hand-
cuffs off the Enforcement Division. The Penalty Pilot Program is an 
issue, but there are a lot of other procedural hurdles that have 
really been placed in the way of the Enforcement Division moving 
aggressively to issue subpoenas and get investigations initiated and 
I would plan to look at those immediately. 
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Senator REED. Another area that has been mentioned by Senator 
Schumer in his opening comments was the Office of Risk Assess-
ment which Chairman Donaldson created, I think very percep-
tively. In fact, it perhaps could have been very helpful in the run- 
up to this crisis. What is your view about the Office of Risk Assess-
ment? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I think it is absolutely essential to reconstitute 
the Office of Risk Assessment. It has never really been fully staffed 
and fully equipped with the tools that it needs. When you have 
hundreds and hundreds of examiners, as the SEC does, that are 
unconnected to a really robust risk assessment process so you know 
where to send the examiners in order to have them focusing on the 
issues of greatest importance, that is a real problem, in my mind. 
So I would like to build an Office of Risk Assessment and I would 
like to have Risk Assessment permeate really everything the SEC 
does. There will never be enough resources to do everything, so we 
have to be able to focus on those areas of risk where we have inves-
tors at most danger. 

Senator REED. Much of what you are going to do will have com-
plications and consequences overseas as well as here in the United 
States, and one of the areas is the IFRS road map. We have repeat-
edly written to Chairman Cox to try to determine and develop a 
very deliberate road map. I think there was a rush to judgment on 
this issue. In fact, I met with the CEO of Honeywell Corporation 
who says similar concerns about disparate accounting treatment on 
the international rules that can be used to change income, can be 
used to treat R&D expenses differently. There is a host of poten-
tial, I hesitate to say—I won’t. There is a potential arbitrage of the 
two systems which I think we have to avoid. 

Can you give us a notion of how you would like to proceed with 
this international accounting movement, with the recognition I 
think we all have that in the global economy, eventually, standards 
hopefully will converge to high levels. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I would proceed with great caution so that 
we don’t have a race to the bottom. I think we all can agree that 
a single set of accounting standards used around the world would 
be a very beneficial thing, allowing investors to compare companies 
around the world. That said, I have some concerns about the road 
map that has been published by the SEC and is out for comment 
now and I have some concerns about the IFRS standards generally. 
They are not as detailed as the U.S. standards. There is a lot left 
to interpretation. Even if adopted, there would still be a lack of 
consistency, I believe, around the world in how they are imple-
mented and how they are enforced. 

The cost to switch from U.S. GAAP to IFRS is going to be ex-
traordinary, and I have seen some estimates that range as high as 
$30 million for each U.S. company in order to do that. This is a 
time when I think we have to think carefully about whether impos-
ing those sorts of costs on U.S. industry really makes sense. 

Perhaps, though, my greatest concern is the independence of the 
International Accounting Standards Board and the ability to have 
oversight of their process for setting accounting standards and the 
amount of rigor that exists in that process today. 
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I will tell you that I will take a big deep breath and look at this 
entire area again carefully and will not necessarily feel bound by 
the existing road map that is out for comment. 

Senator REED. One area of mutual concern that you have and I 
have is the independence of the International Accounting Stand-
ards Board. Under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, we thought we created 
a very clear rule that American public companies couldn’t operate 
under standards promulgated by a non-independent entity. That 
interpretation was not shared by the previous Commission. I would 
like very much for you to review that and indicate to us whether 
your view is—whether we need sufficient additional legislation to 
clarify that there must be an independent board. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I will be happy to do that. 
Senator REED. I believe that you have been very concerned about 

proxy access. Can you give us a notion of your priorities with re-
spect to proxy access? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I would be happy to. You know, the SEC has 
taken a couple different tacks with respect to proxy access over the 
last year and I think it is an area that is really calling out for some 
clarification and some clear direction. Forty of the largest markets 
outside of the United States allow investors or shareholders of 
some size and some duration access to the proxy. I think it is time 
for the United States to step into that club, and again, the devil 
will be in the details. But I think it is time for us to have a well- 
crafted, rational approach to the proxy for long-term large share-
holders in the U.S. and I am prepared to sit down with my fellow 
Commissioners quickly and begin that discussion. 

Senator REED. I think one of the contributing factors in the cur-
rent economic crisis, and there are many, is the compensation 
schemes developed by companies. I know this is something not di-
rectly related to the responsibility of the SEC, but I think cre-
atively and collectively, we might want to think about how we mon-
itor those and how we ensure that they don’t provide the kind of 
incentives for risk taking rather than compensation for wise judg-
ments. That is just a general point that I would hope you would 
consider because I think it is hard to pick out a precise statute or 
precise even agency that would be charged with that. It is typically 
up to management, but management ought to be much more sen-
sitive, I think, to these compensation schemes. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I agree with that. 
Senator REED. Just for the record, mutual recognition of Aus-

tralia, fast, slow, medium? 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I have shared with you and then shared 

with the SEC over the past year some concerns with the speed with 
which mutual recognition and amendments to rule 15(a)(6) have 
proceeded that allows foreign broker dealers access to U.S. inves-
tors at virtually a retail level without the protections that exist in 
the U.S. regulatory regime. So it is another area where I think we 
need to take a big step back and look at whether we are headed 
in the right direction. Again, I want to ensure that U.S. investors’ 
protections are maximized going forward, not that they are com-
promised. 

Senator REED. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Chairman DODD. Thank you, Senator. I thank the Senator for 
raising the issue of the proxy access issue, as well. I have a strong 
interest in that, as well, and will be looking forward to further de-
veloping your thoughts on that. It has been a subject of some de-
bate and discussion over the last number of months and it is one 
we are going to come back to on the Committee. 

Senator Enzi. 
Senator ENZI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate your 

questions and, Ms. Schapiro, your answers on the proper role of the 
SEC in the future, also Senator Shelby’s questions about credit de-
fault swaps and the derivatives market and everybody’s questions 
about credit rating reform. We have all been involved in that and 
I will have some additional questions on that, but I will submit 
them in writing. They are more detailed and I have found that that 
and accounting questions put people to sleep around here. I appre-
ciate Senator Reed’s questions about the converging of the account-
ing standards, and again, I will have some more detailed questions 
on those. 

As I mentioned in my brief opening remarks, I think one of your 
strongest assets is your career in the financial regulatory experi-
ence. Securities regulation is a complicated subject and the Chair-
man of the SEC should be well-versed in the language of finance. 
But I am very concerned about the growing scandal of Madoff and 
his investment fraud. As the chief executive of the financial indus-
try regulatory authority, how did that expansive fraud scheme slip 
past the radar and when did your agency first receive notice about 
that possible fraud and what did you do with the information? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Senator, I can’t really speak to the SEC’s han-
dling of this matter. I have not had direct conversations with them. 
I am anxiously hoping to do that, as well as to receive their Inspec-
tor General’s report on what went wrong there. 

With respect to FINRA’s responsibility, as we talked about a lit-
tle bit earlier, one of the real lessons, I think, from this tragedy is 
the fact that we have this stovepipe regulatory regime where some 
misconduct can be hidden from at least some of the regulators 
some of the time. FINRA focused on the broker dealers’ books and 
records. The investment advisory activity, the Ponzi scheme, didn’t 
run through the books of the broker dealer. They were kept in sep-
arate books for the money management business. As a result, 
FINRA was not aware of the investment advisory fraud. FINRA 
also had not received any tips, either directly from anybody, nor 
did the SEC share those tips with FINRA. 

I think one of the lessons, in addition to the stovepipe problem 
of regulation, is that financial regulators, frankly, need to cooper-
ate a whole lot more closely than we have historically. There has 
sometimes been a little bit of competition. There has sometimes 
been a little bit of jealousy about who gets to bring a case or who 
is the first mover. We need to think of the financial markets, polic-
ing as a community and our efforts as community policing and co-
operate a lot more effectively in sharing whatever intelligence we 
have between State and Federal and self-regulatory organizations 
in order to make sure we have the maximum number of eyes look-
ing at an institution or a problem at any given moment. 
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Senator ENZI. So you are saying that you found out about it 
about the same time that the rest of us did? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Yes. 
Senator ENZI. OK. I do have to ask an accounting question. In 

the fall, the Senate Banking Committee heard testimony about 
mark-to-market accounting and its ineffectiveness in pricing assets 
in a frozen market. In response, FASB and the SEC issued guid-
ance clarifying how firms should price liquid assets. Do you believe 
this guidance is sufficient, or should the SEC revisit the mark-to- 
market accounting method for 2009 and beyond? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, as you know perhaps better than anybody 
in this room, the integrity of our accounting standards and the 
quality of our corporate disclosure is absolutely essential. It is the 
foundation of our marketplace. 

I think investors, as I have read what people have said, generally 
believe that fair value accounting, mark-to-market accounting, has 
provided transparency to the marketplace and enables better deci-
sionmaking by investors. That said, I think there are circumstances 
in which hard-to-value assets are written down and have real im-
plications for business as a result. 

The SEC has just published its fair value accounting report, just 
about 2 weeks ago, I think. They make a number of recommenda-
tions in that report which I am anxious to study. I have read it. 
I am anxious to study in detail and see if there are further issues 
that should be addressed by the SEC with respect to fair value ac-
counting. I know there is a recommendation for further guidance 
for some alternative approaches, perhaps, with respect to assets 
where there is no ready market or no readily ascertainable value, 
whether there can be additional disclosure that would be helpful to 
people in understanding what the true value of those assets might 
be. So it is an issue I will get immersed in quickly. 

Senator ENZI. Excellent. I will have some more detailed ques-
tions on all of those things—— 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Senator ENZI. ——but I will go ahead and yield the balance of 

my time. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Senator Warner. 
Senator WARNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. Schapiro, I have got two broad-based questions and if you 

could respond to both, I would appreciate. I share Senator Shelby 
and Senator Reed’s concerns that you have voiced, as well, that 
some of these new tools that have developed, the credit default 
swaps, hedge funds, failure to have any regulatory oversight on 
those new tools. You made mention in your opening comments 
some of the migration taking place from some folks from the broker 
dealer coverage to the financial advisor coverage. 

How do we get—and with your comments, as well, about the 
stovepipe regulations. How do we get that broad-based regulatory 
oversight? And even if we take care of some of these new tools, do 
you have any thoughts on as the capital market—never underesti-
mate the capital market’s ability to create new tools, is there any 
kind of proactive effort, not that would stymie the flow of capital 
by any means, but proactive effort to make sure that whatever the 
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next decade’s credit default swaps, we are not then coming back 
and revisiting years later. 

So, first, how do we get everybody underneath that regulatory 
umbrella, and second, and as we discussed a little bit earlier, even 
if we get everyone under the regulatory umbrella, it seems that a 
lot of the crisis that we are currently confronting comes about as 
the market has tried to price the credit risks of debt and we have 
seen the market continue to move forward in terms of becoming 
more and more efficient on pricing that last tranche of two, five or 
10 percent of a debt instrument. The question I know we discussed 
privately was, at some point, is the social utility of pricing that last 
two to 5 percent worth all of the side bet risks that now the system 
has taken on, and should you be confirmed, even if we have got 
these entities within some types of regulatory oversight, is regula-
tion and transparency enough, or in some cases do we actually 
have to look at bright-line prohibitions on some of these tools? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. A very good question. I think the way we bring 
all of these products and institutions under the regulatory um-
brella is by having an approach that has us look at what is system-
ically important that needs to be under the purview of a regulator 
that has the authority and the capability to assess the risks in the 
system and deal with those through capital, leverage limitations 
and other sorts of requirements. 

And then I think the other way we do it is, at the same time, 
we look at the business conduct. We look from the perspective of 
the investor, what is being sold, what is being offered, and how is 
the investor being protected in that process, so that we stop wor-
rying about who has responsibility for mortgages versus securities 
versus derivatives versus some other instrument, insurance, for ex-
ample, and we start to think from the perspective of the investor 
across a broad panoply of products that may be offered to them 
that has an investment component or a financial component. How 
do we protect the investor? 

And I think by approaching it from both of those directions, a 
systemic protection direction and an investor or business conduct 
protection direction, we can probably cover the universe. 

Senator WARNER. Does that mean proactively looking at new 
products? Would that be your screen in terms of as the market cre-
ates new products that we can’t envision today, you would look at 
it from that kind of—— 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. It has to have that. That has to be a component 
of it, because we will always fight the last war if we don’t look 
proactively at products as they are being developed, before they are 
introduced. Do they have systemic implications? What happens in 
a downturn? What happens if interest rates go through the roof? 
What does that product have the potential to do to our financial in-
stitutions? And at the same time, what do those products have the 
potential to do, good or ill, for investors who are being sold them? 

I think innovation has been a tremendous hallmark of our mar-
kets and I think it is important that we preserve that. I think we 
have seen some products that are innovative mostly in their fee 
structure—— 

Senator WARNER. Right. 
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Ms. SCHAPIRO. ——and their ability to generate new fees, rather 
than being innovative in their ability to help people achieve their 
goals in investing. And so I think that is, again, something a finan-
cial regulator, a business conduct regulator like the SEC in par-
ticular can have a focus on. 

Senator WARNER. So as you get them within that regulatory um-
brella, and I think you have now touched on my second point, regu-
lation and transparency enough or actually looking, as you said, at, 
in effect, the social utility of some of these products in terms of pro-
hibition or not? I mean, that gets into a touchy area, I know. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. It is a touchy area. We have generally had a sys-
tem in this country where we go with disclosure and not so much 
the approval by regulators of particular products, although it is not 
unheard of. There are certain products that cannot be sold to retail 
investors. There are certain instruments that have, in fact, been 
deemed to not be suitable for anyone and therefore not for sale. To 
expand that approach would be different. I think it is worth explor-
ing. 

Senator WARNER. Thank you. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. 
Senator Corker. 
Senator CORKER. Mr. Chairman, thanks for having this hearing, 

Ranking Member. I want to welcome Senator Warner. I think there 
is nobody that has come to the Senate with greater credentials and 
I certainly look forward to working with him and welcome him to 
this Committee. 

Ms. Schapiro, I also want to thank you for your tremendous 
years of public service and commitment to making things better 
here in our country and I look forward to working with you in the 
future and just have a few short questions. 

We watched—we had hearings here earlier in the year with the 
SEC and, of course, the Fed and Treasury and others and we 
watched our investment banking system just kind of dissipate. It 
evaporated. It is gone. And it appeared that the SEC didn’t have 
the tools, if you will, to really deal with those particular organiza-
tions. Of course, they are no more. 

But I wondered if, just based on where you sit, if you see is there 
a need, if you will, for tools right now that the SEC does not have 
that it should have in the environment that we now live in? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I expect I could give you a better answer if I am 
confirmed and get there and spend a little bit of time. But one al-
most has to conclude that the tools were inadequate to the task. 
The CSE program was a voluntary program. That was probably 
one of the flaws in it. But also the capability of the staff to really 
apply the kind of analytics and the kind of risk assessment ap-
proach that one would hope to see, I think those are two areas that 
probably need significant bolstering. 

I think as we move forward, we have to take a completely fresh 
look at how the SEC conducts examinations of all the entities it 
regulates, investment banks—there are some smaller ones left, in-
vestment advisors, mutual funds, and so forth, to see if we really 
are understanding the business and how the business is changing. 

My sense is that one of the hardest things for regulators is to 
really understand when the world is changing underneath them 
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unless it is quite dramatic, because markets evolve, institutions 
evolve, products evolve. And I think it is going to be very critical 
to keep the SEC staff much more in tuned with the current events 
in the marketplace and the evolution of the institutions in order to 
be effectively finding the risks and helping to control them. 

Senator CORKER. Yes. I think a lot of times, our regulators end 
up sort of figuring out the problem after it occurs and then—— 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Catching up. 
Senator CORKER. ——by virtue of actions that are taken, almost 

create a self-fulfilling prophesy because their reaction to the issue 
is at the wrong time. Instead of on the front end, it is on the tail 
end and actually can make it worse, and I thank you for that 
input. 

In 2007, I guess the SEC did away with something called the up-
tick rule. A lot of people have said that if that had not occurred, 
then there wouldn’t have been this—I am just repeating, by the 
way, and asking for your input—a lot of people have said that had 
that not occurred, then short sellers would not have been able to 
manipulate the market the way that they did. I wonder if you 
might give us your thoughts on that. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I am very happy to do that. And as you 
know, in addition, this past year, the SEC issued a series of orders 
related to naked short selling and restrictions on short selling 
through exemptions, temporary orders, emergency orders, and 
what that suggests to me is that we actually need to take a step 
back and reexamine the entire area of short selling, what restric-
tions may or may not be appropriate, and I think we do need to 
look at whether the uptick rule ought to be reinstituted, and that 
is one of the things that I would be committed to doing very quick-
ly. 

Senator CORKER. Well, thank you. I think even at the CFTC, 
there was a lot of concern about what speculators were doing at the 
time, and, of course, now with the world where it is, we are won-
dering where all these speculators were. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Right. 
Senator CORKER. But in any event, I do hope you will do that 

and I do hope we will come up with something that market players 
who really determine the exact pricing because of being on both 
sides of the equation, I hope you will be able to come up with some-
thing that is consistent and people know is going to be there into 
the future. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I agree with that. I think markets deal with un-
certainty. I mean, that is really what markets are about in some 
ways, and they deal with volatility. They don’t deal so well with 
not knowing what the rules of the road are, and so we need to pro-
vide some certainty about how these issues will be handled on a 
going forward basis. 

Senator CORKER. There has been a lot of comment, I guess, that 
the SEC is a revolving door. People come in and they learn a few 
things and then they leave and make a lot of money, and then they 
come in and vice-versa, not unlike the Senate, I might add. But 
what comments might you make about restrictions that you think 
ought to be in place for people who work at the SEC and relation-
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ships that they may have in the past or in the future as it relates 
to companies? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I think this is an important area, and I under-
stand the banking agencies have done some post-employment re-
strictions for bank examiners and I am anxious to talk to them 
about what their experience has been with that. 

I would think we have to balance—I worry about the revolving 
door very much. I hope that we can keep the best people at the 
SEC for the longest possible time. I worry, on the other hand, 
about restrictions that will make it impossible for people to come 
to the Commission in the first place. If I can’t leave and go to the 
industry after 5 years or 10 years, if I am doomed to stay at the 
SEC for life, maybe I will never go in the first place, and I don’t 
think that would be a good result, either. 

I am very anxious to explore some of the possibilities here that 
allow us to continue to attract people with current understanding 
of the markets and current experience, keep them as long as we 
possibly can, but then not create a conflict by their walking out the 
door and going to a firm and leaving everybody to wonder whether 
they showed some favor to that firm during their time at the SEC. 
So it is a very important issue for the integrity of the agency and 
its credibility. I am not sure yet how to tackle it. 

Senator CORKER. Well, I have to tell you, I very much appreciate 
your balance on that issue. At the end of the day, you want to have 
the very best and brightest people in your organization that have 
the ability just due to their experiences to really assess what is 
happening with companies, and you do want to be able to attract 
those folks and you do want to be able to bring people in for 2 or 
3 years and do a great job for you and leave. At the same time, 
obviously, you want to make sure that that is beyond reproach. It 
sounds like you very much have that balance in thought and I 
thank you for that. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, I will stop my questioning and again 
thank the designee for coming in. I look forward to working with 
her and you and Mr. Shelby in this upcoming session. 

Chairman DODD. Thank you, Senator. On that last point, I am 
very interested in that subject matter, as well. I think we have all 
encountered people, particularly in their most productive years of 
employment that you might very well like to attract to come in and 
provide some valued service, who are reluctant to do so because of 
the prohibitions we place on the other side, not without merit, the 
prohibitions, but striking that balance, we lose a lot of talent, in 
my view. I don’t have a quick answer for that one, either, but I 
think we really do need to think about it. We talk about it every 
4 years in these cycles we go through in terms of who can come 
into government and it is an issue that does deserve attention, so 
I appreciate your raising it. I appreciate you bringing the question 
up, as well. 

We have been joined by some additional members. I just will re-
mind my colleagues, we have got some votes at about 12:15, I 
think. We have got a panel of a nominee for the Federal Reserve 
Board and three nominees for the Council of Economic Advisors. I 
don’t know how we are quite going to get through all of this, but 
I want to turn to my colleagues. We are on a 10-minute cycle, but 
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if there is some way to not use all of that 10 minutes and open it 
up to questions in written form, we would appreciate the indul-
gence of my colleagues. 

Senator Menendez. 
Senator MENENDEZ. Mr. Chairman, since you paid for dinner last 

night, I will try to accommodate you. 
[Laughter.] 
Senator MENENDEZ. A lot of my questions have been answered 

and I have been jumping between different hearings at the same 
time, but let me get to something that is more overarching. I spoke 
about it in my opening statement. And let me just say, I think you 
have tremendous experience. I think you have ability to do this job, 
unquestionably. 

Now, the question is some have said that you are a safe and pre-
dictable pick. Some have said that when we look at your record as 
a regulator, that it shows that infrequently, you have pursued 
tough action against big Wall Street firms. Some have said, like 
The Wall Street Journal in today’s article, that even in a time of 
very significant market convulsions and Wall Street scandals, 
FINRA often filed tiny cases against small players and that em-
ployment fines against firms have plunged. 

So I don’t believe all of the—someone categorized my statements 
before saying that all of the Nation’s economic woes lie at this posi-
tion. That is clearly not the case. But you cannot have investor con-
fidence, you cannot have the opportunity for the markets to regain 
their integrity, you cannot have all of those things that is one of 
the major barometers we look at in terms of the necessity to move 
this economy forward unless we have the Securities and Exchange 
Commission be the robust cop on the beat, willing to ensure that 
the industry does business in a fair, honest, transparent way, will-
ing to, as I said earlier, take no prisoners and question every as-
pect of it. I think to some degree, the marketplace and these indus-
tries have gotten ahead of the SEC in terms of the financial instru-
ments that are being used. 

So are you really ready and willing—able is not the question— 
ready and willing to take on what is necessary to restore the in-
credibly tattered facing confidence that exists in the marketplaces, 
and how do you respond to the criticisms that have been levied 
against you that, in fact, while you are a predictable and safe 
nominee, you will not be the robust nominee that we need? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, Senator, I am absolutely ready to take this 
on. I am absolutely committed to building a Securities and Ex-
change Commission that is of the quality, the integrity, and the ag-
gressiveness that the American people deserve for it to be and are 
entitled for it to be. I think the agency has to have a laser-like 
focus on fraud and investor protection. I think we have to move ag-
gressively and with a sense of urgency with respect to all of these 
matters. 

I guess I would say to you that I started my career as an enforce-
ment attorney. I absolutely understand what it takes. I understand 
that you can ignite real passion in enforcement lawyers by giving 
them the tools and the ability to pursue fraud and do what needs 
to be done to protect the interests of the public. There is nothing 
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that is more exciting or more invigorating for people who have cho-
sen to become enforcement lawyers. 

I will say that I think The Wall Street Journal article today pre-
sented a completely unfair picture of my record, in particular with 
respect to enforcement and enforcement cases. In my 13 years at 
FINRA, I have presided over nearly 15,000 enforcement cases, in-
cluding dozens of major cases against very large financial institu-
tions—Morgan Stanley, Citigroup, Merrill Lynch, Lehman Broth-
ers, Ameriprise, CSFB, with multi-million-dollars fines. I have 
never been afraid to go after people I thought have violated the 
public trust. That will be not an issue for me at the SEC, as I said 
earlier. 

I think there are absolutely no sacred cows and I think there are 
areas where at FINRA we have been particularly leading the regu-
latory community with respect to the improper sales of variable an-
nuity products to senior investors, improper sales to our military 
on bases who have been cheated by investment scams, late trading, 
market timing, IPO abuse, early retirement scams, insider trading, 
and a wide range of other issues where we have been very, very 
aggressive. 

So I hope that The Wall Street Journal piece doesn’t color your 
impression of me because I think that I can be as aggressive an 
enforcer as anybody has ever been at the head of the SEC. I served 
under three SEC Chairman—David Ruder, Richard Breeden, and 
Arthur Levitt—when I was a Commissioner. I have seen the agen-
cy aggressively in court seeking TROs, seeking preliminary injunc-
tions, stopping fraud in its tracks, and that is exactly the kind of 
enforcement program I want to have. 

Senator MENENDEZ. Mr. Chairman, I will submit some questions 
for the record. 

I am going to support your nomination. I am going to hold you 
to what I expect to see in robust enforcement—— 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. As you should. 
Senator MENENDEZ. ——and I will not hesitate when you return 

to the Committee as the Chairlady to engage in this dialog. I hope 
it will all be complimentary—— 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I hope so, too. Thank you. 
Senator MENENDEZ. ——and I look forward to that being the 

case. 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you, Senator. 
Where did Senator Bennett go? We lost Senator Bennett here. 
Senator Akaka. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR DANIEL K. AKAKA 

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am de-
lighted to be here and thank you for this hearing and I am de-
lighted to be here to say aloha to Mary Schapiro and, of course, to 
your lovely family—— 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA. ——Molly and Anna, as well—— 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA. ——and to thank you for what you have done al-

ready for the people of Hawaii. We share a commitment to empow-
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ering our citizens through financial literacy in order to build 
stronger families, businesses, and communities. Without a suffi-
cient understanding of economics and personal finance, individuals 
will not be able to manage their finances appropriately, evaluate 
credit opportunities successfully, invest for long-term financial 
goals in an increasingly complex marketplace, or be able to cope 
with difficult financial situations. 

Again, I have greatly appreciated your outstanding efforts in Ha-
waii with FINRA and I must tell you that I have heard back from 
many people who have been there with you that have appreciated 
this and have gained from your efforts there. I am looking forward 
to continuing to work with you to help improve the ability of inves-
tors to make better informed financial decisions. 

Mr. Chairman, I will just have two questions. Ms. Schapiro, one 
of my question is what must the SEC do to ensure that investors 
can make informed investment decisions? 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, thank you, Senator. You and I do share a 
very deep commitment to investor literacy. While it is not within 
the purview of the SEC, I really believe that it should be a national 
priority, and perhaps we can talk about that some time. 

I think the SEC has an important role here and it reflects on 
several different levels. The first is, of course, the corporate disclo-
sure, the information that investors receive about the companies 
that they may choose to invest in or the mutual funds they may 
choose to buy has got to be accessible to investors. It has got to be 
complete, honest, accurate, and accessible, understandable, and us-
able. 

I also think that the SEC could work closely with the other Fed-
eral financial regulatory agencies on some broad investor literacy 
initiatives. There is tremendous ability at the SEC to produce plain 
English content, explanations about how mutual funds work, how 
does the bond market work, what is a 529 plan, and the SEC ought 
to be able to develop that information and material and broadly 
distribute it through its website in conjunction with other agencies, 
through financial institutions, as well as through the local offices 
of the SEC. The SEC has offices around the country. Those are peo-
ple on the ground who could be working with local groups to try 
to increase investor awareness and investor literacy. 

So I think there are many opportunities for the SEC to improve 
its profile in the investor education space. 

Senator AKAKA. Well, I thank you very much. I know the Chair-
man is looking for time and I will just submit the rest of my ques-
tions and say thank you very much, Mary. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA. Without question, you have my support. But I 

thank you so much for what you have done already—— 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA. ——not only for Hawaii, but for our country. You 

have really increased my confidence in SEC and in our country’s 
financial community. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you. 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
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Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Senator. We have these 
other witnesses to bring up, so we are going to leave the record 
open for some questions. 

One that I intended to ask you, but as I said, I have to move 
along, were these reports, Ms. Schapiro, of the two lawsuits filed 
by FINRA members that you are aware of. Do you want to make 
a quick response? I will submit it as a question, again, but I want 
to give you an opportunity to respond to that. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. Well, I guess I am happy to respond. I believe 
that the lawsuits are frivolous. They arise out of the transaction to 
merge the NASD and the New York Stock Exchange regulatory 
group. The first lawsuit was dismissed by a Federal judge. The sec-
ond lawsuit was filed very close in time to my nomination for this 
position and I believe that there is no merit to the lawsuits. 

Chairman DODD. I may follow up with a couple other questions 
on that. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. That is fine. 
Chairman DODD. And also, Elizabeth Warren has recommended 

something akin to the Consumer Product Safety Commission, a Fi-
nancial Product Safety Commission idea. It goes to the question 
that Senator Warner was raising about the anticipation of new 
products being developed that can circumvent a rule-based system 
as opposed to a principle-based system, which has some appeal, but 
probably not a widely held view that that can actually be a more 
intimidating process than sometimes a rule-based system. 

But I sort of like the idea, that idea that Senator Warner raised 
to be anticipatory about these matters, and again, in another set-
ting here, I would like to pursue that idea with you on how we can 
do that, because I think that is one of the concerns we have here. 
We are always fighting, as you say, the last war, the last set of bat-
tles, and as we are doing so, there is some very bright 22-year-old 
who is sitting out there and figured out six ways to get around the 
rule you just designed with all the best intentions. And so we need 
to have some better system in place, it seems to me, that more 
broadly deals with principles, ideas, but gives some sense of con-
fidence to investors that while we are taking care of the problem 
that occurred yesterday, we are not very well effectively dealing 
with these—and again, I think the point that Senator Warner 
made. I think the last thing you want to do is to be stifling the cre-
ativity and imagination that has been the hallmark of wealth cre-
ation. So it is a difficult balance to strike here, but one that I think 
deserves our attention. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I agree. 
Chairman DODD. With that, I thank you very much for appearing 

before us. As has been said by all of my colleagues here, you are 
extremely well qualified for this job, but I think all of us are antici-
pating some very aggressive and strong action here to get moving 
on these matters. 

Ms. SCHAPIRO. I appreciate that. 
Chairman DODD. We thank you, and I apologize—— 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you very much. 
Chairman DODD. I apologize to your two children that I didn’t fil-

ibuster longer—— 
[Laughter.] 
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Chairman DODD. ——but I want you to know that I am going 
to—you can go to your teacher and tell them that the Chairman 
of the Senate Banking Committee said you ought to have the rest 
of the day off, as well. 

[Laughter.] 
Ms. SCHAPIRO. Thank you very much. 
Chairman DODD. Thank you very much. 
Senator SHELBY. And they ought to get extra credit. 
Chairman DODD. And extra credit for being here, too, by the way. 
[Laughter.] 
Chairman DODD. I don’t know if my colleagues have arrived. We 

want to move to our next panel. 
[Pause.] 
Chairman DODD. I want to ask our—if we can, I appreciate peo-

ple moving as expeditiously as they can so we can get to our second 
panel. 

[Pause.] 
Chairman DODD. I want to welcome all of our second panel, Dr. 

Rouse, Dr. Romer, Dr. Goolsbee, you are here, as well, and Dan 
Tarullo, I see coming in. Who are we missing here? We have got 
everybody. The microphones are live, I would inform my colleagues. 
These are the kind of moments that get recorded for history. 

[Laughter.] 
Chairman DODD. Senator Durbin is on his way, but our col-

league, Bob Menendez, is here. I am not sure Senator Boxer is 
going to be able to be here, but I know she wanted to be here. 
Again, the schedules, with so many of these confirmation hearings 
going on simultaneously, it is understandable why people would 
very much like to be a part of it. I am going to make sure the 
record is open for our colleagues who would normally be doing in-
troductions, that it will be available for them to include their intro-
ductions in our comments. 

I think I see families arriving here. Again, I am using all the 
powers of my chair today to provide free passes out of school. That 
is clearly exceeding the powers of a Chairman, but nonetheless. We 
give extra credit, too, for appearing. And if you could actually stay 
the full time, you really get extra credit. That is really the test. 

We have others coming in, so let us get people settled. 
[Pause.] 
Chairman DODD. I know Senator Feinstein wanted to be here, as 

well, and I am getting messages that maybe one or the other may 
actually be here, Dr. Romer. 

All right, are we getting settled? That is very good. 
Senator Menendez, would you like to introduce Dr. Rouse? 

INTRODUCTION OF NOMINEE CECILIA E. ROUSE 
BY SENATOR ROBERT MENENDEZ 

Senator MENENDEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, to you and to all 
my distinguished colleagues on the Banking Committee. It is my 
sincere honor to introduce Cecilia Rouse as President-elect Obama’s 
nominee for the Presidential Council of Economic Advisors. I am 
confident that the Committee will see that she is eminently quali-
fied for this position and will confirm her for this important post. 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 14:44 Jun 25, 2009 Jkt 048080 PO 00000 Frm 00037 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 S:\DOCS\50221.TXT JASON



34 

Dr. Rouse is currently the Theodore A. Wells Professor of Eco-
nomics and Public Affairs at Princeton University. Her primary re-
search and teaching interests are in labor economics with a par-
ticular focus on the economics of education, something I know that 
my two colleagues who are sitting on the dais at this point, both 
distinguished members and the Ranking Member of the HELP 
Committee, are passionate about and leaders in. She has studied 
the economic benefit of community college attendance, studied the 
effect of financial aid on college matriculation, and the impact of 
student loans on post-college occupational choices, all incredibly im-
portant issues with a potentially profound impact on our economic 
choices moving forward. 

Dr. Rouse is currently a senior editor of the Future of Children, 
of which she has a few examples here behind us, and an editor of 
the Journal of Labor Economics. Additionally, she is the founding 
Director of the Princeton University Education Research Section 
and she is currently the Director of the Industrial Relations Sec-
tion, as well. 

She is not walking into this job without experience in the public 
sector. In 1998, she served in the White House at the National Eco-
nomic Council. 

I believe Dr. Rouse will bring a unique and important insight to 
the Council of Economic Advisors that is especially important dur-
ing these troubling economic times. And while the students of 
Princeton University will sorely miss their professor, they can take 
solace in the fact that she will be a 3-hour Amtrak trip away from 
the great Garden State. 

So, Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of the Committee, 
I strongly support the confirmation of Cecilia Rouse to be a mem-
ber of the President’s Council of Economic Advisors. I think you 
will find her to be an exceptional addition to that important body 
and we look forward to working with her and the other nominees 
to get our economy back on track and bring much-needed change 
to this country. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman DODD. Senator, thank you very, very much for those 

introductory remarks. I had a chance yesterday to talk with Dr. 
Rouse, as well, and was very impressed with her knowledge, as 
well. 

We have been joined by my colleague from Illinois, Senator Dur-
bin. Dick, we appreciate you making it in to present Dr. Goolsbee 
to the Committee, who I had a chance, as well, to talk to the other 
day. But thank you for getting over. 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD DURBIN 
A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS 

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Senator Enzi, 
Senator Warner, Members of the Committee. 

President-elect Obama has asked Dr. Austan Goolsbee to become 
a member of the Council of Economic Advisors. Austan will also di-
rect the new Economic Recovery Advisory Board under Paul 
Volcker. 

Austan graduated from Yale University. He earned a Ph.D. in ec-
onomics from MIT and was later a Sloan Fellow and Fulbright 
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Scholar. He is now primarily an economist from the University of 
Chicago Graduate School of Business. He and the President-elect’s 
other economic advisors will be asked to help the new President 
make critically important decisions on how to best address perhaps 
the most challenging economic crisis in 75 years in America. In 
fact, I know that Austan and many of his colleagues are already 
working very hard on that. 

Austan may teach and conduct research at the University of Chi-
cago, but he is no orthodox Chicago School ivory tower economist. 
He understands that economics is about more than just abstract 
definitions and calculations. It is fundamentally about human be-
havior, why people make the decisions they do, what policies can 
help people make choices that are in their best interests and the 
best interests of our economy and our Nation. 

He understands many of the modern aspects of our economy, the 
transformative power of the Internet. He served as a special con-
sultant for Internet policy for the Department of Justice Antitrust 
Division. 

Austan is an admirer, incidentally, of a man that we both ad-
mire, Mr. Chairman, my first mentor in politics, Senator Paul 
Douglas. He happened to bring today Douglas’s autobiography 
which the Chairman of this Committee has told me is one of the 
best books he has ever read about a Senator’s public career. Paul 
Douglas, of course, may not be remembered by many, but those of 
us who do reflect on the fact that he was an excellent Senator and 
an outstanding economist on top of everything else. 

Of course, I have to add, when it comes to former Senators from 
Illinois, Austan’s current and future boss is a pretty good fellow, 
too, who will leave a great legacy himself. 

Austan understands the importance of learning from history. I 
understand he hosted a program on the History Channel at one 
point. I understand he is also a triathlete, which I am not. Being 
really good at performing multiple tasks will be helpful to him with 
the challenges he will face with this economy. 

At this moment in history, now more than ever, we need the best 
and the brightest tackling the economic problems that face our Na-
tion and our world. In the very short term, in a matter of days, 
Barack Obama will try to create an economic recovery that invests 
in our country’s future, gets the economy growing again, and puts 
people back to work. Among the investments we must make, 
Austan has written in particular on the positive economic impact 
of education, which I think is fundamentally important at all times 
and even more so at this moment in our history, when the cost of 
education continues to rise for the middle class across America and 
their incomes are reduced and jobs are lost. 

Perhaps most importantly right now, we need advisors like 
Austan who understand the economy and can help us aggressively 
address the root cause of the recession, the foreclosure crisis that 
continues to devastate neighborhoods in Chicago and across Amer-
ica. Over the long term, the President has to deal with 
unsustainable deficits, which is a fact of life. Unlike most of the 
Chicago School economists, Austan believes deficits really do count, 
and I trust that he will help incoming OMB Director Peter Orszag 
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and others plot a future course for the Nation’s budget that is more 
sustainable than the current path. 

He has been an informal but tremendously valuable advisor to 
President-elect Barack Obama for many years and I know he will 
continue in that capacity if given this spot. As a member of the 
Council of Economic Advisors and as the day-to-day Director of the 
Economic Recovery Advisory Board, Austan Goolsbee will be filling 
two key roles at once. 

It is an honor to stand here and recommend and introduce a 
great economist and a proud resident from the great State of Illi-
nois, Dr. Austan Goolsbee. 

Chairman DODD. Well, Senator, thank you very, very much. I am 
impressed that you brought Paul Douglas’s autobiography, because 
Senator Durbin and I have talked about this many times. My fa-
ther thought he was the brightest man he ever served with in pub-
lic life, Paul Douglas, and that autobiography ought to be required 
reading. It is the most wonderful autobiography. It is wonderfully 
self-deprecating. It has a wonderful view of his life, and a remark-
able life he had. When you consider his origins, where he grew up, 
how he grew up, and the accomplishments he made, volunteering 
at age, I think, 42 for the Marine Corps as a private in World War 
II, rising to the rank, I think a field promotion to a colonel, just 
a remarkable individual. So I am impressed that you are impressed 
by him, as well. 

We have been joined by my colleague from California. Barbara, 
we thank you very much for being here to introduce Dr. Romer and 
the floor is yours. 

STATEMENT OF BARBARA BOXER 
A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Senator BOXER. Well, thank you so much, Mr. Chairman, Rank-
ing Member Shelby, Senator Enzi, and Senator Warner. I am very 
happy to be here. 

This is a tribute to Dr. Romer. It is one of those days that we 
often have here where you want to be 17 different people. I just left 
Dr. Rice, questioned her, went down to hear Senator Biden, and I 
am here for you, Christina Romer, because I am so excited about 
this opportunity to elect President-elect Obama’s nominee for the 
Chairmanship of the Council of Economic Advisors. 

Californians are so proud to have one of the world’s great univer-
sity systems, and today I am proud to introduce one of the finest 
scholars in that system. 

The job of Economic Advisor to the President has never been 
more important than it is today. I don’t have to tell this Com-
mittee. You have been in the forefront of trying to work our way 
out of this, and I want to compliment all of you for the great work 
you are doing. I know a lot of the times there is not unanimity, but 
the problems are so hard, it is not that surprising, and I value all 
of your comments, all of your opinions, both sides of the aisle. 

And I want to say particularly to the Chairman, heavy is the 
head that wears this chairmanship. I just want you to know, aside 
from everything else, how much I appreciate what you do and Sen-
ator Shelby, trying to light a candle in this darkness. 
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In 2008, we experienced more job losses than any year since 
World War II, and the past 3 months have seen the biggest jump 
in the unemployment rate since 1975. Yesterday’s retail sales re-
port showed the largest year over year drop ever recorded, and 
there is overwhelming evidence of serious deflationary pressures on 
the economy. 

We are in the midst of the greatest economic challenge we have 
seen in a generation and we need to look for leaders who under-
stand this, who understand history, and who understand the way 
markets work, how markets should work, and I am sitting next to 
one of those, Dr. Romer, who is uniquely qualified to advise the 
President in these difficult times. 

A former Vice President of the American Economic Association, 
she is known in the economics community as one of the finest mac-
roeconomic historians in the profession. She brings a combination, 
as I said, of a broad historical perspective and a deep knowledge 
of the way the economy works. Her research has examined the en-
tire range of 20th century American economic history, and she has 
made particularly important contributions to our understanding of 
the Great Depression, a period that unfortunately seems more rel-
evant today than it has for decades. 

Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member Shelby, I am going to tell 
you a little personal story, tell it to Dr. Romer and everyone who 
is listening. My dad was a child of the Depression. He and my mom 
got married just right when the Depression hit. And his attitude 
about life was so scarred by that experience that he was so fright-
ened to ever buy a home. He was so frightened to move in ways 
that would have been the right ways to move. So it is all about con-
fidence. And he knew in his heart that his children shouldn’t have 
that attitude, and he always said to both of us, ‘‘Go out, save your 
pennies, buy a home. It is America. You will be fine.’’ 

But the experience scarred him, and I think it is important, so 
important that we don’t have a whole generation of young people 
scarred by this deep recession. And that is why people like Dr. 
Romer are so important. She is an expert in what happened during 
the Depression and she understands what we need to do to avoid 
another depression. 

So I look forward to working with this Committee in any way I 
can. I am an old economics major. That was my passion in college. 
I worked for a period of time on Wall Street, so economics is very 
interesting to me. I wish that I was better at giving solutions. But 
I do know that right now, we need to surround ourselves with peo-
ple like this who will do everything in their power to lead us in the 
right direction and I hope you will confirm her speedily. We need 
her. 

Thank you very much. 
Chairman DODD. Senator, thank you very, very much. It is very 

poignant. My father was trying to pay a way through law school 
and graduated in 1932, and all of us of our generation grew up lis-
tening to our parents night after night talk about those days and 
what it was like, people all across the country. So we thank you 
immensely for being here. And you are right, we all are 17 dif-
ferent places today with these various things going on. 

Senator BOXER. Eighteen for me. 
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[Laughter.] 
Chairman DODD. Well, thank you very much. 
Senator Kennedy very much wanted to be here to introduce Dan 

Tarullo. Dan worked for Senator Kennedy going back a few years 
ago. Senator Kennedy isn’t here today, but I am going to take a 
minute or so and just present Dan Tarullo to the Committee, as 
well. 

I have known Dan for some time. He is a professor of law at 
Georgetown University Law Center. He is no stranger to this Com-
mittee, by the way, as Senator Shelby has already pointed out in 
reference to Dan in his opening comments about how many times 
I think you have appeared before this Committee and various 
places. He has testified on important issues in the past. 

He previously served as the Assistant to the President for Inter-
national Economic Policy and as the President’s personal rep-
resentative to the G-7/G-8 group of industrialized nations and a 
principal on both the National Economic Council and the National 
Security Council during the Clinton administration. 

Professor Tarullo graduated Summa Cum Laude from the Uni-
versity of Michigan Law School and, of course, worked in the Sen-
ate as the Chief Employment Counsel on what was then the Labor 
and Human Resources Committee for Senator Ted Kennedy in the 
1980s. 

So we welcome you to the Committee and congratulate you on 
your willingness to accept this position to be a Governor on the 
Fed. It is very, very important and we thank you for doing that. 

We thank all of you, in fact, for your willingness to serve, and 
I am going to ask all of you to stand, if you will, and to swear or 
affirm. Raise your right hands. 

Do you swear or affirm that the testimony you are about to give 
is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help 
you, God? 

Ms. ROMER. I do. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. I do. 
Ms. ROUSE. I do. 
Mr. TARULLO. I do. 
Chairman DODD. And do you agree to appear and testify before 

any duly constituted Committee of the U.S. Senate? 
Ms. ROMER. I do. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. I do. 
Ms. ROUSE. I do. 
Mr. TARULLO. I do. 
Chairman DODD. I see some folks here, some children who I pre-

sume are not economics majors yet, but why don’t we begin with 
you, Dr. Romer. Any family you would like to introduce? I will ask 
each of you if you care to present them to the Committee. 

Ms. ROMER. Absolutely. I have with me today my father, Clifford 
Duckworth, a World War II veteran who is here from Massachu-
setts, my son, Matthew, the youngest of my three children, and my 
husband, David, also an economist. 

Chairman DODD. Good. Well, welcome. Interesting conversations 
at your house, then. 

Dr. Goolsbee. 
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Mr. GOOLSBEE. With me, I have—I will start with the love of my 
life, the prettiest girl in Chicago, Robin, my wife. She is holding 
our 2-year-old, Emmett. I cannot promise that he will still be sit-
ting in that seat through all of this hearing. Next to them is our 
5-year-old, Addison—— 

Ms. ADDISON GOOLSBEE. Hi. 
Chairman DODD. Hi. 
[Laughter.] 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Linda, my mom, and my dad, Arthur, who is a 

deacon at the Church of the Heavenly Rest and came from Abilene, 
Texas, to be at the hearing. 

Chairman DODD. Good. We could use you. You might want to 
stay in town. We can use you here. 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. Our 8-year-old, Aden—— 
Chairman DODD. Hi, Aden. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. ——who is being held by our family friend, 

Sonya. 
Chairman DODD. Very good. A good crowd there. Thanks for 

bringing them along. 
Dr. Rouse. 
Ms. ROUSE. Well, my family is here today in force. I am very 

happy to introduce them. I will start with my mother, Lorraine 
Rouse, and my father, Carl Rouse, my sister, Carolyn, and then we 
have my husband, Ford Morrison, and our children, Nidal and Safa 
Morrison, and they are all from New Jersey, and then we have my 
Uncle George, my Aunt Doris, George Haley, and Phyllis and Bill 
Taylor—— 

Chairman DODD. Is there anyone in the room who is not a Rouse 
or a Morrison? 

[Laughter.] 
Ms. ROUSE. And also Terrie Rouse, who is actually the CEO of 

the Capitol Visitors Center. 
Chairman DODD. Ah, well, terrific. Great job, by the way, with 

that. Well, that is terrific. I am glad you have got them here. 
Dan, anyone you would like to introduce? 
Mr. TARULLO. Yes. Thank you, Senator. I traveled a bit more 

nimbly here with my mother and my wife, Louisa. 
Chairman DODD. Terrific. We are delighted to have both of you 

here, as well. It is an important day. 
And I apologize we are crowded on this schedule. We have al-

ready had opening statements, and so we are going to begin in the 
order, going right down the row, we will begin with you, Dr. 
Romer, any opening comments you would like to make, and then 
we will get to some questions. 

STATEMENT OF CHRISTINA D. ROMER, OF CALIFORNIA, 
CHAIRMAN-DESIGNATE, COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS 

Ms. ROMER. Great. Well, Chairman Dodd, Ranking Member 
Shelby, and Members of the Committee, it is an honor to come be-
fore you as President-elect Obama’s nominee to Chair the Council 
of Economic Advisors. Obviously, I would like to thank Senator 
Boxer for those warm words and Senator Dianne Feinstein, who 
has submitted a written statement. 
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Let me tell you just a little about myself. I received my Ph.D. in 
economics from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology. I have 
taught economics at Princeton University, and for the last 20 
years, as Senator Boxer pointed out, at the University of California 
at Berkeley. I am a specialist in macroeconomics and economic his-
tory. I have studied topics such as the effects of tax changes and 
monetary policy on the economy, also what caused the Great De-
pression, and probably much more important, what caused the 
Great Depression to end. 

I have to say, I never dreamed that a knowledge of the 1930s 
would prove useful in formulating current economic policy, and yet 
the stresses facing our financial system and the shocks hitting 
every corner of our economy are the worst since the Great Depres-
sion. 

My goal, if confirmed, would be to use all that we have learned 
in the last 75 years to ensure that the tragedy of the 1930s is not 
repeated. Perhaps even more important, I would hope to create 
policies that not only allow us to turn the corner on the current 
downturn, but to put us on a road to a better and more productive 
future. 

Let me just say one word about the organization that I have been 
nominated to lead and that Austan and Ceci are also nominated to 
join. The Council of Economic Advisors was created to provide the 
President and through its reports the Congress the best advice pro-
fessional economists have to offer. It is an institution with a proud 
history of providing honest, first-rate economic analysis. If con-
firmed, I will do my utmost to protect the integrity of the CEA and 
to make it the center for unbiased scientific analysis of the crucial 
economic issues facing our country in the years ahead. 

Thank you, and I would obviously be delighted to answer your 
questions. 

Chairman DODD. Doctor, thank you very, very much and we ap-
preciate your willingness to serve our country, as well. 

Ms. ROMER. Thank you. 
Chairman DODD. Dr. Goolsbee. 

STATEMENT OF AUSTAN D. GOOLSBEE, OF ILLINOIS, 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. Let me just start by saying what a thrill it was 
to have the senior Senator introduce me. He got his start in politics 
working for Senator Douglas, who was a great Senator, but was a 
great economist out of the University of Chicago, and for all the 
economists in the room, he was the namesake of the Cobb-Douglas 
production function. So that was a real thrill. 

By way of background, I have been at the University of Chicago 
for 14 years as a researcher. I am an empirical economist, what we 
call the old style data dogs. We just try to get out and get the data 
to figure out how the world works or what would be the impact of 
various policies. I have studied a lot of industries in the United 
States and how they compare to the rest of the world, innovation 
and technology, taxes and public policy. 

Many years ago, when I was just a freshman in college, I worked 
for the late great economist James Tobin, who was a Nobel Lau-
reate, and he had served on the Council of Economic Advisors 
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under John F. Kennedy in 1961. He used to recount that that was 
the hardest he had ever worked, but that he was very proud that 
he had been able to serve the country at that time and he believed 
in his heart—he, himself a child of the Depression—that economics 
was not just an academic field of study, that it could really affect 
people’s lives, that you could help prevent or ease events like the 
Great Depression. 

It is my hope that at the CEA, under Christy’s leadership and 
working with Cecilia Rouse, that we can try to equal the standards 
that they set back in 1961 in what most people consider the golden 
age of the CEA by giving hard-nosed, objective analysis of any eco-
nomic policies that we are asked to. I can’t guarantee that we will 
meet that gold standard, but I do know we will come to work every 
day. We will bring the best economic analysis we have. And we are 
motivated by this great legacy we inherit at the CEA. 

I thank Senator Shelby and Chairman Dodd for the opportunity 
to be here and I also am happy to answer any questions you might 
have. 

Chairman DODD. Well, I thank you for that, as well. Jim Tobin 
was a good friend of mine. He taught at Yale, of course—— 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. Yes. 
Chairman DODD. ——and when he won the Nobel Prize in Eco-

nomics, just a wonderful human being, very quiet individual. You 
have got a good pedigree with Paul Douglas and Jim Tobin, so that 
is not bad lineage. 

Dr. Rouse. 

STATEMENT OF CECILIA E. ROUSE, OF NEW JERSEY, 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS 

Ms. ROUSE. Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of the 
Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, I am very 
pleased and quite honored to appear before you today as a nominee 
to be a member of the President’s Council of Economic Advisors. 

I am currently a professor of economics and public affairs at 
Princeton, where I have been on the faculty for the past 16 years. 
I don’t really like to use that number, but I will. 

[Laughter.] 
Ms. ROUSE. As a labor economist, I am most committed to under-

standing the problems, choices, and tradeoffs that individuals face, 
particularly those that concern the labor market. I am particularly 
interested in understanding the ways to increase worker produc-
tivity, primarily through the acquisition of valuable skills or what 
we call human capital. As such, I have devoted much of my re-
search to the economics of education at all levels. 

As a faculty member of a policy school, I have always been deep-
ly committed to studying real world problems and real world impli-
cations rather than abstract theory. I was fortunate to have the op-
portunity to apply these skills to actual policymaking once before, 
in 1998, when I spent a year at the National Economic Council, 
and I would be most honored, should I be confirmed, to have the 
opportunity to do so again as a member of the Council of Economic 
Advisors. 

I should note that for the past several years, I have taught one 
of the main introductory micro-economics courses to first-year stu-
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dents at the Woodrow Wilson School in the master’s program, and 
I should add that this year’s class is particularly inquisitive and 
challenging. I emphasize to my students the power of economics, 
both theoretical and applied, in guiding analysis of policy issues. 
Should I be confirmed, I would bring this dedication and enthu-
siasm to the President’s Council of Economic Advisors. 

Thank you very much, and I look forward to answering any ques-
tions you may have. 

Chairman DODD. Thank you very much, Doctor. I appreciate 
that. 

Dan, good to have you with us. We are more than happy to re-
ceive your opening statement. 

STATEMENT OF DANIEL K. TARULLO, OF MARYLAND, 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE 

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

Mr. TARULLO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Shelby, and 
other Members of the Committee. As honored as I am by the Presi-
dent-elect’s designation of me as his intended nominee to the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, I am also mindful of 
the enormous responsibility that would come with this position. 

As if we needed any reminder, today’s headlines underscore the 
magnitude of the financial and economic problems faced by our Na-
tion. The Federal Reserve has a critical role to play in responding 
to these challenges. As the Nation’s central bank, it must pursue 
its dual mandate of promoting maximum employment and stable 
prices in an unusually trying environment. It has in the past year 
taken a number of unusual and innovative actions intended to en-
sure liquidity in important credit markets whose functioning has 
been significantly impaired in the course of this crisis. And very 
importantly, as a bank regulator, the Board must use its existing 
authority to provide both effective supervision and robust enforce-
ment. Going forward, it must join with other parts of our govern-
ment to help revamp the financial regulatory system so as to di-
minish the likelihood and severity of future financial crisis. 

If confirmed by the Senate, I will draw upon both my govern-
ment and academic backgrounds in addressing each of these re-
sponsibilities of the Board. I have the highest respect for the tradi-
tion of independence associated with our country’s central bank. At 
the same time, I understand that although so much of the Fed’s 
work is necessarily grounded in technical analysis, the ultimate 
purpose of this work is to create the conditions under which Ameri-
cans can make a good life for themselves. 

Thank you very much, and I would be pleased to respond to any 
questions. 

Chairman DODD. Well, I thank you, Dan, very, very much for 
that. 

We have a vote that is literally just about to start in 2 minutes, 
two votes on the floor of the U.S. Senate, and so what I am going 
to do at this point is declare a recess for about 30 minutes. I think 
it will take us that long to cast both those votes and get back. I 
apologize to all of you for this delay, but we had a lot of questions 
obviously with the nominee for the Securities and Exchange Com-
mission. So we will get back shortly to you and we will complete 
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the process, hopefully in an hour or two. So thank you very much 
for waiting. 

The Committee will stand in recess. 
[Recess.] 
Chairman DODD. The Committee will come back to order. I hope 

you used this time to get to know each other better. 
It took a little longer than we anticipated and I apologize to you, 

in advance, for that. 
I am going to ask, and I have notified my friend from Alabama, 

that we will begin a question period. And obviously, a lot going on. 
In fact, the debate on the so-called TARP program is going to begin 
shortly and I will go through some questions for you myself and 
then Senator Reed has agreed to step in for me as I then go to the 
floor and try to manage that debate. 

I would rather stay here, quite candidly, but the job of the Chair 
of this Committee with jurisdiction over the matter is to be out on 
the floor. So I will be doing that. 

Let me raise with all of you the TARP issue, in fact. This is the 
debate and subject of the hour. President Bush has made the re-
quest. President-elect Obama has endorsed the request, and said 
that this is a tool that he needs as the President-elect coming in. 

Obviously, I do not need to tell anyone in this room or elsewhere 
how unpopular all of this is, primarily because people one, believe 
that this was not a natural disaster, it was an avoidable one. That, 
in my view, had actions been taken—and I appreciate Senator 
Shelby has shared his thoughts with me, as well—that we tried 2 
years ago to raise the issue, the closure issue, on numerous occa-
sions in this very room, and had very little response to it. And cer-
tainly we will take some time in the coming weeks to go back and 
find some space to go back and review. We already have a couple 
of hearings on this matter about how we got to this position. 

I think both of us agree that while that is important because you 
are not going to know where to go unless you know where you have 
been, that we also want to take our time to start talking about 
what needs to be done to avoid problems like this from occurring 
again. So I consider that actually a more important function, not 
to minimize the importance of a review. 

But I would like to ask all of you, and I will begin with you, Dr. 
Romer. I see Ben Bernanke has bluntly warned a few days ago that 
the Government would probably have to infuse more money into 
the financial institutions in the months ahead. The issues involved 
in this, I wonder if you agree with Dr. Bernanke, Chairman 
Bernanke, about the additional funds needed? And can you help ex-
plain to the American public, and I would ask all four of you to do 
this in different capacities. Obviously Dan, down at the Fed, has 
a different role than the Council of Economic Advisors. 

But I think one of the glaring problems has been here is the fail-
ure to explain clearly to the American public what is going on here. 
Why are we needed? Why is it needed to put capital into these 
lending institutions? We hear now Bank of America may be re-
questing new resources. The news this morning is not good, 17,000 
people a day losing their jobs, 9,000 homes a day falling into fore-
closure. 
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So the concerns and the evidence out there about an economy in 
deep trouble, but the public has a hard time understanding why we 
are where we are and why this approach is needed as part of the 
solution to get us back on our feet again. 

I am not even articulating the question very well. But Dr. 
Romer, would you begin and I would ask each of you to go down 
and share your thoughts. 

Ms. ROMER. Of course, and I think you are expressing the frus-
tration that certainly I feel and that we know the American people 
feel about what has happened so far. 

I think I feel quite strongly that Chairman Bernanke is correct, 
that no one has as good a window on the banking system and the 
financial system as he does. And by all accounts, they are still 
under incredible stress, and are going to need our help, our re-
sources, to get them through this. 

Maybe where I could be the most helpful is trying to explain why 
the financial system is so important. I think part of the frustration 
is in helping them there is the sense of we are just helping the 
Wall Street bankers. And drawing the link between what happens 
in the financial system and what happens in the rest of the econ-
omy, I think, is crucial. It is exactly when lending dries up, people 
cannot get mortgages, they do not buy houses. They cannot get car 
loans, they do not buy cars. Firms cannot get loans to meet payroll, 
they shut down and people are unemployed. 

And so it is—any resources that we are putting there are fun-
damentally really resources we are putting into American busi-
nesses, to American consumers. And I think that is the crucial 
piece. 

The fact that if we let the financial system go under, suffer a cat-
astrophic failure, it will not just be catastrophic for Wall Street. It 
will be catastrophic for everyone of us. So I think that is the key 
point. 

Chairman DODD. Dr. Goolsbee, what are your thoughts on this? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Mr. Chairman, in broad terms, I agree with what 

Dr. Romer has just said. 
As a guy that focused a lot on American industry in my own re-

search, I will say the prospects of an unprecedented credit crunch 
and the damage that would do to American industry, and the spill-
over on millions more people doing their jobs, at this exact moment 
I think we have got to be very careful with doing things that 
threaten to make this problem worse. 

Now that said, I completely agree with Dr. Romer, and with 
many members of this Committee who have been, for a long time, 
been expressing well founded frustration in the lack of trans-
parency in the way this specific TARP has been conducted, that we 
ought to have, in my view, and we ought to bring our analytical 
resources to bear. We ought to have some understanding of what 
it is they are doing, why do we think it will work? What will the 
money be used for? That it will not be wasted. And that this not 
just be some grand allowance program that we are handing out 
money with no upside to the Government, no chance for it coming 
back. That is not where we want to be. 

But on the fundamental matter of is it needed, if you look out 
at the credit markets, the financial markets, and the job markets, 
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I think it is needed. I mean, it is a very fragile time in the econ-
omy. 

Chairman DODD. Dr. Rouse. 
Ms. ROUSE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think this is a wonder-

ful question. As someone who just arrived in Washington on Sun-
day, I have not been part of the inside discussions about the TARP, 
but I have had the opportunity to look on the outside. 

And I myself, as I am teaching my students about micro-
economics about insurance, we are saying why do we want to re-
ward failure? As a taxpayer, I am wondering is this really nec-
essary? 

But I have to say that the other thing that I teach my students 
is that well-functioning credit markets are fundamental to a well- 
functioning economy. Without well-functioning credit markets, con-
sumers cannot make long-term investments in their cars and their 
houses. Students have difficulty getting student loans to make in-
vestments in their human capital going forward. 

And so I think a well-functioning credit market is essential. I 
think this is part of a well-balanced program to try to get the econ-
omy up and running. But I do endorse Mr. Bernanke’s suggestion 
that this TARP money is essential. 

Chairman DODD. Dan. 
Mr. TARULLO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
We have all been commenting on the gravity of the economic sit-

uation facing the country. I think in these circumstances we need, 
as a Government and as a country, all of the tools that are poten-
tially at our disposal. We need, obviously, the tools of macro-
economic policy, monetary policy, and the various liquidity facilities 
that the Fed has created. We need the guarantee authority in the 
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. We need the fiscal meas-
ures which the U.S. Congress will be taking up. 

But we also need this reserve of resources, which can be deployed 
to strengthen the capital positions of the American financial system 
right now, which are under enormous stress. I might add, though, 
that from the potential perspective of the Federal Reserve, the 
TARP can serve a complementary purpose as well. 

As you probably know, in one of the recent facilities which the 
Fed created in an effort to inject liquidity into various consumer 
loans and into small business loans, there is some credit risk. And 
given the Fed’s policies on not assuming credit risk, the Treasury 
was willing to provide some portion of the TARP as a kind of credit 
backup, which allows that liquidity facility to be created. And that 
is obviously critical to getting those markets affecting consumers 
and small businesses moving again. 

Chairman DODD. A lot of our colleagues, in talking about this— 
and obviously, they are going to start a debate here in a matter of 
minutes—and asking their views on this, they have been dis-
appointed in how the program has been run over the last number 
of weeks since it was adopted in the end of September, early Octo-
ber, and are asking questions about a greater specificity on how the 
program could be run and operated differently. 

One of the concern is—well, there are number of them: account-
ability standards, transparency. Warrants I think are not really a 
debate. We understand that will be in place. The issue of fore-
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closure mitigation, utilizing these resources to try and minimize 
the cascading problem of home values and people losing their 
homes. 

There are concerns being raised as well about whether or not 
these funds ought to be used in any way other than within the fi-
nancial system. We had a debate recently on the automobile issue. 
And while I think a case could have been made, obviously it was 
made, and the administration—the outgoing administration—en-
dorsed putting some loans out there for the three major automobile 
manufacturers. 

I wonder if you might comment on these various points: on exec-
utive compensation, on accountability standards, transparency, as 
well as foreclosure mitigation. And again, Dr. Romer, let me begin 
with you if I can. 

Ms. ROMER. I could not agree more that we absolutely, in think-
ing about going forward, want to have a much clearer sense of 
what we are trying to accomplish, articulate what the program is 
going to do, and put a lot more restrictions and teeth on it. 

So the things you mentioned about accountability, the American 
people, the Congress. We ought to know who is getting funds, 
where it is going. 

I think your point about using it certainly for foreclosure mitiga-
tion, I know the President-elect is absolutely committed to that and 
that will be a fundamental part of this program going forward. 

On the issue of conditionality, I think one of the ways that I have 
heard the President-elect describe it is as sensible conditionality. 
For example, of course it should not just go into executive com-
pensation. Of course, you should put some limitations on what you 
can do with dividends and mergers and acquisitions. Certainly, 
they want to have much stronger references on or certainly report-
ing on what is happening to lending. 

And I think all of that—because it is a trust. It is the American 
people’s money that is being—these resources are being invested in 
financial institutions, as we have all suggested, for a very impor-
tant purpose, to keep our financial system helping the rest of the 
economy. But it needs to be done in a responsible way. And I think 
that is the key going forward. 

Chairman DODD. Adam Posen, who is the Deputy Director of the 
Peterson Institute for International Economics, described the prob-
lem with TARP in the following words, and I quote him. He said 
‘‘The problem is not that we have wasted the money. The problem 
is that we have put too few conditions on the banks.’’ 

Dr. Goolsbee, how do you react to that? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. I agree that we had problems and that we did not 

put enough conditions. I guess I do not agree that that is the only 
problem. It sounded like he was saying that is the only problem. 
I think in an area of this that I have been somewhat involved in 
on housing, I think it was a big mistake, and I think most experts 
now looking at the operation of TARP think it was a mistake not 
to directly confront the foreclosure crisis directly. Because if you 
are just trying to deal with the financial system and you are not 
thinking about the real economy influences, the number one most 
important of which is the housing market, I am not sure that you 
can get out of that box. 
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Now the President-elect was, as you know, very early on saying 
that. So before the first TARP was voted on, he was saying look, 
we may have to do things because there is this terrible moment of 
crisis. But let’s not forget, our problems are rooted in the problems 
of the real economy, on the squeeze on ordinary middle class Amer-
icans whose incomes have been stagnant, and the dramatic devel-
opments in the housing market that have left a whole bunch of 
people unable to make the payments on their houses. 

That is what the root of this problem—that is where it is to be 
found. And we are going to have to confront those issues directly. 

Chairman DODD. I apologize. 
Dr. Rouse, any comments on that at all? Do you want to pick up 

on that line? 
Ms. ROUSE. I guess what I would add to that is the first half of 

the TARP is relatively new. And I think to really understand and 
analyze where things went wrong and what the different pieces are 
that have contributed to its success or to the performance it has 
to date is something that I would look forward to, should I be con-
firmed, to really understand as part of the Council of Economic Ad-
visors. 

Because I think you are right, it is hard to understand how to 
go forward without really understanding where we have been. 

Chairman DODD. Dan. 
Mr. TARULLO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
A couple of things here. First, I think with respect to conditions 

or the structure of the program, everyone needs to keep in mind— 
and I believe that at this point, because of what you and others 
have done, people will keep in mind the aim of this very unusual 
action by the Congress last fall in making these resources avail-
able. 

The aim is the stabilization of the financial system in this coun-
try. The aim is to return our financial system to the circumstances 
in which growth is again going to be promoted. And keeping that 
aim in mind, I think, should help shape the program as a whole 
and the conditions that are deployed along the way. 

The second point I would add is that the importance of trans-
parency is, I think, obvious as a matter of democratic account-
ability and one that I wholeheartedly endorse. But there is another 
important role that transparency can play, and that is in the signal 
it provides to the markets as to what the Government policy is and 
how the Government intends to lead the economy out of its present 
situation. 

When that is made clear through statements by the President 
and the President’s senior officials, then markets get a better sense 
of where the effort is being made and they are in a position to 
judge how the results of those efforts are yielding or not yielding 
the kinds of changes they would like to see. 

So I think if it is done well, you get a double benefit—the actual 
stabilization of the institutions or markets in question and, second, 
more confidence to economic actors as a whole that there is a plan 
for moving us forward. 

Chairman DODD. I had a constituent of mine, I met with a group 
of people and talked about this issue, they were knowledgeable 
about the subject matter. All of them were in the financial services 
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sector. A lot of things were said that made sense to me a couple 
of weeks ago. 

But one thing that one of them said, there needs to be a frame-
work for this. There seems to have been an absence of a framework 
that people can understand. And I think that is the point you are 
making. 

Let me just ask you this last point, and then turn to my col-
leagues. As all of you here have watched all of this from one van-
tage point or another, in your view would the situation be substan-
tially worse today had we not acted in September? 

Mr. TARULLO. Yes, I think it would, Mr. Chairman. With all of 
the reservations that you and your colleagues on both sides of the 
Hill have expressed, and the American people have expressed, 
many of which are very well founded, I do not think we can deny 
that the situation in the fall was a very grave one indeed. 

It is always hard, of course, to prove the counterfactual, what 
would have happened if. But I, at least, and I think many observ-
ers, are convinced that the situation was sufficiently dire at that 
point that action was called for. 

Chairman DODD. Do you want to quickly comment on that, Dr. 
Rouse? 

Ms. ROUSE. I guess I would agree. Ultimately I do not have a 
crystal ball and I do not know what would have happened had we 
not had the first—had the TARP not been exercised. But from ev-
erything that I have read, everything that I have seen, the down-
side risk was very high. And that is what worries me going for-
ward, as well. 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. I guess I would say almost everybody can agree 
that there was at least a significant chance of a really fundamental 
collapse of the credit system at that time. And just the prospect 
that there was a chance of that, we had to do something to prevent 
that. 

Chairman DODD. Dr. Romer. 
Ms. ROMER. I would like to agree very much, and actually, to 

again put this in the context of going forward. Because I think, 
coming back to your initial question about Chairman Bernanke, I 
think it is very important to realize the U.S. financial system is 
still very weak. And that is precisely why we are having this de-
bate about the second tranche, is exactly—and here, I will use a 
little bit of my economic history. 

When you look at the Great Depression, we had one shock to the 
financial system. But then what happened is as the economy went 
down, that further weakened the financial system and we had a se-
quence of—there were four waves of banking panics. 

And that is—certainly, when I arrived shortly after Thanksgiving 
and started looking at the forecasts and thinking, very much what 
was so much in my mind was we have been through a huge shock 
to our financial system. Now, as those effects are feeding into the 
real economy and we are starting to see the unemployment rate go 
up, housing prices go down more, that just puts additional stress 
on the financial system. 

So that is why going forward those resources, knowing we have 
behind us the ability to help our financial institutions is just abso-
lutely crucial. 
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Chairman DODD. I appreciate you all very much. I have men-
tioned this to Senator Shelby and Senator Reed. We are going to 
try, in the midst of everything else, given the time we are in—and 
I say this particularly to the Council of Economic Advisors, but we 
do not exclude Fed members—to get together even informally and 
spend some time talking about some historical consequences and 
historical examples and how we can better understand what steps 
we need to be taking. 

So I know your primary responsibility is obviously to the Presi-
dent, but you are confirmed by the Congress. And so we feel as 
though we can have an opportunity to take advantage of your ex-
pertise and knowledge as well. And we would like to do that. I do 
not know how frequently we can, but it is something I would very 
much like to institute during this very difficult time we are in so 
that we are well aware of the ideas and thoughts that you bring 
as a result of your expertise and background. 

So I thank you very much. And I apologize for now going up and 
trying to see what we can do to get this TARP money adopted. 

I would like you to keep Senator Shelby here as long as you. 
[Laughter.] 
Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman DODD. My dear friend, Senator Shelby. 
Senator SHELBY. Thank you. 
I want to direct this question primarily to you, Dr. Goolsbee. This 

question is probably one we need to be thinking about in the fu-
ture. 

It has been reported that credit derivatives peg the probability 
of a U.S. debt default over the next 10 years compared to 1 percent 
a year ago. Analysts point to a combination of factors, including the 
economic downturn, financial sector fragility, concerns over the in-
crease in the size of the Federal Reserve’s balance sheet, and the 
projected size of the budget deficit. 

The chances of these risks resulting in a downgrade of U.S. cred-
it rating probably, some would say, is remote. There is, however, 
some precedent as Japanese debt was downgraded in the 1990s, as 
you all know, as economists. 

Dr. Goolsbee, do you have any concern about these market data, 
and this is your field, and their implications for our fiscal policy 
going forward? 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. Well, Senator, I did not—— 
Senator SHELBY. And if not, why not? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Sorry to cut you off there. 
Senator SHELBY. No, you did not cut me off. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. I did not have those statistics, and that is very 

striking to hear that sixfold increase. It may be a small percentage. 
But as I indicated before, even a small percentage of something as 
terrible as that—— 

Senator SHELBY. Well, we have got unprecedented debt out there, 
have we not? 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. We do have unprecedented debt. 
Let me answer your question directly in two ways. The first is 

at this exact moment, facing the fragility that Dr. Romer has spo-
ken of and that you are familiar with, I do not believe that over 
the next 2 years we can make major deficit reduction or balancing 
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the budget a goal. I think that would run the risk of repeating one 
of the mistakes of Herbert Hoover, that led us into the Depression. 

Once we get out of that—— 
Senator SHELBY. Did he want to raise taxes during—— 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. His goal was let’s try to balance the budget, and 

as the thing gets worse let’s raise taxes and cut spending to bal-
ance the budget, in the face—— 

Senator SHELBY. That certainly did not work. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. And that was a bad idea. That is the motivation 

behind the recovery package. 
The answer to two is once we are out of that, I believe absolutely, 

we need to pay close attention to fiscal responsibility in the me-
dium and the long run of thinking about health care costs and the 
things facing the country. 

Senator SHELBY. What was basically, within figures—and prob-
ably all three of you know this, or should know it—what was our 
national debt say in 1932 overall? It was not much. 

Ms. ROMER. It was very small. 
Senator SHELBY. As a matter of fact, I believe that we had paid 

down a lot of the first World War debt during the 1920, had we 
not? 

Ms. ROMER. We had, absolutely. 
Senator SHELBY. So we, as far as a Nation, we were not a Nation 

of debt then, were we not? 
Ms. ROMER. Oh, you are absolutely correct. 
Senator SHELBY. As compared to today. Is that fair? 
Ms. ROMER. That is fair. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Yes, that is fair. 
Senator SHELBY. So we had more options this way. 
Professor Romer, I want to direct this to you because you have 

worked in this area and you have published in this area. You note 
that tax increases can have, quoting your words, ‘‘Have a large, 
rapid, and highly statistically significant negative effect on output.’’ 
Those are your words. 

You wrote that quote, and these are your words too, ‘‘Tax in-
creases have a large negative effect on investment.’’ 

I hope you continue to voice these opinions when giving economic 
advice to the President. And I agree with you on that basic philos-
ophy. Have you changed any? Do you still believe that? Or have 
you compromised those principles? 

Ms. ROMER. That was the result of an empirical study and I am, 
at heart, an empirical economist. And I absolutely—— 

Senator SHELBY. You stand by that? 
Ms. ROMER. I absolutely stand by them. 
I think there are a couple of things to say. One is I also think 

that Government spending—— 
Senator SHELBY. Absolutely. 
Ms. ROMER. Changes in Government spending have big effects. 

Another way to state those same findings is that tax cuts have 
positive effects on the economy, and that is part of why they are 
a piece of the recovery package, as we have been discussing. 

Senator SHELBY. Dr. Tarullo, the Federal Reserve’s balance 
sheet—and you will be joining the Federal Reserve as a member 
of the Board of Governors—has grown to over $2 trillion. As a cen-
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tral bank, the Federal Reserve has been providing direct support 
to various aspects of the credit market. You are very familiar with 
this. 

While these actions, some argue, may be necessary to restore the 
normal functioning of markets, they also lead a lot of people to be-
lieve and be concerned about how the Federal Reserve will be able 
to smoothly withdraw from all of the markets in which it has inter-
vened. This is real intervention in the market. 

Others refer to the Fed, as you have heard, as printing money— 
and they are obviously printing money—to deal with the crisis and 
that we will deal with inflationary concerns later. 

How difficult do you believe it will be for the Federal Reserve, 
which you will be part of, to remove itself from these various credit 
markets? And how will the Federal Reserve know when such action 
can take place? And do you have any concerns regarding the scope 
of the Fed’s involvement? 

Mr. TARULLO. Senator, let me begin by saying that the exit strat-
egy is going to be an exercise in innovation, just as the entry strat-
egy was an exercise in innovation. I think that inevitably means 
that there are going to be difficult questions of judgment and tim-
ing along the way. 

With respect to the balance sheet itself, there are, of course, a 
lot of assets now on the balance sheet of the Fed. The purpose of 
the Fed, as I understand it, in creating these liquidity facilities has 
not been directly to increase reserves. But reserves have nonethe-
less been increased along the way. And as I think the gravamen 
of your question suggests, that leads at least to the potential for 
monetary consequences later on. 

Under the current circumstances, of course, inflation is not an 
imminent concern. In fact, I think most economists would suggest 
that deflation is more of a concern at the moment than inflation. 

Senator SHELBY. At the moment. 
Mr. TARULLO. At the moment. But as you rightly suggest, there 

will come a point at which the unwinding, the exit, is critical. And 
I think that precisely because of the novelty of the situation, there 
is not going to be an obvious point based on a pre-existing data se-
ries which suggests now is the time. 

But I think two things will happen. First, because a number of 
these facilities are themselves dependent upon demand from pri-
vate markets, as those markets normalize you will probably see a 
decreased utilization of some of those Fed facilities. And so that 
will both begin to draw down the size of the balance sheet and to 
help provide some signal as to when credit markets are normalized. 

Second, I believe that the Fed, as a matter of ongoing policy, will 
need to be vigilant in absorbing all data sources in observing the 
economy and putting together risks of inflation with getting the 
economy moving again. 

And although I cannot sit here today, as I say, and tell you here 
is the point at which one has to more actively begin to reverse 
course, I think it is critical to bear that in mind. And I can assure 
you that, if confirmed by the Senate, I will be in that mindset. 

Senator SHELBY. Professor Romer, you have written that—and 
these are your words—I quote, ‘‘Fiscal policy was a little con-
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sequence’’ in ending the Depression, that almost all of the recovery 
was due to monetary expansion. Is that correct? 

Ms. ROMER. That is. 
Senator SHELBY. What is different in today’s economy that would 

indicate that a massive fiscal stimulus will work now, when it did 
not work in the 1930s? 

Ms. ROMER. Actually, I think that is a wonderful question and 
I am glad to have a chance to answer it because one of the most 
famous statements about the Great Depression is not that fiscal 
policy did not work, but that it was not really tried. And that, I 
think, is the crucial point. It is not that it would not have worked 
but sort of as—— 

Senator SHELBY. We do not know if it would have worked, do we? 
Ms. ROMER. ——as an empirical question, the size of the fiscal 

stimulus, we think of Roosevelt as coming in with a big Govern-
ment spending. In fact, compared to what we are considering today, 
it was relatively small. 

The other thing, just as we have today, we are talking about how 
States are tending to start to run—they are running up against 
balanced budget requirements. In the 1930s, as soon as Roosevelt 
came in, the very interesting thing is that the States said oh thank 
heavens, the cavalry is here, we can get our budgets back in order. 
And so actually, on net, very little fiscal stimulus. 

So the reason I think there would be a big difference today is we 
would be doing a lot more. I think the evidence is very strong that 
it will do good. And so I expect it to be very helpful. 

Senator SHELBY. You have a background in monetary policy here. 
Ms. ROMER. I do. 
Senator SHELBY. What role do you believe that expanding the 

monetary policy played in creating the housing bubble? Does it not 
always create problems? And you do not know when to quite? Is 
that a role of the Fed? 

Ms. ROMER. I actually think this is an empirical question for 
which we do not really have the answer yet. I think that that cer-
tainly is a relationship you hear, that low interest rates fed the 
bubble. 

I think, as an empirical matter, it is not at all clear. It is some-
thing again, I am sure, the Fed is going to be thinking about this 
for going forward. It is something I would, in my previous life, 
think would have been one of—as a university professor—one of 
the key issues to be thinking about because in thinking about going 
forward, obviously, we do not want to go through this again. 

Senator SHELBY. I want to direct this, I am not going to get Dr. 
Rouse get by yet, and I have already questioned Dr. Goolsbee. But 
I want to direct this question to Dr. Goolsbee and Dr. Rouse, if I 
can. 

Many analysts have written that a cut to payroll taxes will result 
in a more immediate and widespread stimulus by putting more 
money in people’s pockets, especially if the tax cuts are con-
centrated in lower to moderate-income brackets. In other words, 
our working people in the country. 

This approach would also, according to them, have the added 
benefit of avoiding having the Government pick winners in losers 
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in terms of where any stimulus funds would be spent. It would be 
up to the people, the market. 

Dr. Goolsbee and Dr. Rouse, have you discussed this approach 
with President-elect Obama? And if not, will you? And has it been 
included in the stimulus plans that your team has circulated? 

You three are going to be advisors to the President on economics. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Senator, thank you for that question. I believe 

that the issue you are raising about cutting payroll taxes and giv-
ing tax relief to ordinary working Americans can be more than just 
a benefit to a group that has been squeezed. It can serve as a stim-
ulus. 

Not to get too much into what our specific discussions were 
Senator SHELBY. Even if it is for a couple of years or so it would 

help? And how much money are we talking about? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. It is potentially a very substantial amount of 

money. I would point out that the President-elect’s making work 
pay tax credit is premised on exactly this idea. It is to give up to 
$500 per worker of tax relief based on the payroll taxes paid. It is 
serving very much that function. 

Senator SHELBY. Yes, but that has to come later when he claims 
that credit on his tax return, does it not? 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. Well, much of the discussion now is to try to uti-
lize that credit, perhaps change the withholding tables, so that it 
would serve very much that function. 

Senator SHELBY. Doing the same thing in a different way. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. It would be doing the same thing in a different 

way. And the only reason one is wary about directly changing the 
payroll tax is obviously that the payroll tax is going into the Social 
Security Trust Fund. So then one has got to have a different dis-
cussion about what is happening to the money that would be going 
into the Social Security Trust Fund. 

Senator SHELBY. Maybe you ought to discuss that with the young 
people of America. They, I think, consensus-wise they believe that 
they are not ever going to get any of it. And they are probably 
right. 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. I do not know the answer to that one, but look, 
I do take your point, Senator. It is an important point that we 
ought to keep in mind. 

Senator SHELBY. Dr. Rouse, do you disagree with Dr. Goolsbee, 
agree with him? 

Ms. ROMER. Have I ever disagreed with Dr. Goolsbee? 
Senator SHELBY. Absolutely, I am sure you have. 
Ms. ROMER. I have to say, I have not yet had the privilege of di-

rectly advising President-elect Obama. But going forward, should I 
be confirmed, I certainly look forward to doing so. And I certainly 
believe that, especially in this time where we are trying to 
jumpstart the economy, a balanced portfolio would include tax cuts, 
especially for the middle class and for the working class, as well. 
And I would encourage him to look at that, as well. 

Senator SHELBY. Professor Tarullo, bank regulation. As a mem-
ber of the Board of Governors of the Fed, you will likely consider 
financial regulatory reform with all of us this Congress. I believe 
before we examine what changes should be made, that it is impor-
tant that we first understand—not just the Fed, but the White 
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House and this Committee—what regulatory mistakes helped 
produce the current financial crisis. There are probably many. 

In your view, what have been the biggest regulatory failures that 
have played the biggest role in creating the current financial crisis? 
I do not think we can exclude any of the regulators. 

Mr. TARULLO. I would endorse that last statement of yours, Sen-
ator. I think that there have been enough shortcomings to go 
around. 

It struck me a few days ago that you and I were sitting in this 
same room more than 3 years ago talking about financial regula-
tion. And I regret to say that the concerns that I had at the time 
have been more than justified by subsequent events. 

I think that we have got to begin with a recognition that when 
you have depository or other financial institutions with potential 
access to liquidity facilities of the Fed, or with Federal deposit in-
surance, that the capital buffer to be required for those institutions 
needs to be an adequate buffer. And that premise, which has been 
central to much financial regulation, I think has not been imple-
mented in such a way as to provide the necessary safety and 
soundness for our financial system. And I think going forward the 
first thing we are going to need to do is to determine how we are 
going to ensure adequate capital, because capital provides a buffer 
against losses no matter what their source. That is a good reason 
for it to be a key part of financial regulation. 

Second, I think that we have learned that too much financial reg-
ulation has focused only on a particular institution, in a kind of 
silo-like fashion. But as we now know, and as I think some observ-
ers were suggesting some years ago, much risk is developed in 
markets because of the actual or potential interactions among mar-
ket actors. I think we saw recently, for example, that firms have 
strategies which entail reliance upon being able to sell assets in a 
particular moment. And it works just fine up until the moment 
where everybody wants to sell those same assets. 

So we also are going to need devices like central counterparties 
and more transparency and a greater sense of the interactions 
among market actors to supplement what I will just say I believe 
to be the need for more rigorous institution-specific regulation. 

Senator SHELBY. You have testified before the Committee before 
on Basel II and your concerns, and we have had those concerns, 
too. What is your view on the adequacy of capital levels of U.S. 
banks? We know it is inadequate. That is what our problem is 
today. 

Mr. TARULLO. Correct. 
Senator SHELBY. And for a number of years, the trend was going 

the other way, as you know. The trend has got to come back to 
strong banks, strong capitalized banks. And what will be your role 
as a member of the Board of Governors of the Fed and also as a 
Central Bank member, and also a bank regulator there? 

Mr. TARULLO. Well Senator, first I would hope to contribute to 
the role of navigating through the current crisis. And obviously 
that requires a substantial amount of oversight on the financial in-
stitutions in question. As you say, at present my strong suspicion 
is that the capital levels in many institutions are not where we 
would want them to be. And under present circumstances, they are 
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going to have substantial difficulty raising capital from the normal 
sources from which they would otherwise seek to obtain it. 

Going forward though—I think you were alluding to this a mo-
ment ago—I think collectively, by which I mean the administration, 
the independent regulators, this Committee, and the rest of the 
Congress are going to need to reshape a financial regulatory sys-
tem in a way that is adequate to not just the risks we have seen 
in the last 18 months. Because as you know, Senator, so often we 
respond to a crisis by making sure that that crisis does not happen 
again. Well, that particular crisis not going to happen again. 

The key is to put in place systems that both monitor and identify 
potential new sources of stress, and that have the wherewithal to 
contain it. And that, I think, is our collective task for—my own per-
sonal hope—— 

Senator SHELBY. Our challenge? 
Mr. TARULLO. ——2009. 
Senator SHELBY. You cannot let the market run ahead of you, 

can they? 
Mr. TARULLO. The market is going to be—— 
Senator SHELBY. As a regulator that would put risk and stress 

in it? 
Mr. TARULLO. That is right, Senator. The market is always going 

to be innovating. 
Senator SHELBY. Oh yes, and we want it to be innovating. 
Mr. TARULLO. And we want it to be innovating, but we need to 

have at least three things in place. One, the capital buffer to which 
I alluded. 

Senator SHELBY. Absolutely. 
Mr. TARULLO. Two, an assurance that the risk management sys-

tems of these institutions are sound. And I think another thing we 
have learned is that risk management within financial institutions 
fell well short. 

And third, as I said a moment ago, the capacity to respond to 
and contain risks as we see them bubbling up. 

Senator SHELBY. Dr. Goolsbee I have one last question, Mr. 
Chairman, and then a short statement. 

Dr. Goolsbee, you have cautioned in the past that any efforts to 
reregulate the mortgage market should not limit innovation. You 
just alluded to that and I agree with you. 

For instance, you have argued—and these are your words—‘‘The 
historical evidence suggests that cracking down on new mortgages 
may hit exactly the wrong people.’’ 

You have also stated, and I quote again your words, ‘‘Almost 
every new form of mortgage lending, from adjustable rate mort-
gages to home equity lines of credit to no money down mortgages, 
has tended to expand the pool of people who qualify’’ in this coun-
try. 

Dr. Goolsbee, moving forward, what restrictions, if any, do you 
believe this Committee should place on the types of mortgage prod-
ucts offered? Or should it be our role to place that? It should be 
on the regulator or what? I know we will do harm. Every time you 
are doing good you can do some harm, too. What do you believe in 
this area? 
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Mr. GOOLSBEE. Senator, thank you for bringing that up. Let me 
observe one thing about the quotes that you mentioned. 

That was from an article. I wrote a column, an economics col-
umn, for The New York Times, which was not an opinion column. 
It was my writing about other people’s research. 

Senator SHELBY. But it was your words though, was it not? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. They were my words, writing about the research 

of a Republican economist—— 
Senator SHELBY. You are not repudiating that, are you? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. ——Harvey Rosen. I am not repudiating that I 

wrote it, but it was about the implications of the work of econo-
mists that had done research on this 1970 to 2001 period. 

Senator SHELBY. I just want to put it in the proper context. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. So that is the proper context, that I was not try-

ing in that to give my own opinion. 
Senator SHELBY. OK. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. The thing that changed, and I have talked with 

Professor Rosen about his study and what the lessons were going 
forward past that, in the mid-2000s, which are outside the data in 
the Willen-Rosen paper, they threw all pretense of prudence to the 
wind. In many cases, there were mortgage brokers, there were peo-
ple outside the regulatory apparatus that were committing even il-
legal activities. 

Senator SHELBY. What about the—— 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. I think for this Committee—— 
Senator SHELBY. What about the investment bankers? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. And the investment bankers are not excluded for 

that, absolutely right. 
Senator SHELBY. And what about Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Look, they are, as Professor Tarullo and as you 

indicated, Senator, there is a lot of blame to go around. 
What I would say for this Committee, one principle that is worth 

bearing in mind is that through the 2000s, our disjointed regu-
latory oversight apparatus allowed for regulatory arbitrage. So if 
you look at subprime lending, two-thirds of the subprime lending 
was done by non-banks. So even if the Fed, for example, had put 
in completely reasonable rules on what our sensible—what would 
sensible lending origination standards be, that would not have ap-
plied in most cases to most of the subprime lending. 

I think one thing this Committee might consider, respectfully, 
would be thinking about this issue of regulatory arbitrage and try-
ing to bring some rationalization of that across sectors. 

Senator SHELBY. We have got to make the system work. 
One last observation, I thank you for your ability and willingness 

to serve, all four of you, and your patience here today. We wish you 
well. I plan to support your nominations. 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. I appreciate that. 
Senator SHELBY. Do markets work, people say. Yes, I believe 

they do work. They nearly always work. But you have to have— 
and you alluded to this. But you have to have trust, integrity, and 
transparency in the market. And I believe that trust is absent 
today. And that is our challenge, how do we bring it back together, 
is it not? 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. It is. 
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Senator SHELBY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator REED [presiding]. Thank you very much, Senator Shelby. 

And thank you all, not only for your very thoughtful responses, but 
also for your willingness to serve the Nation at a very difficult 
time. 

Dr. Romer, I was listening very carefully to a very interesting 
discussion about deficits and taxes that you had with Senator 
Shelby. I recall 8 years ago at this time, when we had a significant 
surplus in the Federal Government after the Clinton Administra-
tion, some of which was the result of difficult tax votes to increase 
taxes. 

And then we had a proposal by the Bush Administration to dra-
matically lower taxes. The two justifications I heard most fre-
quently were, first of all, they pay for themselves. You just cut 
taxes and economic activity grows so much. Apparently, over the 
longer run, that does not seem to work. 

Or they, as you have done some studies, they starve the beast. 
It forces us, the legislature and the administration, frankly, to be 
much more restrained in spending. 

But you did a study with your husband, and I will quote from 
the abstract, ‘‘The results provide no support for the hypothesis 
that tax cuts restrain Government spending. Indeed, they suggest 
that cuts may actually increase spending. The results also indicate 
that the main effect of tax cuts on the budget is to induce subse-
quent legislative tax increases.’’ 

I presume that is accurate, because those are your words? 
Ms. ROMER. That is the correct summary of the paper. 
Senator REED. And I think one point that could be made, which 

I think was the thrust of Senator Shelby’s comments, that we are 
in a much weaker position now because of the policies of the last 
8 years which have seen deficits pile up upon deficits, some of 
which is a direct result of tax cuts and spending on the war, failing 
to pay for that spending. And I can go on and on. 

Is that accurate? 
Ms. ROMER. Absolutely, and I think a crucial—if you say what 

is prudent fiscal policy? You run surpluses in good times. That is 
what gives you the buffer that when you hit a period like this you 
can run the large deficits that are the appropriate policy when the 
economy is this sick. So no, I—— 

Senator REED. Well, certainly before 9/11, which was an event of 
monumental consequence, the apparent policy of the Bush Admin-
istration was to at least cut taxes at a time where it was not quite 
clear you could maintain the surplus. And that is exactly what hap-
pened. 

Ms. ROMER. That is correct. 
Another thing, since Senator Shelby mentioned my other paper, 

I think it is important to get on the record that while we find that 
tax increases taken for sort of exogenous philosophical reasons tend 
to have negative consequences, we also find if you look at the sub-
set of tax changes explicitly for deficit reduction, kind of getting 
your fiscal house in order, those actually—the standard errors are 
big, we are not very sure. But the point estimates certainly say 
those kind of tax increases can actually be beneficial. 
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So thinking about the Clinton Administration experience, that 
sometimes getting your fiscal house in order can improve con-
fidence, can lower long-term interest rates, and can be beneficial. 

Senator REED. You seem to be implying that sometimes short- 
run pain has long-run gain, and short-term gain or tax cuts has 
long, long-run pain. 

Ms. ROMER. That certainly is a—— 
Senator REED. The other aspect of the tax issue, I think, is it is 

not so much cutting taxes because that has a certain—in terms of 
the economy—an overall number. It is who gets the benefits. One 
of the things, again, I think the discussion that Senator Shelby had 
was very interesting about well, why don’t we cut payroll taxes? It 
will benefit working Americans. In fact, you could have a cutoff. 

I thought a year ago, when the President proposed his tax rebate 
across the board, that would have been an appropriate way to re-
spond. That was apparently rejected by the Administration. 

But the point is, I think, and I think Senator Obama is trying 
to make this point, that if we can target tax benefits to low and 
middle-income Americans, those benefits will not only, I think, sort 
of even the playing field in the struggle, the race of life as Lincoln 
said, but also provide more stimulus to the economy. Is that accu-
rate? 

Ms. ROMER. Yes, and certainly the President-elect has made it 
very clear that he wants to cut taxes on 95 percent of Americans. 
That is certainly in the stimulus package. It is a credit for working 
Americans. 

And so yes, we certainly expect that people that are struggling 
to make month-to-month payments, you give them a tax cut, you 
lower their withholding, they do go out and spend it. And that 
would be incredibly beneficial to the economy at this point. 

Senator REED. Let me raise a general question I would like to 
address to all three of the nominees to the Council of Economic Ad-
visors. Let me start with Dr. Goolsbee and then Dr. Rouse, and 
then come back to you. Give you a breather, Dr. Romer. 

One of the issues that we have to respond to is the fact that for 
the vast majority of Americans over the last decade or more, they 
have virtually no increase in their income. Now we have seen tre-
mendous increases in income at the upper levels, historically un-
precedented increases. But we have seen no growth in the middle 
class and working Americans, broader than that. 

I think the challenge is that we have got to restore that type of 
growth. I mean, it was there in the late 1990s, for a combination 
of reasons: Federal Reserve policy, our fiscal policy, the benefits of 
the huge technological revolution in computerization, and all of 
these things, and not one cause. But we saw that. 

We have to get back there. And the general question is how do 
we get back there, where we can confidently tell the American peo-
ple that if you work hard you can expect a growth in your wages 
and your income—not if you are at the very top but in every in-
come level we hope, but at least lower and middle-income Ameri-
cans. 

And one other comment. The flip side of that, and this is the re-
ality we all understand, is if your income is not going up but your 
level of life has to be maintained, you go to the credit cards. And 
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we have become a huge debtor Nation. So the flip side of this, not 
just in terms of our international obligations, but in terms of 
households, household debt has accelerated dramatically. 

So this is two sides of one coin. How do you increase income so 
people can consumer from income rather than credit cards? How do 
you increase income to give them the confidence that this country 
is going to provide opportunities, as it has in the past? Dr. 
Goolsbee. 

Mr. GOOLSBEE. Senator, I do not think there is a more important 
question to put to the economy than that for our long run. We obvi-
ously have to deal with the immediate crisis. 

Senator REED. I agree. 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. But once we are through that, I believe that the 

issues you raise are the No. 1 thing, that it is a fundamentally dif-
ferent America where the median family’s income is falling by al-
most $2,000 over the course of a boom, as it did in the boom that 
just ended. That was the first time in recorded American history 
where that ever happened. And that is fundamentally not the 
America that any of us grew up in and it is not what we believe 
the country should be. 

In the short run, I think tax relief to working Americans and the 
middle class is a direct form of help. In the medium and long run— 
and I am sure Professor Rouse is going to have more input on 
that—investing in the skills of our own workforce, investing in the 
industries of the future, and investing in our own Nation’s capabili-
ties, be they the infrastructure and the things that lay the ground-
work for future growth, there has to be an element of all of those 
things to restore his rising tide that lifts all boats. 

Senator REED. Dr. Rouse. 
Ms. ROUSE. Thank you very much. I do agree that one of the 

ways that we want to really try to shore up the middle class is to— 
one, we really need to understand what are the forces that have 
been at work that have led to the stagnation in income. But one 
of them that we can see immediately is the increased globalization 
and the fact that our workers are competing against workers all 
over the world. 

And I think that really points to the very importance of our edu-
cation system, our training system. We need to really look hard at 
it to understand the ways in which it can be adapted and made 
more nimble so that it also can train our workers to be competing 
in this new economy. 

I would also say that I think another big component is dealing 
with health care, which is a big budget item for many families and 
puts many of them at risk for bankruptcy and makes them eco-
nomically fragile. 

Senator REED. Dr. Romer. 
Ms. ROMER. I mainly want to say—I think my two colleagues 

have spoken very eloquently. 
The one thing I would add as a little bit of a statement of what 

is so fabulous about the American recovery and reinvestment plan 
that is out there is that it is very much aimed at being something 
that gets us through the hard times now, but is doing exactly these 
investments. It has a lot of money for infrastructure that will make 
our industries more profitable and should make wages go up. It has 
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money for education and 21st century classrooms, which is just 
going to be crucial for going forward. 

So I think one of the things that is so important is if we have 
to spend all of this money to get the economy going again, let’s 
make sure we get the crucial long-run dividends like rising incomes 
for those people who have stagnated for the last 8 years. 

Senator REED. I have one question, and I am not ignoring you. 
I have got some Federal Reserve questions. Just take a rest in 
place, I guess. 

I have one more question. We have talked about targeting tax 
benefits to those who need it. We have talked about getting the re-
sources, the direct spending, to places that need it. This has geo-
graphic consequences. My State of Rhode Island has the second 
highest unemployment rate in the Nation, just behind Michigan. It 
is suffering grievously. 

I would hope that in the advice you are giving to the President 
about not just this round of assistance but going forward, that 
there would be a special attention to those parts of the country 
that are really under extreme duress and have limited resources to 
be able to cope with this problem. And I just—— 

Ms. ROMER. No, I mean, absolutely. One of the roles that I took 
on when I started trying to help the transition was exactly to mon-
itor situations and notice which States are suffering more than oth-
ers, what industries are suffering more than others. And that has 
played a big role in kind of thinking about what we want in parts 
of this package. 

And so as you know, for a State that is important in manufac-
turing, one of the things that is good about the stimulus package 
is that it is going to create a lot of jobs in manufacturing. It is 
going to create a lot of jobs in construction. 

And then I think the other thing to point out is things like State 
fiscal relief. That is going to be, I think, something very important 
for helping so many of the States that are genuinely suffering. 

Senator REED. Dr. Goolsbee, any comments? 
Mr. GOOLSBEE. Look, I agree with that. And Senator, your ad-

monishment, let’s pay attention to where people are really hurting, 
we have got to remember that. I mean, there are wide swaths of 
the country where they are already in the thing that we are warn-
ing everybody about. We do not need to warn them. They have al-
ready been living it for several months or, in some cases, even up 
to a year. 

Rhode Island is similar to Illinois in that way. My own home 
State has been really hard hit by this downturn. And I hope we 
keep that foremost in our mind when we are designing these poli-
cies. 

Senator REED. Thank you. 
Dr. Rouse, any comments? 
Ms. ROUSE. Not really. I think that is absolutely—I think we not 

only have to pay attention to the average, but we have to look at 
the distributional consequences and the distributional suffering, 
geographically, by demographic characteristics, et cetera. But I 
think that is all very important. 

Senator REED. Thank you very much. 
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Now, Mr. Tarullo, I thought Senator Shelby made some excellent 
comments about the need for introspection by every Federal regu-
lator, every State regulator also, and not just as an intellectual ex-
ercise but to have going forward a clear sense of what went wrong 
and how we are going to fix it. 

As I mentioned to you in my discussions, at a hearing months 
ago I raised this issue with Governor Kohn of the Federal Reserve. 
I would hope that when you go to the Federal Reserve, that you 
would quickly ensure that this appropriate self-analysis is going 
forward. 

And then at some point it is going to have to be public. I think 
the best way to do that is to have the Federal Reserve come up 
here with their version of lessons learned and corrective action. 
Your thoughts on that? 

Mr. TARULLO. Senator, as you know, from my earlier response to 
Senator Shelby and from our conversation, I absolutely agree with 
the need to begin with an understanding of what went wrong. Not, 
as I say, because we think that an additional or a new crisis is 
going to unfold in the same way. It never does. But because I have 
been concerned that the regulatory shortcomings that allowed the 
circumstances that have existed over the last few years to develop 
might similarly allow future risky circumstances to develop. 

So I could not agree more. My only concern—and this is not di-
rected toward you. My only concern is to make sure that this is 
done not just at the Fed but throughout the Government, not in 
the spirit of trying to assign or avoid blame, but in an effort to fig-
ure out what it is that needs to be done going forward. Because, 
as I know you agree, that is the shared task which is critical. 

Senator REED. I absolutely concur. That is why my sense is that 
it would be better for the Federal Reserve to come to make this 
presentation on their term rather than try to coax it out of them 
or somebody else. I think that would be very helpful. 

And it is not about assigning blame. It is about avoiding prob-
lems in the future and ensuring that we have taken the right steps 
going forward. That is, at least, my view. 

You are an expert on Federal regulation, banking regulation, and 
to a degree the Federal Reserve from your academic position. Re-
cently, there has been a change in a policy toward ownership of 
bank holding—participation in the ownership of bank holding com-
panies by private equity companies. GMAC has been given bank 
holding company status. Their private equity owner had to adopt 
a minority position, but still a significant position. 

Do you have any concerns given the kind of wide ranging and 
generally undisclosed nature of the activity of the private equity 
companies? They may not own more than 25 percent, but with a 
10 or 15 or significant percentage interest, could have influence on 
the company. Do you think the Federal Reserve, from your perspec-
tive now as an academic expert, has the ability to monitor those 
activities? Is this something that introduces another degree of per-
haps problems? 

Mr. TARULLO. Senator, my—the inference I have drawn here is 
that with sources of capital for financial institutions obviously not 
what they used to be, that there has been renewed interest on the 
types of issues that have been talked about for some years now— 
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the conditions under which minority investments could be made in 
financial institutions without triggering all of the regulatory con-
sequences that have normally attended such an acquisition. That 
is obviously an important consideration not just today but going 
forward. 

Having said that, I think the monitoring and regulatory question 
you raised is the salient one. That is, if there is an expectation that 
a certain kind of investment will be made in what in investment 
terms we refer to as a passive fashion, then the terms of that regu-
lation need to be carefully monitored and enforced. And I do think 
that if and when people get to the point of proposing things which 
would fundamentally alter the separation between banking and 
commerce, that that is a judgment for the Congress to make ulti-
mately. That was a judgment the Congress chose to—they chose to 
maintain that separation in 1999. And if there are to be changes 
which significantly affect the current statutory regime, those ap-
propriately go through the Congress. 

So while there is obviously room to modify and to allow capital 
infusions from a variety of sources, the monitoring issue to ensure 
that the investments are conducted only in the terms that have 
been suggested needs to be carried through. And all regulators 
need to be attendant to Congressional intent as embodied in our 
existing statutes. 

Senator REED. Thank you. 
One just final thought, and again you have described the situa-

tion, I think, the present situation which is there was, for the long-
est time, a reluctance to get into this issue of sovereign wealth 
fund investments, private equity investments and bank holding 
companies because the standards were pretty strict. Once you went 
over—it was a 25 percent ownership or—I mean, I think—— 

Mr. TARULLO. That would be definite control, but well under that 
could be control. 

Senator REED. Control. There was pretty tough standards about 
who was controlling the company. I think the presumption was, for 
these entities in particular, that anything more than a modest in-
vestment and a very passive investment was controlling and they 
stayed out of it. 

Now we are desperate for capital and desperate people do des-
perate things. I think this is something that when you go on to the 
Board, you have to ensure—and your colleagues—that there is a 
kind of policing of these arrangements, as you suggested. And also, 
it is not so much just the commerce and banking combination. It 
is information which a significant shareholder might have which 
could be very relevant to the marketplace. I think that has to be— 
the Fed has to be interested also. And influences that can be 
brought to bear not to make decisions—and this is in the context 
of sovereign wealth funds—to make decisions that otherwise might 
not have been made. 

And some of that it is so complicated, some of it might be the 
management anticipating a bad reaction from their shareholder so 
avoiding action because of that. 

I do not envy your task, but I think this is something serious. 
And long before it raises to such a bright level issue that Congress 
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is going to have to step in, you and your colleagues will have to 
face it, is my sense. 

Mr. TARULLO. Understood. 
Senator REED. I think that on behalf of Senator Dodd I can 

thank you all profusely for your responses and, as I said initially, 
for your commitment to public service. 

Thank you very much and the hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 2:20 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
[Prepared statements and response to written questions supplied 

for the record follow:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR TIM JOHNSON 

Thank you, Chairman Dodd for holding the hearing for today’s nominees. All of 
us here today are very concerned about the current state of the economy, especially 
as our Nation continues to confront a crisis in the capital markets. This crisis has 
had negative consequences for American families, workers, businesses and inves-
tors. Today’s nominees will all play an important role in our Nation’s economic re-
covery, and I congratulate you all on your nominations. 

While this Committee has a lot on its plate this year, I do believe that the con-
firmations of a new Chairman of the SEC, a new member of the Federal Reserve 
Board of Governors and three members of the President’s Council of Economic Advi-
sors may among some of the most important actions we take. 

The next Chairman of the SEC faces the daunting task of restoring confidence, 
integrity and fairness to our securities markets, as well as enforcing securities laws 
and protecting investors. Achieving these goals may mean serious reform at the 
SEC. I look forward to hearing Ms. Shapiro’s vision for this critical position. 

The effects of the current crisis have been felt far beyond Wall Street and the 
SEC, and we will be looking to all of you for advice. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JON TESTER 

Chairman Dodd, Ranking Member Shelby, thank you for convening today’s hear-
ing. And I want to thank the witnesses for appearing here today and for their agree-
ment to serve their country. 

Ms. Schapiro, you are seeking one of the most important positions in the Federal 
Government at a time of economic uncertainty. Very simply—you have a tremen-
dously difficult but important job to do as it is my opinion that the most recent fi-
nancial regulators have not been steadfast in their duties. 

Over the course of the past few months, it seemed that a different titan in the 
financial sector was facing imminent collapse each week. This Committee was being 
asked to support a bailout and the regulators were left with questions and few an-
swers. That has to change and this Committee is going to need your help. 

We need to work with the SEC and the other financial regulators to put in place 
common sense regulations—regulations that protect the consumer first. As we start 
tackling legislative initiatives to revamp the patchwork of regulations, your guid-
ance will be critical. 

At the same time, you will need to increase the level performance of the enforce-
ment division at the Commission. 

Last October, former Chairman of the SEC, Arthur Leavitt told the Senate Bank-
ing Committee in written testimony, 

Enforcement is so important not because the SEC can catch every cheat 
and prevent every abuse. It’s important because it holds people accountable 
and serves as a powerful deterrent to bad behavior—and is the most power-
ful tool a regulator has to keep a market functioning. Indeed, the signals 
the SEC can send to investors are critical. By bringing a tough enforcement 
action, making a well-timed public statement, or taking action on a critical 
need, the SEC builds the investors’ confidence that someone is looking out 
for them which, in turn, builds market trust. Yet at critical moments and 
on critical issues, the SEC has been reactive at best or has shown no real 
willingness to stand up for investors. 

Thousands of Montanans have told me over these past few months that we need 
to find the criminals who brought us into this situation and send them to their 8x10 
cells. They demand accountability to make sure no crime goes unpunished when 
American taxpayers are picking up the tabs for their crimes. I agree with them, and 
I want the SEC to make sure those investigations are a priority. 

I look forward to your testimony. Thank you. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR MICHAEL B. ENZI 

In the past several months, Americans have seen unprecedented developments in 
the financial and housing markets. Beginning with the rise in home foreclosures 
and delinquencies that caused a panic in our mortgage industry, by September 
2008, the Federal Government had seized Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae. The five 
largest investment banks, previously the primary entities regulated by the SEC, 
were either being sold, restructured, or going bankrupt. Our economy started falling 
faster, and the credit markets became completely frozen. 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 14:44 Jun 25, 2009 Jkt 048080 PO 00000 Frm 00068 Fmt 6621 Sfmt 6621 S:\DOCS\50221.TXT JASON



65 

Our Federal response so far has been to throw money at the problem and hope 
it goes away. However, some of my colleagues and I realize that it takes more than 
blind spending to get our economy back on track. We need to take an honest assess-
ment of our current financial regulatory system and address the fundamental prob-
lems that have caused this meltdown. Efficient and responsive market regulation 
is the best answer to a crisis of confidence. Common-sense reforms combined with 
pro-growth economic policies will get our economy humming again. However, it is 
going to take a lot of work to get there. 

Before we talk about a sweeping financial modernization, I must note that, for 
many Americans, this global financial crisis has exacted a very real and very per-
sonal price. Many workers have seen a lifetime of retirement earnings shrink down 
to nothing. Others have lost their home, their most stable financial asset in past 
years, due to rising unemployment and a frozen credit market. For those Americans 
without a job, they face dismal employment prospects as companies cut their 
workforces to stay in the black. 

These Americans expected a market that was transparent, accountable, and fair 
to the average retail investor. They have been failed by investment fraudsters, de-
ceptive credit ratings, misleading lenders, and, most importantly, by the regulators 
who are tasked with preventing such behavior. The SEC is not solely responsible 
for policing the entire financial market, but as the agency charged with investor 
protection, we must be able to look to the SEC to prevent outright fraud and manip-
ulation of American investors. The SEC has been front and center in the debate 
about our financial crisis, and that is why this nomination hearing is so important. 
We stand on the brink of a financial sea-change. Our organic system of financial 
regulation has been built-up over a century, responding to individual crises with 
targeted changes to regulation. However, the institutionalization of this patchwork 
quilt of regulation has made our system slow to respond and confusing to navigate. 
We must create a system that is proactive, not reactive. Regulators should have the 
surety to act swiftly and prevent fraud and manipulation in our markets. Partici-
pants should not have to operate in a regulatory ‘‘grey areas’’ or worry that market 
innovation will be stifled by cumbersome regulation. 

The SEC is on the front lines of this movement, and Ms. Schapiro, if confirmed, 
will be charged with implementing these reforms. This is no easy challenge. There 
are several issues the SEC must confront in order to be the regulator our markets 
need in the 21st century. 

First, a primary role of the SEC is investor protection. Last month, the confidence 
of American investors was badly shaken with the revelation that Bernie Madoff, 
former Chairman of the NASDAQ stock exchange, was running a $50 billion invest-
ment fraud scheme. According to a statement from Chairman Cox last month, this 
scam is at least a decade old, owing its success to ‘‘multiple failures’’ at the SEC 
and elsewhere to catch this crook. More amazingly, news reports are stating that 
many investors on Wall Street knew about this scheme and may have invested with 
him because he was cheating the system to gain illicit returns. This is outrageous. 

As President-elect Obama’s designee for chairman of the SEC, I am curious to 
hear your reaction to this scandal and how, as chairman, you plan to ensure it will 
never happen again. I am also curious to hear about your experience as a regulator 
both with the NASD and with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority. Why 
did FINRA, under your management, miss this investment scam when so many on 
Wall Street seemed to know about it? 

I am also interested in hearing your opinions about the credit rating agency reg-
istration system at the SEC, and if you believe the conflicts of interest inherent in 
credit rating agencies can be properly managed. 

Ms. Schapiro, I would like to hear your opinions about several initiatives already 
underway at the SEC. These include mark-to-market accounting, credit derivative 
swaps, and the convergence of U.S. and international account standards. I look for-
ward to your testimony and the question and answer period. 

I also look forward to the testimony of our second panel of witnesses, especially 
Mr. Tarullo. There is no doubt that the role of the Federal Reserve as a financial 
regulator will be addressed in the coming months, and I am interested in under-
standing Mr. Tarullo’s perspective on the future of the FED as the agency in charge 
of U.S. monetary policy and interest rates, as well as a regulator of banks and other 
financial institutions. 

Chairman Dodd and Ranking Member Shelby have made clear that regulatory 
modernization will be a priority in the 111th Congress and I look forward to joining 
them in this important debate. Thank you. 
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1 Remarks to the National Press Club, 25 July 1934. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARY SCHAPIRO 
CHAIRMAN-DESIGNATE, 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 

JANUARY 15, 2009 

Mr. Chairman, Senator Shelby, and Members of the Committee—it is an honor 
to appear before you today as President-elect Obama’s nominee to serve as Chair-
man of the Securities and Exchange Commission. 

I also want to thank Senator Reed for his very kind introduction, and all the 
members of the Committee and your staff who have been so generous with their 
time and advice during this confirmation process. 

As Senator Reed mentioned, I grew up in New York a short train ride from Man-
hattan, but miles away from Wall Street. My father was a printer; my mother a 
librarian. 

Like millions of families, my parents worked hard to save enough to buy a home, 
send their children to college, and have a secure retirement. They taught my sib-
lings and me right from wrong—and that we could get ahead by working hard and 
playing by the rules. 

Perhaps that’s why I’ve spent my career—at the SEC, CFTC, and most recently 
at FINRA—committed to building a financial regulatory system that protects inves-
tors and supports and strengthens free and fair markets. 

We cannot underestimate the situation we are now in: the capital markets have 
collapsed; trillions of dollars of wealth have been lost; our economy is in recession; 
and investor confidence has been badly shaken. Middle-class families who were rely-
ing on that nest egg to pay to send a son or daughter to college or for a secure re-
tirement now, don’t know where to turn. 

There are many reasons for this crisis—and one of them is that our regulatory 
system has not kept pace with the markets and the needs of investors. 

It is precisely during times like these that we need an SEC that is the investor’s 
advocate—that has the staff, the will and the resources necessary to move with 
great urgency to bring transparency and accountability to all corners of the market-
place, to vigorously prosecute those who have broken the law and cheated investors, 
and to modernize our country’s regulatory system to match the realities of today’s 
global, interdependent markets. 

These urgent responsibilities would fill any agenda, but, Mr. Chairman, allow me 
to highlight a few of my top priorities. 

First and foremost, if confirmed as Chairman, I will move aggressively to reinvig-
orate enforcement at the SEC. With investor confidence shaken, it is imperative 
that the SEC be given the resources and the support it needs to investigate and 
go after those who cut corners, cheat investors, and break the law. As the first SEC 
Chairman, Joseph Kennedy, told the Nation 75 years ago in explaining the agency’s 
role, ‘‘The Commission will make war without quarter on any who sell securities by 
fraud or misrepresentation.’’1 

I look forward to working closely with you, Mr. Chairman, and the members of 
the Committee to ensure the SEC has the capability, to fulfill this critical mission— 
as well as to perform all of its other important duties. 

Second, I want to re-engage the SEC with the people we serve, namely, investors. 
The investor community—from the largest pension fund to the family who has 
scrimped and saved in their 401(k) or 529 plan—needs to feel that they have some-
one on their side, that they can go to the SEC for advice, to seek redress, or to have 
their opinions heard. 

Third, as I work to deepen the SEC’s commitment to investor protection, trans-
parency, accountability, and disclosure, I also want to ensure these commitments 
are preserved in any regulatory overhaul that may be undertaken. 

Indeed, as a member of the President’s Working Group on the Financial Markets, 
I hope I can offer its members, the Administration, and Congress both the benefits 
of my years as a regulator as well as the decades of experience the professionals 
at the SEC have in these areas. 

The American people want and expect us to update the regulatory system that 
has failed them—and to prevent the kinds of abuses that have contributed to the 
economic crisis we now face. I assure you that I will always keep their concerns 
front and center. 

Seventy-five years after the SEC was founded, the Commission finds itself in a 
situation where, once again, it must play a critical role in reviving our markets, bol-
stering investor confidence, and rejuvenating our economy. 
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I am under no illusion that this will be an easy job. There is a lot of work to be 
done—quickly and diligently—in the months ahead. But I look forward to this chal-
lenge, to helping the millions of investors who rely on strong markets and a strong 
economy, and to working with the professionals at the SEC and the Members of this 
Committee. 

To be entrusted with leading the SEC at this moment, would be a great honor, 
and I am grateful for your consideration. 

Mr. Chairman, before closing I want to thank my husband, Chas, and our daugh-
ters Molly and Anna, for their support and understanding. They are here with me 
today. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I am happy to answer any questions. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHRISTINA D. ROMER 
CHAIRMAN-DESIGNATE, 

COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS 

JANUARY 15, 2009 

Chairman Dodd, Ranking Member Shelby, and members of the Committee, it is 
an honor to come before you as President-elect Obama’s nominee for Chair of the 
Council of Economic Advisers. 

I want to thank Senators Feinstein and Boxer of California for their warm intro-
ductions. I am truly honored to have both of my home state Senators with us today 
and appreciate their kind words. 

Before I begin, I would like to introduce three people who are with me today: my 
husband of 25 years, David Romer, who is also an economist, my father, Clifford 
Duckworth, from Massachusetts, and my 12-year-old son, Matthew. My two other 
children, Katie and Paul, are away at school and are not able to join us today. 

Let me take a moment to tell you a little about myself. I was born in Illinois and 
lived in Connecticut, Ohio, Alabama, and New Jersey as I was growing up. I at-
tended the College of William and Mary in Virginia and received my Ph.D. in eco-
nomics from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology. I was an assistant professor 
at Princeton University for 3 years before moving to the University of California, 
Berkeley. I have been a professor at Berkeley for almost exactly twenty years, and 
have had the honor of teaching introductory economics to thousands of Berkeley 
freshmen. 

As we are all far too aware, economic conditions in the United States, and indeed 
in much of the world, are weak and deteriorating rapidly. The unemployment rate 
announced last Friday was 7.2 percent, more than 2 percentage points above its 
level at the start of this recession. Job loss has now topped two and a half million 
and shows no evidence of stopping. And, our financial institutions remain in a pre-
carious position and crucial credit flows have not been restored, despite unprece-
dented actions by the Congress, the Treasury, and the Federal Reserve. 

As you may know, my area of expertise is the history and effects of monetary and 
fiscal policy. I have also done extensive work on the causes of the Great Depression 
of the 1930s and the sources of recovery from that national crisis. I never expected 
my knowledge of the 1930s to be useful in a modern policy setting. And, certainly, 
as bad as current conditions are, they remain far better than what our parents and 
grandparents experienced 75 years ago. But, the U.S. economy over the past year 
has suffered the worst macroeconomic shock since the 1930s, and the risks to the 
economy are by far the greatest they have ever been in my lifetime. The possibility 
that continued economic decline will further weaken the financial sector and lead 
to a devastating rise in joblessness is a risk that demands immediate and unprece-
dented action. 

It is for this reason that, if confirmed, I am dedicated to working with President- 
elect Obama and Congress to forge an economic recovery plan to help stabilize the 
U.S. economy. Making crucial investments in infrastructure, education, healthcare, 
and energy, will not only help us through the current crisis, but also put us on a 
path to a much better future—a future in which we deal with our long-run energy 
needs, equip our children to compete in the world economy, and ensure that middle- 
class families once again realize the full promise of the American dream. 

The vision of hope that the President-elect has given the American people is one 
that I share. The resilience of the American people and the fundamental strength 
of the market system are the most important reasons for optimism. But I also be-
lieve that well designed, aggressive government policies will make a crucial dif-
ference. Indeed, much of my academic research has shown exactly this: government 
policies to increase aggregate demand do indeed increase output and reduce unem-
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ployment in the short and medium run. And, while I have not personally done re-
search on the effects of government spending, I firmly believe that the evidence 
shows that timely government investment will be very beneficial. 

Of course, getting through the current crisis and putting us on the road to better 
long-run growth will not be the end of the economic agenda. Much more work will 
need to be done in a wide range of areas, from health care to energy to financial 
market reform. And, all of this work will have to take place in the context of 
medium- and long-run budget projections in which government revenues and ex-
penditures are painfully out of balance. Dealing with all of these issues will be dif-
ficult and will require extensive analysis and hard choices. But, I can think of no 
greater honor than to be a part of such an important endeavor, and I can think of 
no President whose leadership and judgment I would trust more than the President- 
elect. 

In closing, let me say just a word about the organization I have been nominated 
to lead. The Council of Economic Advisers was created to provide the President, and 
through its reports, the Congress, with the best advice professional economists have 
to offer. It is an institution with a proud history of providing honest, first-rate eco-
nomic analysis. This is a tradition I would intend to continue and strengthen. As 
someone who has spent my entire professional life as a scholar and teacher, I am 
a firm believer in the power of knowledge and research. I would do my utmost to 
protect the integrity of the CEA, and make it a center for unbiased, scientific anal-
ysis of the crucial economic issues facing our country in the years ahead. 

Thank you. I would be happy to answer any questions you might have. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF AUSTAN D. GOOLSBEE 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, 

COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS 

JANUARY 15, 2009 

Let me start by thanking my senior Senator for his kind introduction. And what 
a thrill and how appropriate that Senator Durbin himself got his start in politics 
working for the late Senator Paul Douglas—a legendary figure in Illinois politics but 
also originally a famous economics professor from the University of Chicago (for 
those economists here today, none other than the namesake of the Cobb-Douglas 
production function). 

Chairman Dodd, Senator Shelby, Members of the Committee, thank you for your 
time and the chance to be here today. 

Before I begin, I would like to introduce you to my family. My wife Robin—the 
love of my life and, as you can see for yourself, prettiest girl in Chicago—is here 
with our three kids. Our daughter Aden is 8, our son Addison is 5, and our son Em-
mett is 2. Emmett is a lot more interested in trucks than he is in economics so he 
may not sit still in that seat for too much longer. Next to them there is my mom, 
Linda, and my dad, Arthur, who came up for this hearing all the way from Abilene, 
Texas. My Dad recently got ordained as a Deacon at the Church of the Heavenly 
Rest in Abilene and I especially appreciate his being able to take time out from his 
new duties to be here. 

By way of background, I was born in Waco, Texas, and spent most of my child-
hood in Whittier, California. I went to school at Yale and then M.I.T. before becom-
ing a professor in 1995 at the Business School at the University of Chicago (recently 
named the Booth School of Business). I am currently the Robert P. Gwinn Professor 
of Economics and the co-director of the Initiative on Global Markets. 

As a researcher, I am an empirical economist—one of the old-style data dogs. My 
research has covered public policy and taxation, the Internet, telecom and innova-
tion, capital investment, and the study of industries in America and the world like 
manufacturing, airlines, media, computers, and others. 

Now given the expertise of the Members of this Committee and the situation Pro-
fessor Romer just described, I don’t think that anyone here needs further convincing 
that we arrive at a time of great moment in the Nation’s history and one as intimi-
dating as any since the Depression. 

But at a moment like this I cannot help but remember my old friend and mentor, 
the late Nobel laureate and former CEA member James Tobin. When I was a fresh-
man I took the last class of Jim Tobin’s career and he took me under his wing as 
a research assistant. He had grown up in the Great Depression and always believed 
that economics was more than just an interesting field of study, that it could make 
the world a better place. In 1961, President Kennedy asked him to join the Council 
of Economic Advisers. He used to say that he never worked harder in his life than 
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those years at the CEA. He was proud to have served the country and given sound 
economic advice. 

I think it’s appropriate to remember Tobin these days because he spent his life 
teaching his students that economics could be used to fight catastrophes just like 
this. And as I sit before you now—almost a half-century later—as the nominee for 
Tobin’s old seat at the CEA, it is my sincere hope that we will live up to the stand-
ard the CEA set back then in what most view as its Golden Age. If we are con-
firmed, Mr. Chairman, I can assure you that we will come to the job every day 
ready to work hard, to bring the best economic thinking we have, and to be moti-
vated by the great CEA legacy that has come before us. 

I thank you for the opportunity to be here and will be happy to answer any ques-
tions you might have. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CECILIA E. ROUSE 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, 

COUNCIL OF ECONOMIC ADVISORS 

JANUARY 15, 2009 

Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of the Committee on Banking, Hous-
ing, and Urban Affairs: I am pleased and honored to appear before you today as 
a nominee to be a Member of the President’s Council of Economic Advisers. 

Before I begin, I’d like to introduce my family who is here today in force. First 
is my husband and partner in life, Ford Morrison, along with our two girls Nidal 
(who is 7) and Safa (who is 5). There is also our contingent from the great State 
of New Jersey, my parents, Carl and Lorraine Rouse, and my sister and niece, Caro-
lyn Rouse and Skylar Schiltz-Rouse. Next to them are my cousin, Terrie Rouse who 
is also the CEO for Visitor Services for the Capitol Visitor Center, and my Aunts 
and Uncles Doris and George Haley, and Phyllis and Bill Taylor. And while she 
really wanted to be here, my mother-in-law, Toni Morrison, is unable to attend. 

I am currently a Professor of Economics and Public Affairs at Princeton Univer-
sity where I have been on the faculty for the past 16 years. As a labor economist 
I am most committed to understanding the problems, choices, and tradeoffs that in-
dividuals face, particularly those that concern the labor market. I am particularly 
interested in understanding ways to increase worker productivity, primarily through 
the acquisition of valuable skills or human capital. As such, I have devoted much 
of my research to the economics of education at all levels. 

As a faculty member of a public policy school, I have always been deeply com-
mitted to studying real-world problems with real-world implications, rather than ab-
stract theory. I was fortunate to have the opportunity to apply my skills to actual 
policymaking once before in 1998 when I spent at year at the National Economic 
Council and I would be most honored to have the opportunity to do so again should 
I be confirmed as a member of the Council of Economic Advisers. 

Indeed, these are extraordinary times. As Professor Romer has already described, 
the macroeconomic shock is the worst that it has been in a generation and by all 
expectations the unprecedented job loss will continue in the short term. Importantly, 
we are seeing that some sectors are suffering more than others forcing many unem-
ployed workers to search for jobs that require a different set of skills than those 
they currently possess. As such, I believe that investments in education and train-
ing are critical to any strategy to help jumpstart our economy and should I be con-
firmed I look forward to working with the other members of the Administration and 
this Committee to provide the economic insights and analysis you need to craft wise 
and effective policy. 

As a concluding note, I would like to add that for the past several years I have 
taught one of the main introductory micro-economics courses to first-year students 
in the Woodrow Wilson School’s master’s program. (This year’s class was particu-
larly inquisitive and challenging!) I emphasize to the students the power of econom-
ics—both theoretical and applied—in guiding analysis of policy issues. Should I be 
confirmed, I would bring this dedication and enthusiasm to the President’s Council 
of Economic Advisers. 

Thank you. I would be happy to answer any questions you or other Members of 
the Committee might have. 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DANIEL K. TARULLO 
MEMBER-DESIGNATE, 

BOARD OF GOVERNORSOF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

JANUARY 15, 2009 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Shelby, and other Members of the Committee. 
I am honored by President-elect Obama’s designation of me as his intended nominee 
for the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. I am also mindful of the 
enormous responsibility that would come with this position. 

We are all aware that our country faces greater financial and economic challenges 
than at any time since the Depression. The Federal Reserve has a critical role to 
play in responding to these challenges. As the Nation’s central bank, it must pursue 
its dual mandate of promoting maximum employment and stable prices in an un-
usually trying macroeconomic environment. 

As a bank regulator, the Board must use its existing authority to provide both 
effective supervision and robust enforcement. Going forward, it must join with other 
parts of our government to help revamp the financial regulatory system. In par-
ticular, we need sensible changes that will contain potential sources of systemic risk 
in 21st century financial markets, and thus diminish the likelihood and severity of 
future financial crises. 

Over the last decade, I have devoted considerable time to thinking and writing 
about banking regulation and international financial regulation, including the man-
agement of international financial crises. In the last few years, I have focused on 
capital regulation. This work has reinforced my views on the importance of adequate 
capital buffers for ensuring the safety and soundness of financial institutions. This 
study of capital has, I believe, provided a good foundation for participation in the 
Board’s regulatory functions and, more generally, in the process for reforming finan-
cial regulation. 

Prior to returning to an academic position, I was directly involved, as Assistant 
to the President for International Economic Policy, in responding to the inter-
national financial crisis of the late 1990s. Each financial dislocation has its own 
unique features, of course, and the severity of current problems far outstrips the im-
pact on the United States of that earlier episode. Thus experience with one crisis 
cannot provide the answers for dealing with the present situation. Still, such experi-
ence does help prepare one to consider options and make decisions in times of great 
uncertainty and stress. 

If confirmed by the Senate, I will draw upon both my government and academic 
backgrounds in serving on the Board of Governors. I have the highest respect for 
the tradition of independence associated with our country’s central bank. At the 
same time, I understand that, although so much of the Fed’s work is necessarily 
grounded in complex economic analyses and highly technical rules, the ultimate pur-
pose of this work is to create the conditions under which Americans can make good 
lives for themselves. 

Let me close by thanking the Committee for expeditiously scheduling this hearing. 
I hope to work with each of you in the months and years ahead. I would be pleased 
to answer any questions you may have for me. 
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR DODD 
FROM MARY SCHAPIRO 

Q.1. Investment Advisers: Investment advisers serve an important 
role in the helping Americans improve the management their fi-
nances. I have been contacted by investment advisers from Con-
necticut who have expressed concerns that you would join the Com-
mission with the intent to require investment advisers to register 
with a self-regulatory organization, based on statements made dur-
ing your tenure at FINRA. One of their letters to me stated: 

[W]e have very serious concerns with her stated support for extending FINRA’s 
reach to become the self-regulatory organization for investment advisers. Invest-
ment advisers are already subject to strict oversight and examination by the 
SEC and any additional layer of bureaucracy would be redundant, inefficient 
and confusing to the investing public. FINRA would be an especially poor fit 
to regulate investment advisers because it is geared to police the brokerage in-
dustry which, as you know, is not held to the same fiduciary duty under law 
as are investment advisers. 

If confirmed, would you approach this issue and other issues af-
fecting investment advisers with an open mind, independent of 
past employment affiliations? Prior to taking any action in this 
area, would you invite and consider the views of interested parties? 
A.1. I will approach this and all issues with an open mind and con-
sult broadly on actions that the Commission might take. 
Q.2. Financial Professionals: Investor advocates have expressed 
concerns that some registered representatives are marketing them-
selves as advisers without being subject to the same standards as 
investment advisers, who have a fiduciary duty to place the cus-
tomer’s interests first. 

Do you feel that there should be increased regulatory attention 
to requiring registered representatives to more accurately inform 
their clients of the nature of the duties owed to the clients and dis-
tinguish themselves from those professionals who owe their clients 
a fiduciary duty? 
A.2. Whether or not a registered representative owes a client a fi-
duciary duty depends upon the activities that the representative 
has undertaken to perform on the client’s behalf. SEC rules and 
regulation should ensure that all investment professionals, whether 
broker-dealers or investment advisers, accurately inform their cli-
ents of all relevant matters, including the scope of their respon-
sibilities, fees, and conflicts of interest. 

In addition, I believe that we need to have more uniform regula-
tion across product lines and industries to help ensure that con-
sumers receive the same basic regulatory safeguards and protec-
tions no matter which investment product or service they purchase. 
Regulation of the U.S. financial industry is fragmented and ineffi-
cient. If a firm offers a security, an insurance product and a futures 
contract, it will be subject to disparate regulatory standards for 
each product imposed by different agencies. If the firm underwrites 
mortgages, it may be subject to little substantive regulation. 

Both the SEC and Treasury have noted the rapid and continued 
convergence of the services provided by broker-dealers and invest-
ment advisers and the resulting regulatory confusion due to an out-
dated statutory regime. Most securities professionals are either 
‘‘broker-dealers’’ or ‘‘investment advisers’’ under the federal securi-
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ties laws. Both offer financial advice for compensation and serve as 
intermediaries between investors and the securities markets. How-
ever, broker-dealers are regulated under the Securities Exchange 
Act of 1934 and FINRA rules. Investment advisers are regulated 
under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940 (Advisers Act), and are 
not governed by any SRO. 
Q.3. Transparency of SEC Decision-Making: I am pleased to hear 
your intent to reconsider the proxy access issue. I want to raise an 
issue about the Commission’s decision-making process that arose in 
1990 when its interpretation that the shareholder proposal rules 
allowed proxy access proposals was changed. From 1976 to 1990, 
the Commission had a policy of, essentially, allowing shareholder 
proxy access proposals. Then, staff in the Division of Corporation 
Finance reversed this significant policy and denied proxy access in 
a no-action letter decided for reasons that, as the Second Circuit 
Court of Appeals said in the AFSCME v. AIG case, ‘‘the SEC has 
not provided, nor has the Division ever provided.’’ This led to new 
rulemaking (through which the Commission received many thou-
sands of public comments). 

If confirmed, would you have the Commission use transparent 
decision-making processes on issues of such significance? 
A.3. Yes. 
Q.4. Shareholder Proposal Rule: If confirmed, would you preserve 
and protect shareholders’ rights to raise important issues through 
the shareholder proposal process consistent with the letter and 
spirit of Rule 14a-8? 
A.4. Yes. 
Q.5. NRSRO Data Disclosure: If confirmed, would you consider the 
potential benefits to investors and to the integrity of the markets 
if Nationally Recognized Statistical Ratings Organizations were re-
quired to make available to the public more of the data they have 
obtained from issuers in the course of formulating a credit rating 
on securitizations, such as bond structure, types of assets (e.g., size 
of and geographic locations of loans), debt service coverage, loan to 
value statistics and services? 
A.5. As we look at the entire area of NRSRO regulation, we will 
consider this option. 
Q.6. Cooperation with State Securities Regulators: State securities 
regulators perform important work in protecting investors and 
have made key contributions to national enforcement and edu-
cation efforts over the years. If confirmed, would you fully cooper-
ate with and support the work of State securities regulators? 
A.6. Yes. 
Q.7. Broker Voting: The Commission has before it a rule proposal 
submitted by the New York Stock Exchange that would prevent 
brokers from voting in elections for corporate directors without re-
ceiving instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. 

New York Stock Exchange Rule 452 allows brokers to vote on 
certain ‘‘routine’’ proxy proposals if the beneficial owner has not 
provided voting instructions at least 10 days before a scheduled 
meeting. The uncontested election of directors is among the pro-
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posals the NYSE has considered to be routine. Some investors have 
long argued that director elections are not routine. The Council of 
Institutional Investors has noted that some observers have said 
that broker votes are virtually always cast for management, and 
believes that the rule taints the integrity of proxy voting by effec-
tively stuffing the ballot box for management. 

In April 2005, the NYSE created a Proxy Working Group to re-
view the exchange’s regulation of proxy voting. In October 2006, 
the NYSE submitted for SEC approval a plan to redefine director 
elections as ‘‘non-routine,’’ in effect eliminating uninstructed broker 
votes from director elections. The SEC staff responded to the pro-
posal with comments. Subsequently, the NYSE board resubmitted 
the original proposal with an amendment to exclude board elections 
at investment companies (mutual funds). 

If confirmed, would you seek for the Commission act on the issue 
of broker voting within a reasonable period of time? 
A.7. Yes. 
Q.8. Review of Disclosures by Public Companies involved with 
Securitizations: If confirmed, would you ask the Commission staff 
to carefully review disclosures in periodic filings of public compa-
nies that were extensively involved with securitizations, such as in-
vestment banks, during the past few years for compliance with 
Federal securities laws and to take any appropriate enforcement 
actions? 
A.8. Yes. 
Q.9. Public Company Disclosures: In light of the recent credit crisis 
and its damage to the values of investments, are there any addi-
tional public disclosures that you would recommend the Commis-
sion require public companies in the securities or banking indus-
tries, particularly those involved with securitizations, to make for 
the protection of investors? 
A.9. This is an issue that we review carefully. It is essential that 
investors have a full assessment of the risks of the companies they 
own or seek to own. 
Q.10. Accounting Restatements: The SEC has received the rec-
ommendations of the Advisory Committee on Improvements to Fi-
nancial Reporting (CIFiR). A tremendous amount of work went into 
this analysis and some recommendations have been uniformly 
praised. However, others have drawn criticism for excessively lim-
iting the circumstances under which errors in financial reports 
have to be restated—by making it easier to deem quantitatively 
large errors to be immaterial and by encouraging greater deference 
toward judgments by public companies and their auditors. Some re-
tail and institutional investors are concerned that these would un-
dermine reliability and comparability of financial disclosures, and 
undo improvements to accounting made in the wake of the Enron 
and WorldCom scandals. They argue that continued efforts should 
be made to reduce the number of errors, rather than reducing the 
number of errors that have to be restated. 

If confirmed, would you seek to protect investors and preserve 
and enhance the integrity of the financial reports of public compa-
nies by advocating improvements in the quality of accounting, so 
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that the number of errors would be reduced, and by requiring ap-
propriate accounting restatements? 
A.10. Yes. 
Q.11. GAAP and IFRS Accounting: Will you proceed cautiously and 
carefully on any proposal to allow U.S. firms to file financial re-
ports using International Financial Reporting Standards instead of 
Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, particularly while sig-
nificant differences exist between the two standards and in the gov-
ernance, independence and funding of the standard setters? 
A.11. Yes. 
Q.12. Mutual Recognition: Will you proceed cautiously and care-
fully on proposals relating to mutual recognition, and perform ex-
tensive analysis of the comparability of regulations, resources de-
voted to regulation, agency independence, rule of law, commitment 
to investor protection and other key factors to assure the adequate 
protection of U.S. investors, prior to taking any action? 
A.12. Yes. 
Q.13. Credit Default Swaps: Broadly speaking, how would you pro-
pose that the Commission address recent problems which have oc-
curred in the over-the-counter derivatives markets? Do you support 
the Commission’s recently adopted rule ‘‘Temporary Exemptions for 
Eligible Credit Default Swaps To Facilitate Operation of Central 
Counterparties To Clear and Settle Credit Default Swaps’’? 
A.13. I think it makes sense to answer these questions in reverse 
order. I do support the temporary exemptions for credit default 
swaps. First, there is an overriding compelling need to reduce the 
counter party risk that attaches to any bilateral contract and is not 
transferred to a clearing agency for settlement. The temporary ex-
emption does not exempt application of the federal anti-fraud rules, 
applies only to credit default swaps not otherwise exempt from 
SEC purview, applies to contracts entered into by sophisticated 
customers as defined in the rule and allows clearing platforms to 
be established without registration at this time with the Commis-
sion. Given the compelling risk of further possible systemic damage 
without reducing these contracts to the guarantee of performance 
that a clearing platform offers, I believe the temporary order is 
warranted. The temporary rule itself asks a series of questions that 
will allow the Commission to determine the future of the tem-
porary rule and how it may better perfect its purposes. 

I would direct that the Commission address recent problems in 
the over-the-counter derivative markets from transparency and 
market structure viewpoints. With estimates of $70 billion or more 
in notional credit default swap contracts we have to understand 
who is holding these positions. Clearly many of these contracts rep-
resent a leverage risk position rather than insurance for many par-
ticipants. In the listed options markets we have position and exer-
cise limits because of the perverse market effects that transpire in 
their absence. We can’t determine the extent of such concerns in 
the over-the-counter derivatives market if we don’t know the hold-
ings of various participants. 
Q.14. NASD Merger With NYSER: The New York Times in an arti-
cle entitled ‘‘SEC Choice is Sued Over a Merger of Regulators,’’ 
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published on January 12, 2009, reported that two lawsuits by 
FINRA members claim that, as Chairman and CEO of the NASD, 
you made misleading statements to NASD members in order to ob-
tain support to complete a merger of the New York Stock Exchange 
Regulation and the NASD. The alleged misstatements reportedly 
were to the effect that the I.R.S. in a ruling limited the NASD from 
paying each member more than $35,000. 

Were the representations that you made accurate and consistent 
with applicable law? 
A.14. The NASD, as is FINRA, was a Delaware non-stock corpora-
tion exempt from federal taxation under Section 501(c)(6) of the In-
ternal Revenue Code. As such, (and under its own corporate char-
ter) the corporation’s assets cannot inure to the benefit of its mem-
bers. The faulty premise of the lawsuits is the belief that the assets 
were the property of the members. We were working to obtain a 
ruling from the IRS that would allow the proposed distribution but 
there was not any guaranty that such a payment would be allowed. 
The statements made were accurate representations in the judg-
ment of the Board and management as to the payment that could 
be made under applicable law. 
Q.15. FINRA Regulatory Authority: FINRA and its predecessor, 
the NASD, have had broad authority to examine and investigate 
members and their associated persons, and perform periodic exams, 
pursuant to their corporate rules and bylaws as well as the Federal 
securities laws. Bernard L. Madoff Investment Securities LLC was 
founded in 1960 and the firm was registered as a broker-dealer 
with FINRA and its predecessor, the NASD. In 2006, this firm ad-
ditionally registered as an investment advisor (there was not a sep-
arate corporation). The press reports that Madoff operated a fraud-
ulent ‘‘Ponzi scheme’’ for decades from the premises of the broker-
age firm, using discretionary accounts which were charged trading 
commissions but not advisory fees. 

You indicated that ‘‘FINRA had jurisdiction over Madoff’s broker- 
dealer activities but not over its investment advisory activities.’’ 
Please identify the FINRA and NASD rules and bylaws or securi-
ties laws that, as has been indicated to the Committee, have pre-
vented FINRA and NASD from examining for fraudulent activity 
such as Madoff’s during the extensive period this fraud reportedly 
was taking place. 

Also, please describe how FINRA and NASD distinguished be-
tween ‘‘broker-dealer activities’’ and ‘‘advisory activities’’ when de-
termining what they could look at in an examination of Bernard L. 
Madoff Securities LLC or associated persons. 
A.15. Section 15A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 estab-
lishes the statutory jurisdiction of FINRA. That section authorizes 
FINRA to ‘‘enforce compliance by its members and persons associ-
ated with its members, with the provisions of [the Securities Ex-
change Act], the rules and regulations thereunder, the rules of the 
Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board’’ and FINRA rules. Under 
our fractured system, broker-dealers are regulated under the Secu-
rities Exchange Act and investment advisers are regulated under 
the Investment Advisers Act of 1940. Section 15A does not author-
ize FINRA to enforce compliance with the Investment Advisers 
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Act—even when a broker-dealer also conducts investment adviser 
activities. Authority to enforce the Investment Advisers Act is 
granted solely to the SEC and to the states. 

Madoff Securities represented, and the books and records it pro-
vided to examiners showed that, but for a de minimis number of 
employees, it had no customer accounts. In its regulatory filings 
and examinations, the Madoff BD has consistently represented 
itself as a wholesale market-making firm that also conducted pro-
prietary trading and that had counterparty relationships with 
other BDs, which sent order flow to the Madoff BD for execution. 
The Madoff BD has consistently reported that 90 percent of its rev-
enue comes from proprietary trading and 10 percent comes from 
market making. There was no evidence in the Madoff firm’s BD 
books of the BD executing trades for the IA business or of any cus-
tomer account statements being issued by the BD. 
Q.16. FINRA Enforcement Statistics: The Wall Street Journal pub-
lished a front-page article on January 15, 2009, that describes 
FINRA enforcement metrics over recent years. It stated, for exam-
ple, that: ‘‘Finra levied fines against financial firms totaling $40 
million in 2008, according to a Wall Street Journal analysis. That 
was the third straight annual decline in fines levied by Finra or 
one of its predecessor agencies, the NASD. The total was 73 per-
cent below the $148.5 million in fines collected in 2005, the year 
before Ms. Schapiro took the helm of the NASD.’’ [‘‘Obama’s Pick 
to Head SEC Has Record of Being a Regulator with a Light Touch,’’ 
The Wall Street Journal, January 15, 2009.] 

Please describe the major reasons for changes in the amount of 
fines levied by FINRA in the years since 2005. 
A.16. Fine levels for 2007–08 are in fact lower than the 2004–06 
time frame, but are higher than the prior time period. The 2004– 
06 numbers were driven by a small number of high fine settle-
ments involving the mutual fund and research analyst scandals. It 
is important to note that I have been responsible for the Enforce-
ment program at NASD/FINRA since 1996, including the 2004–06 
time frame that saw record high fines. 
Q.17. Cooperation with NTEU: If confirmed, would you work coop-
eratively with the National Treasury Employees Union? 
A.17. Yes. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR SHELBY 
FROM MARY SCHAPIRO 

Q.1. In connection with the Madoff matter, FINRA has maintained 
that it was unable to look into the activities in question. Two May 
2001 news articles discussed concerns about Madoff’s money man-
agement activities and the links between those activities and its 
broker-dealer activities. See, Erin E. Arvedlund, ‘‘Don’t Ask, Don’t 
Tell: Bernie Madoff Is So Secretive, He Even Asks His Investors To 
Keep Mum,’’ Barron’s (May 7, 2001) and Michael Ocrant, ‘‘Madoff 
Tops Charts; Skeptics Ask How,’’ MAR/Hedge (May 2001). Further, 
Madoff’s 2006 Form ADV noted that the Madoff was compensated 
for investment advisory services through commissions. What is the 
specific legal constraint that would have prevented FINRA exam-
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iners from looking into whether those commissions were reflected 
in the books of the broker-dealer or otherwise asking questions 
about investment advisory activities’ connection with the firm’s 
brokerage activities? Would the normal course have been for 
FINRA examiners to ask questions about these allegations about 
Madoff’s firm and then refer them to the SEC if they appeared 
credible, but related solely to advisory activities? To your knowl-
edge, did FINRA make any referrals to the SEC related to the 
Madoff firm? 
A.1. Section 15A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 establishes 
the statutory jurisdiction of FINRA. That section authorizes FINRA 
to ‘‘enforce compliance by its members and persons associated with 
its members, with the provisions of [the Securities Exchange Act], 
the rules and regulations thereunder, the rules of the Municipal 
Securities Rulemaking Board’’ and FINRA rules. Under our frac-
tured system, broker-dealers are regulated under the Securities Ex-
change Act and investment advisers are regulated under the In-
vestment Advisers Act of 1940. Section 15A does not authorize 
FINRA to enforce compliance with the Investment Advisers Act— 
even when a broker-dealer also conducts investment adviser activi-
ties. Authority to enforce the Investment Advisers Act is granted 
solely to the SEC and to the States. 

Typically an investment adviser is compensated in the form of a 
flat fee or an asset based fee, while a broker-dealer is compensated 
through commissions. However, an investment adviser also could 
be compensated in the form of commissions. As a matter of fact, in 
2005 the SEC adopted, and in 2007 reproposed, a rule that re-
quires that any broker-dealer that exercises investment discretion 
over customer accounts register as an investment adviser, even if 
its compensation for that business comes in the form of commis-
sions. 

The fact that Madoff’s advisory business was apparently com-
pensated through commissions did not compel it to be run through 
a broker-dealer. In fact, in 2006 the SEC required him to register 
as an investment adviser even after he apparently asserted to the 
SEC that he was being compensated in the form of commissions. 
The SEC did not require Madoff to run his investment adviser 
business through the broker-dealer; in fact, he did not execute any 
of his trades for that business through the broker-dealer. The 
broker-dealer was a wholesale market maker and there was no rea-
son to suspect that it was offering an advisory business as well. 

We have found no records of referrals from NASD or FINRA to 
the SEC regarding Mr. Madoff. 
Q.2. Given FINRA’s position that the Madoff Ponzi scheme took 
place outside the broker-dealer, do you think that it is appropriate 
for SIPC to be involved in the liquidation of the firm and the proc-
essing of the claims of Madoff’s victims? 
A.2. I am not privy to SIPC’s legal or investigative analysis at this 
time. Historically, however, I believe that SIPC has compensated 
victims of securities fraud when those customers have been led to 
believe that they were customers of a broker-dealer, irrespective of 
the fact that there was no record of them being customers of a reg-
istered broker-dealer. 
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Q.3. As president of NASD starting in 1996, you were responsible 
for the examination and enforcement programs. Knowing what you 
now know about the Madoff fraud, are there any steps that you 
could have taken to make it more likely that your staff would have 
detected the fraud? After learning of the fraud, what steps did you 
direct your staff at FINRA to take to determine whether other 
firms are engaging in fraudulent activity? 
A.3. The ease with which market participants can move an advi-
sory business outside the broker-dealer makes it extraordinarily 
difficult for FINRA to detect such a Ponzi scheme. Historically, 
Ponzi schemes are among the most difficult to detect, because the 
essence of the fraud is the absence of customer complaints until the 
fraud collapses. In order to discover a Ponzi scheme, an examiner 
needs the ability to verify information provided by the perpetrator, 
such as by making inquiries to the custodian of the securities (if 
there is one), the auditor, or the customers. 

FINRA does examine for fraud within a broker-dealer. We also 
have an active automated fraud detection program, although ad-
mittedly it focuses on trading activity in the secondary market. At 
my direction, FINRA staff is in the process of launching two broad 
reviews, one involving custody issues in joint broker-dealer/invest-
ment advisers, and the other involving the role of broker-dealers as 
feeders or finders to money managers such as Madoff. On the latter 
issue, many finders and feeders are registered as investment advis-
ers, not as broker-dealers. 
Q.4. As chairman of the SEC, you will be responsible for making 
changes to the SEC’s enforcement and inspections programs to, 
among other things, increase the likelihood that frauds of the mag-
nitude of the Madoff Ponzi scheme get detected before billions of 
dollars are lost. What kinds of changes to the inspections and en-
forcement programs do you have in mind and what characteristics 
will you look for in selecting heads of your enforcement and inspec-
tion programs? 
A.4. I look forward to the Inspector General’s review of the Madoff 
matter. Pending that, it goes without saying that the investing 
public demands nothing less than the most aggressive, creative, 
and collaborative enforcement and examination program possible. I 
will remove the procedural limitations that have been put in place 
over the past few years, and ensure that these programs have all 
the tools, technologies and resources available to them. I also plan 
to centralize the responsibility for receiving and tracking tips re-
ceived by the agency. But as important, I will ensure that our pro-
grams view themselves as part of a community of regulators, and 
I will stress cooperation and the free flow of information between 
federal, state, and SRO enforcement groups. It’s difficult to say 
whether that flow might have detected the Madoff fraud earlier, 
but it is clear that segmentation of information can permit frauds 
to avoid detection for longer periods of time. 
Q.5. In your testimony you have stated that, ‘‘First and foremost, 
if confirmed as Chairman, I will move aggressively to reinvigorate 
enforcement at the SEC. With investor confidence shaken, it is im-
perative that the SEC be given the resources and the support it 
needs to investigate and go after those who cut corners, cheat in-
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vestors, and break the law.’’ Is it your view that the reason for the 
SEC’s recent failure to discover the Madoff fraud was a lack of re-
sources and if so, on what do you base that determination? Do you 
believe that before we can discuss the need for more resources, 
there needs to be an in-depth consideration of how the SEC has 
been utilizing the resources it presently has at its disposal? 
A.5. It is not clear to me yet what the cause or causes were that 
led to the SEC’s failure to stop the Madoff fraud. I agree that an 
in-depth analysis is required to ensure the right tools are put in 
the right places, and such an analysis will be one of my first prior-
ities. 
Q.6. Last year, the SEC reproposed long-awaited amendments to 
investment advisor disclosure in an effort to give investors easy ac-
cess to critical information about the people who manage their 
money. What are your plans with respect to revamping investment 
advisor disclosure and making it more accessible to investors? 
A.6. As you note, in March 2008 the SEC reproposed for comment 
changes to Part 2 of the Form ADV, which is the disclosure docu-
ment given to clients of investment advisers. The changes are in-
tended to replace the current ‘‘check-the-box’’ model with narrative 
disclosures written in plain English. As a general matter, I support 
providing investors with disclosures that are clear, complete and 
written in a manner that the average person can understand. I in-
tend to closely review this proposal, as well as public comments, to 
ensure that we will be providing critical information to investors in 
the most user-friendly manner possible. 
Q.7. Do you plan to revisit the question of whether there needs to 
be greater uniformity in the regulation of broker-dealers and in-
vestment advisors that provide similar services to investors? 
A.7. It is clear from the RAND study that was commissioned by the 
SEC, that investors are confused by the differences between invest-
ment advisers and broker-dealers, the services they each provide, 
how they are compensated and how they are regulated. I will re-
visit the question of whether investors would be better served by 
greater uniformity. 
Q.8. You have been widely commended for your role in overseeing 
the merger of the NASD and NYSE Regulation into the newly cre-
ated entity, FINRA. There are, however, some critics, who argue 
that certain firms, particularly small ones, were disadvantaged by 
the merger and cite NASD misrepresentations about constraints on 
the amount of cost-savings it could pass on to member firms. How 
do you respond to these critics? What steps will you take as chair-
man of the SEC to ensure that the voices of small broker-dealers 
and investment advisors are heard? 
A.8. Contrary to the views of these critics I believe that the merger 
actually served to lock in significant representation of regulated 
firms, large and small, at a time when the trend was in the direc-
tion of taking Board representation away from the industry. I be-
lieve that the balance struck between representation of large firms 
that account for a very large proportion of the securities business 
in the United States and the small firms that are large in number 
but which do a very small proportion of the business, was fair and 
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equitable to both sectors. The smaller firms represent an important 
form of access to the markets for many individual investors. It is 
therefore important that the rules applicable to the industry take 
into account the risks inherent in the variety of business models 
of firms, for example whether they hold customer funds and securi-
ties, and not impose burdens not necessary for the protection of in-
vestors. As I have at FINRA, I will consult broadly, through the no-
tice and comment process, and other means, to gather the views of 
interested parties. 
Q.9. What are your ideas for improving the communication and co-
ordination among different parts of the SEC? 
A.9. I will set a tone from the very beginning that I expect com-
plete communication and coordination among divisions and nothing 
less will be acceptable. I plan to have senior staff meet regularly 
to discuss all ongoing and planned initiatives. I will explore the 
possibility of staff rotations to encourage greater understanding of 
the work of all divisions. In some areas, like the handling of tips, 
where miscommunication seems to have caused serious break-
downs, I intend to centralize the function and track the results 
which will be shared with the Commission and senior staff. 
Q.10. What role do you see for economists at the SEC and how has 
FINRA used economic analysis? 
A.10. FINRA has a small economics analysis group that assists the 
policy makers in understanding economic trends, keeping current 
with economic literature and dissecting how particular products 
will function in different economic cycles. This group is an excellent 
resource for the entire organization. I believe the SEC would ben-
efit from a similar group that provides support and expertise to the 
Commission and staff. 
Q.11. What changes, if any, are you thinking about to streamline 
the approval process for self-regulatory organizations’ rules while 
still affording interested parties an opportunity to weigh in on 
those rules? 
A.11. I am committed to ensuring that the SEC’s resources are 
used as effectively as possible. I would be interested in stream-
lining the rule approval process for SRO rules where those rules 
do not implicate investor protection or other issues that should be 
subjected to the notice and comment process. 
Q.12. Over the past several years, a number of the SEC’s rules 
have been invalidated in court. In addition, we saw the rapid de-
mise of the consolidated supervised entity program, a program that 
was not authorized by statute. What steps will you take to ensure 
that the SEC is acting within its statutory authority? 
A.12. First of all, I would note that all State and Federal agency 
rulemaking is generally subject to legal challenge and subsequently 
set aside because the agency believed it had legal authority with 
which courts subsequently disagreed. 

I would require that we first have a clear and rationalized legal 
basis for our actions before engaging in rulemaking. That would 
not guarantee against legal challenge, but it does mean that the 
matter would have been fully considered in advance and that statu-
tory authority is a matter of first concern. If we lack the authority 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 14:44 Jun 25, 2009 Jkt 048080 PO 00000 Frm 00084 Fmt 6602 Sfmt 6601 S:\DOCS\50221.TXT JASON



81 

to engage in rulemaking that we believe is necessary, we will en-
gage Congress in that discussion. 
Q.13. The SEC has been accused of short circuiting the notice and 
comment rulemaking required by the Administrative Procedure 
Act. What steps do you plan to take to ensure that the SEC ad-
heres to the notice and comment requirements for rulemaking? 
A.13. Again there can be reasonably different interpretations as to 
the notice provisions required under the Administrative Procedure 
Act. Building on my prior answer that our statutory authority and 
obligations will be the first order of determination in any decision 
or rule making, I would add that, absent systemic, market or inves-
tor emergency where we believe the Commission has the authority 
to act under the law, I would err on the side of Notice and Com-
ment. My track record at FINRA demonstrates that well over 90 
percent of our proposed rule making went out for Notice and Com-
ment before it was sent to the SEC (and there is nothing in federal 
law or the SEC rules that required such Notice and Comment). 
Consequently, I bring a notice and comment bias based on prior ex-
perience because it is an extremely valuable discipline. 
Q.14. During your first stint at the SEC, you recognized that there 
were problems with the SEC’s treatment of credit rating agencies. 
Since then, Congress passed the Credit Rating Agency Reform Act 
of 2006 and the SEC adopted rules under that statute. Unfortu-
nately, these rules came too late to prevent the great failings of 
credit rating agencies in connection with subprime securitizations. 
Subsequently, the SEC has adopted additional rules. Will you sup-
port the proposals to eliminate credit ratings from the SEC’s rules? 
A.14. The current business model under which credit rating agen-
cies operate is flawed because the issuers themselves pay for the 
ratings that they receive. I believe that the SEC should consider 
other compensation models that do not present these fundamental 
conflicts of interest. For example, fees collected by securities ex-
changes or regulatory authorities might be a more appropriate 
source of credit rating agency compensation. Reform of the system 
under which credit agencies operate should be undertaken hand in 
hand with an analysis of the appropriate role and use of these rat-
ings under SEC rules. 
Q.15. What role should the SEC have in regulating credit default 
swaps? 
A.15. I believe that the Commission needs to move together with 
its fellow regulators to rules that allow for the functioning of clear-
ing agencies for credit default swaps. This is necessary in order to 
reduce counter-party risk for these over-the-counter traded deriva-
tives and to bring increased transparency to these markets. It is 
critical that we have efficient and effective oversight of the clearing 
agencies at the Federal level. 
Q.16. Do you think that the SEC’s decision to impose a short sale 
ban on financial stocks last fall, a decision that Chairman Cox re-
cently called into question, was appropriate? 
A.16. The SEC’s series of orders last fall, led to some confusion and 
uncertainty in the markets. Whether or not these orders were a 
mistake, I think it is critical for the agency to take a fresh look at 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 14:44 Jun 25, 2009 Jkt 048080 PO 00000 Frm 00085 Fmt 6602 Sfmt 6601 S:\DOCS\50221.TXT JASON



82 

short-selling and determine an approach that will not require con-
tinuously acting on an emergency basis. 
Q.17. The SEC is facing a number of important accounting issues, 
including issues related to International Financial Reporting 
Standards and fair value accounting. What will your priorities be 
in this area and what plans do you have for working with other en-
tities such as the SEC’s international counterparts and the FASB, 
PCAOB, and IASB? 
A.17. The SEC’s roadmap for IFRS implementation is currently out 
for comment. I am anxious to review the comment letters and de-
termine whether the roadmap as currently proposed is sufficient to 
ensure that the accounting standards used by US issuers will con-
tinue to be of the highest quality. The SEC has also recently pub-
lished its findings with respect to Fair Value Accounting. I will 
move quickly to examine the recommendations suggested in that 
report to determine what changes may be appropriate. 

Cooperation with PCAOB, FASB, and IASB will be essential in 
addressing both of these issues. I hope to build a more positive and 
cooperative relationship among all of the entities. 
Q.18. Do you have any specific plans with respect to business de-
velopment companies, which are a source of capital for small and 
mid-sized companies? 
A.18. I recognize the importance of a healthy small business sector 
to our economy. I have no specific plans at this time with respect 
to business development companies, but will be very interested to 
explore these issues. 
Q.19. You have spent almost all of your career as a regulator. This 
background has provided you with an excellent understanding of 
how regulatory agencies work and deep insight into ways that the 
regulatory process can be improved. How will you compensate for 
the fact that you have not spent a significant amount of time in 
the private sector and therefore have not had to implement new 
regulations in a business context with the attendant concerns for 
regulatory costs and legal liability? 
A.19. At FINRA, I made it a practice to solicit broadly the views 
of those who are ultimately responsible for implementing regula-
tions. Through the notice and comment process, advisory commit-
tees and roundtables, we will give interested parties the oppor-
tunity to provide business and operational context to our rule-
making. Equally, we will solicit the views the investors and others 
who are affected by our rules. 
Q.20. There has been talk of FINRA—and before that, the NASD— 
adding investment advisors to the portfolio of firms that it regu-
lates. This idea is controversial. If you are asked to weigh in on 
this debate in your new role as chairman of the SEC, what steps 
will you take to consider all sides of the issue of whether an SRO 
is appropriate for investment advisors and, if so, whether FINRA 
should be that SRO? 
A.20. I believe that investor protection requires us to look beyond 
the title of the person providing financial services. Whether the 
provider is an investment adviser or a broker dealer, the investor 
desires high quality service and comparable regulatory protections. 
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I will be open to all possibilities for achieving this result, including 
the possibility of an SRO for advisers, but I have not concluded by 
any means, that that is the only possible approach. 
Q.21. What role do you believe the SEC should play in a reformed 
regulatory structure? 
A.21. The mission of the SEC is to protect investors; maintain fair, 
orderly, and efficient markets; and to facilitate capital formation. 
I believe that it is essential that the SEC continue to pursue this 
mission in a reformed regulatory structure. This can best be 
achieved through preserving and strengthening the many critical 
functions that the SEC performs today. 

Preservation and strengthening of the many critical functions of 
the SEC are essential in a reformed regulatory structure. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR JOHNSON 
FROM MARY SCHAPIRO 

Q.1. Beginning to restructure the financial services’ regulatory 
structure is a complicated undertaking, and one that this Com-
mittee will spend much time addressing. What do you believe is the 
starting point for restructuring at the SEC? What is the number 
one structural regulatory deficiency at the SEC that needs to be 
corrected by Congress? 
A.1. I believe the starting point for regulatory reform must rest on 
two principles. The first is that systemically important financial in-
stitutions and products must be brought under the regulatory um-
brella. The second is that our focus must be equally upon the man-
agement and limitation of systemic risk on one hand, and the pro-
tection of investors through rigorous business conduct regulation, 
on the other. 
Q.2. As you know, Native American issues are important in my 
state of South Dakota. The Regulation D definition for ‘‘govern-
ments’’ inadvertently did not explicitly include Tribal governments 
when it was created. As a result, Tribes are the only governments 
required to register with the SEC and are currently excluded as 
‘‘accredited investors.’’ This makes raising money costly in Indian 
Country and has had the perverse effect of preventing successful 
Tribes from investing in emerging Tribes. Would you support a 
simple regulatory fix to recognize Tribal governments as govern-
ment, and equalize access to the capital markets? 
A.2. This is an important issue. I will study the implications of rec-
ognizing Tribal governments and will look forward to discussing 
the issue with you. 
Q.3. What you will do to stop the illegal practice of naked short 
selling? Do you believe Regulation SHO (pronounced ‘‘show’’) 
should be amended? In 2007, the SEC rescinded the ‘‘uptick rule.’’ 
Do you believe this rule should have been rescinded? 
A.3. I intend, as quickly as possible, to engage in a full review of 
the SEC’s actions with respect to short selling, including an evalua-
tion of whether the uptick rule should be reinstated. 
Q.4. Do you feel that the executive compensation disclosure rules 
are adequate and would you propose any changes? 
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A.4. Executive compensation disclosure is of enormous interest to 
the SEC, Congress, and the public. The SEC recently strengthened 
the disclosure requirements and has been engaged in a dialogue 
with public companies about the quality of their disclosure. I am 
committed to requiring public companies to present clear, cogent, 
and full disclosure of executive compensation and how compensa-
tion decisions are made. 
Q.5. There have been many concerns about how accounting issues 
contributed to our current economic crisis. What do you believe 
should be the relationship between the SEC and FASB? What do 
you believe should be relationship between the SEC and PCAOB 
(Public Company Accounting Oversight Board)? Would you propose 
any changes to either of these two relationships? 
A.5. The SEC has statutory authority to establish financial ac-
counting and reporting standards for public companies. The agency 
has relied on the private sector—FASB—to fulfill this function, 
under the Commission’s oversight. I believe in the U.S. model of 
independent standard setters, so long as the standard setters oper-
ate in the public interest. I also believe that the creation of the 
PCAOB to protect investors by promoting informative, fair and 
independent audit reports, under the oversight of the SEC was an 
important development. It is critical that the SEC have a strong re-
lationship with both of these entities. I am not certain at this 
point, whether changes are necessary. 
Q.6. What are your thoughts on the adequacy of current funding 
for the SEC? 
A.6. While I have not yet had an opportunity to engage in a careful 
review of the SEC’s budget and allocation of resources, it is clear 
that the agency’s funding has been severely constrained over the 
past several years. I am looking forward to working with Congress 
to secure the resources necessary to fund the SEC at a level com-
mensurate with its responsibilities. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BENNETT 
FROM MARY SCHAPIRO 

Q.1. When will the SEC finalize the updating of the Financial Re-
sponsibility Rules for broker-dealers under Rule 15c3-3 to permit 
government-only money market funds to be used in meeting re-
serve deposit requirements, and by allowing money market funds 
to be used as collateral where broker-dealers borrow securities from 
customers and others? 
A.1. On March 9, 2007, the SEC proposed amendments to several 
of the broker-dealer financial responsibility rules, including Rule 
15c3-3. On May 17, 2007, the Commission extended the comment 
period. The amendments remain pending before the Commission. I 
look forward to considering them after I arrive at the agency. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR CRAPO 
FROM MARY SCHAPIRO 

Q.1. Would a merger or rationalization of the roles of the SEC and 
CFTC be a valuable reform? 
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A.1. How best to structure the regulatory oversight of our financial 
markets is a subject that deserves careful consideration by the 
Congress, the Administration and the independent regulatory bod-
ies. As I said in my testimony, the SEC performs essential func-
tions and it is vital that all of the current functions of the SEC be 
preserved. I think we need to carefully examine what is the best 
way to preserve and strengthen these functions while filling in the 
regulatory gaps that currently exist, including those between the 
SEC and the CFTC. 
Q.2. Recent events in the credit markets have highlighted the need 
for greater attention to risk management practices and the 
counterparty risk in particular. The SEC recently promised to issue 
a key exemption that would allow various initiatives to offer clear-
ing services for credit default swaps. Do you agree that interim 
temporary final rules need to be issued as soon as possible to allow 
these important initiatives to proceed? Additionally, do you believe 
that these vital markets need to remain open and functioning? 
A.2. Clearly the Commission needs to move with its fellow regu-
lators to rules that allow for the functioning of clearing agencies for 
credit default swaps. This is necessary in order to reduce counter- 
party risk for these over-the-counter traded derivatives and to 
bring increased transparency to these markets. One of the contrib-
uting factors to the current crisis has been an inability to more pre-
cisely size the volumes of these contracts and the notional under-
lying value. Further, despite past practices that created risk that 
was both excessive and difficult to quantify, when properly man-
aged these products are important risk management tools, and the 
SEC should take the necessary steps to ensure they remain func-
tioning. 
Q.3. The SEC recently implemented changes to regulation SHO. It 
is my understanding that a number of commenter’s suggested that 
because of a technical issue these changes have resulted in less li-
quidity in the securities lending market and this has forced securi-
ties firms to try to borrow funds from financial institutions rather 
than allowing them to borrow from each other. This could be ad-
dressed by simply altering the timing of closing out the trade. In 
an environment where credit is tight, should the SEC alter this 
rule to address these concerns rather than taking already limited 
funds out of the financial sector? 
A.3. The SEC’s recent actions in the area of short selling, including 
emergency orders issued last year and the more recent interim 
final temporary rule, have been intended to address continuing 
concerns about the potential impact of ‘‘naked’’ short selling on the 
already weakened financial markets. While certainly not all short 
selling is fraudulent, ‘‘naked’’ short selling—where the securities 
sold are not delivered on settlement date and there is then a fail 
to deliver to the buyer of the security—may deprive shareholders 
of the benefits of ownership, such as voting and lending, and can 
facilitate manipulative activity, further undermining critical inves-
tor confidence. The SEC, through its temporary rulemaking, has 
imposed stricter time frames for delivery of securities by short sell-
ers until July 2009. The SEC’s Office of Economic Analysis has 
been monitoring closely the impact of these new requirements and 
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has already reported a significant decline in fails to delivers. I in-
tend to review the full results of the Office of Economic Analysis 
study and other relevant considerations before determining wheth-
er a continuation of these new restrictions is warranted. 
Q.4. Many financial institutions are subject to regulation and over-
sight as both a broker-dealer and investment adviser. How do you 
propose to strengthen the regulation and oversight of their activi-
ties and improve investor protection, while insuring that the regu-
latory burdens do not hurt competition and place professional fi-
nancial advice and services out of the reach of all but the wealthi-
est Americans? 
A.4. First, it is interesting to note that the least regulatorily bur-
dened investment areas—buyout funds, private equity, and hedge 
funds—have traditionally been available to only the wealthiest 
Americans. Broker-dealers that service the full spectrum of Ameri-
cans all operate under essentially the same regulatory burdens 
when it comes to investor protection. All investment professionals 
who serve the public should be subject to similar standards of in-
vestor protection (but not always by identical rules) and there is no 
reason to believe that this would price services beyond the wealthi-
est Americans. The biggest regulatory costs for broker-dealers come 
from systems to execute and report trades on an automated basis 
and investment advisors would not incur those costs. Existing law 
already requires investment advisors to have compliance officers 
and policies and procedures. I believe we can level investor protec-
tion across financial services providers without driving costs to a 
level where competition is hampered. 
Q.5. Should the SEC act in the near future on proposals to toughen 
rules for credit rating agencies? 
A.5. I strongly agree that we need strengthened rules for regu-
lating the credit agencies. One of the main problems in this area 
is resolving conflicts of interest in the compensation model for cred-
it rating agencies. There are a lot of proposals being discussed now 
to deal with this. I believe we should explore them and move quick-
ly to a conclusion—and I intend to make sure that we implement 
rigorous oversight and enforcement. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR LEVIN 
FROM MARY SCHAPIRO 

Q.1. Market Oversight: In 1998, former Securities and Exchange 
Chairman Arthur Levitt, Treasury Secretary Lawrence Summers, 
and Federal Reserve Chairman Alan Greenspan all opposed an at-
tempt by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) to 
examine the over-the-counter (OTC) swaps market and then sup-
ported statutory restrictions on the SEC’s and CFTC’s authority 
over swaps in the Commodity Futures Modernization Act of 2000 
(CFMA). Former Chairman Levitt recently stated that he now re-
grets the position he took during those years: ‘‘The market was too 
large, too explosive in growth to merely allow pure market forces 
to suffice as self-regulatory mechanisms. I have some regrets about 
it, clearly.’’ In October 2008, Mr. Levitt wrote: 
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Our Nation’s financial markets are in the midst of their darkest hour in 76 
years. We are in this situation because of an adherence to a deregulatory ap-
proach to the explosive growth and expansion of America’s major financial insti-
tutions. Our regulatory system failed to adapt to important, dynamic and poten-
tially lethal new financial instruments as the storm clouds gathered. 

a. Do you agree with former Chairman Levitt’s statement that 
our regulatory system has failed to adapt to the development of 
new financial instruments and that the positions taken in 1998– 
2000 to deregulate markets was, in retrospect, a mistake? 

b. Should SEC oversight be strengthened with respect to new fi-
nancial products, including new derivative and complex structured 
finance products, and, if so, how? 

c. Would you support repealing the statutory prohibitions in the 
CFMA on federal regulation of swaps? If so, should these swaps be 
regulated as commodities or securities? 

d. What would you do to get credit default swap clearing func-
tions up and running? 
A.1. As the events of this past year have made clear, one of the 
problems with our financial regulatory architecture is that there 
are large gaps in it, leaving important products and market actors 
beyond the oversight of regulators. Investors deserve to have qual-
ity disclosure about all products, actors, and strategies so they can 
make smart investing decisions, and our markets absolutely re-
quire this information, as well as a strong cop on the beat to en-
force the rules of the road. With regards to swaps, I personally 
have supported the repeal of statutory prohibitions in the CFMA 
on the federal regulation of swaps and I believe that centralized, 
mandatory clearing of standardized swaps should be required. 
Q.2. Former Federal Reserve Chairman Alan Greespan testified in 
October that he, too, now believes that the conceptual framework 
underlying the deregulation of swaps in the CFMA was a mistake. 
Mr. Greenspan testified: ‘‘I made a mistake in presuming that the 
self-interests of organizations, specifically banks and others, were 
such as that they were best capable of protecting their own share-
holders and their equity in the firms. . . . So the problem here is 
something which looked to be a very solid edifice and, indeed, a 
critical pillar to market competition and free markets did break 
down.’’ 

a. Do you agree with Mr. Greenspan’s recent statements that the 
financial collapse of 2008 has demonstrated the errors in the as-
sumptions underlying the deregulatory approach in the CFMA? 
Can we rely on market participants and unfettered free market 
forces to prevent systemic risks and unreasonable price fluctua-
tions? 

b. Do you support stronger regulation of securities markets to 
protect market participants and prevent systemic risks, and, if so, 
how? 

c. Should SEC user fees be increased to fund additional oversight 
capabilities? 
A.2.a. I believe that markets need oversight and regulation to en-
sure that operate fairly. 

b. I believe that all systemically important market participants 
and products need to be brought under the regulatory umbrella. 
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c. I have not yet had an opportunity to do a thorough review of 
the SEC’s budget or resource allocation. It is probably safe to say 
however, that the agency has not been funded at a level commen-
surate with its responsibilities. I believe additional oversight capa-
bility is essential and I look forward to working with Congress to 
ensure that the agency has the resources it needs. 
Q.3. What are your views on whether and how SEC oversight be 
strengthened with respect to: 

a. the holding companies of securities firms? 
b. hedge funds? 
c. companies that are not broker-dealers, but buy and sell finan-

cial swaps and other products, like AIG Financial Products? 
A.3. I believe that all systemically important financial institutions 
need to be regulated. I would specifically endorse the registration 
of hedge funds. 
Q.4. Should the SEC strengthen capital requirements for broker- 
dealers? 

a. At the time they were made in 2004, did you support the revi-
sions by the SEC to the net capital requirements rule? Do you sup-
port those changes at the current time or should the SEC restore 
the prior rule? 

b. Should the SEC impose stronger capital requirements on 
broker-dealers that trade in over-the-counter derivatives or com-
plex structured financial products? 
A.4. I did not take any position in 2004 regarding the net capital 
requirements rule. Moving forward, I believe that we need to 
strengthen capital requirements across the board. 
Q.5. What is your view of the relationship between the SEC and 
federal banking agencies with respect to banks that buy and sell 
securities? How can this relationship be improved? 
A.5. It’s important that all the regulators in our system work col-
laboratively in ensuring that investors are protected and that the 
markets are operating soundly. Moving forward, we need to close 
the gaps in our regulatory system, a system that is too stove-piped 
allowing determined market actors to avoid oversight. As we work 
to reform the financial regulatory architecture this should be a pri-
ority. 
Q.6. What lessons should be learned from the recent collapse of the 
markets for asset-backed securities, collateralized debt obligations 
(CDOs), structured investment vehicles (SIVs), and auction-rate se-
curities? Should the SEC attempt to restore the markets for these 
products? Should the SEC make distinctions between these cat-
egories of products and, if so, how and why? 
A.6. The biggest lesson from these market collapses is that we can-
not allow financially important products that have a massive im-
pact on our markets and our economy to operate in our system 
without high standards of oversight, transparency, and account-
ability. As Chair of the SEC, I will move aggressively with my fel-
low Commissioners and working with members of Congress to close 
the gaps in our regulatory structure and bring these markets under 
control. 
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Q.7. What needs to be done to resolve the conflicts of interest af-
fecting credit rating agencies? What can be done to restore their 
credibility? 
A.7. As early as 1994, I’ve called for stronger regulation of credit 
rating agencies when, at that time, it became increasingly clear 
that their importance to the markets was outstripping the amount 
of oversight. Since then and especially this year, there are real 
questions about conflicts of interest and transparency that have 
surfaced. Moving forward on credit rating agency reform is a top 
priority of mine. We need to examine how the rating agencies are 
compensated, how they manage conflicts of interest, and what role 
they should play in our markets. There are some interesting pro-
posals out there that need to be studied. I look forward to working 
with you on this issue. 
Q.8. In 2004, Congress enacted legislation imposing a one-year 
cooling-off period before federal bank examiners could take a job 
with a bank they oversaw. If confirmed, would you support a simi-
lar cooling-off period for securities regulators? 
A.8. Now more than ever, it’s critical that the SEC is able to at-
tract a new group of highly qualified and motivated individuals to 
serve in the agency. As we do that, we need to balance this need 
with the highest standards of ethics and accountability for SEC 
employees to ensure that the public good is always first and fore-
most in their minds. I look forward to working with you on this 
matter and to learning from the bank regulators about their experi-
ence with post-employment restrictions. 
Q.9. Financial Accounting Standards: What is your view of the re-
lationship between the SEC and the Financial Accounting Stand-
ards Board (FASB)? What is your view on whether Congress should 
legislate accounting rules? 
A.9. The SEC needs to diligently oversee the FASB to ensure that 
accounting rules are keeping pace with innovations in the markets 
and the needs of investors of clear, usable financial reporting. I be-
lieve that FASB needs to be shielded from outside economic and po-
litical pressures, and that they and not Congress should write ac-
counting rules. 
Q.10. The SEC recently issued a report supporting the existing 
mark-to-market valuation rules, but recommending some improve-
ments. What is your view of the current mark-to-market valuation 
rules? 
A.10. We know that certain banks were not presenting investors 
with the full picture of their financial health, utilizing off-balance 
sheet vehicles and other accounting methods. This was a disservice 
to investors as the integrity of the numbers is critical to their mak-
ing smart investment decisions and to the smooth functioning of 
our markets. While there are a lot of different views on whether 
mark-to-market accounting contributed to this crisis, my personal 
view is that it was not a significant factor. As Chair, I will read 
the recent SEC report on this matter fully, talk with other regu-
lators, and get their views as we move forward. 
Q.11. Do you believe U.S. banks have fully applied mark-to-market 
valuations to the structured finance transactions on their books, in-
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cluding asset-backed securities, credit default swaps, and CDOs? 
Do you believe inaccurate valuations are currently impeding U.S. 
credit markets? If confirmed, what actions would you take to insure 
accurate book valuations for U.S. banks? 
A.11. I am not in a position at this time to opine on whether U.S. 
banks fully and appropriately applied mark to market valuations. 
See above. 
Q.12. Current SEC Chair Christopher Cox has indicated that he 
thinks the SEC should allow U.S. publicly traded companies to use 
international financial reporting standards (IFRS) issued by the 
International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) instead of U.S. 
generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) in their financial 
statements. 

a. Do you believe the Sarbanes-Oxley Act allows the SEC to dele-
gate the development of U.S. accounting standards to the IASB? If 
confirmed, would you try to advance such a proposal? 

b. Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requiring auditors to 
review a company’s internal controls has still not be applied to pub-
licly traded small businesses. If confirmed, would you allow Section 
404 to take effect for small businesses without additional delay? 
A.12. When it comes to international accounting standards, it’s 
critical that these standards are converged in a way that does not 
kick off a race to the bottom. American investors deserve and ex-
pect high standards of financial reporting, transparency, and dis-
closure—along with a standard-setter that is free from political in-
terference and that has the resources to be a strong watchdog. At 
this time, it is not apparent that the IASB meets those criteria, 
and I am not prepared to delegate standard-setting or oversight re-
sponsibility to the IASB. 

Regarding, SOX 404, accurate, robust, and easy-to-understand fi-
nancial reporting—and the internal controls that guarantee it—are 
critically important to investors and to the efficient functioning of 
our markets. Right now, we have a system where some issuers are 
complying with 404 and others are still exempt from it. It’s time 
that we bring uniformity to the system so that investors know 
what to expect from companies, while being sensitive to the needs 
of small businesses. I look forward to working with the small busi-
ness community in making sure they have the tools they need to 
comply with 404. 
Q.13. What is your view of FASB’s accounting standard requiring 
stock option compensation to be treated as an expense on corporate 
financial statements? If confirmed, would you support efforts to 
change this standard? If so, what changes would you support? 
A.13. No, I would not support changing this decision. 
Q.14. In 2004, the Office of the Comptroller (OCC) and the Office 
of Thrift Supervision (OTS) in the Treasury Department, the Fed-
eral Reserve, the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC), 
and the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) issued a pro-
posed Interagency Statement on Sound Practices Concerning Ele-
vated Risk Complex Structured Finance Activities (‘‘Interagency 
Statement on Sound Practices’’). In 2006, the same agencies issued 
a revised proposal and, in 2007, a final statement. 
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a. Did you participate in any discussions or provide any com-
ments on the 2004, 2006, or 2007 guidance? If so, please describe 
the circumstances, including the date, persons involved, and the 
issues addressed. 

b. Did you support the proposed guidance at the time it was 
issued in 2004? 

c. Did you support the revisions proposed in 2006 and adopted 
in the final guidance at the time it was issued in 2007? Do you sup-
port those revisions now? 

d. The Interagency Statement on Sound Practices became effec-
tive on January 11, 2007. According to the statement, the OCC, 
OTS, Federal Reserve, FDIC, and SEC were to use the Statement 
as guidance for reviewing the internal controls and risk manage-
ment policies, procedures, and systems of financial institutions en-
gaged in Complex Structured Finance Transactions (CSFTs) as 
part of their ongoing supervisory process. Were you aware of this 
guidance, and do you know if the guidance was regularly applied 
and adhered to by securities firms since its effective date? 

e. The Interagency Statement indicates that CDOs and credit de-
fault swaps (CDS) typically would not be considered to be CSFTs 
subject to the guidance. In light of the role played by CDO and 
CDS transactions in the current financial crisis, would you support 
revising this approach so that CDO and CDS transactions are cov-
ered by the Interagency Statement on Sound Practices? 
A.14. I did not participate in discussions surrounding the 2004, 
2006, or 2007 guidance. I think it would be appropriate to consider 
whether the Interagency Statement should be expanded. 
Q.15. Public Company Accounting Oversight Board: What is your 
view of the relationship between the SEC and the Public Company 
Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB)? 
A.15. In addition to its oversight responsibilities, the SEC should 
ensure that the PCAOB has what it needs to enforce the rules of 
the road for auditors. 
Q.16. Chairman Cox has indicated that he thinks the PCAOB 
should stop inspecting auditing firms in other countries and in-
stead delegate its inspection authority to foreign oversight bodies 
where those firms are located. Do you believe the Sarbanes-Oxley 
Act allows the SEC to make this delegation? If confirmed, would 
you try to advance such a proposal? 
A.16. No, I do not; and no, I will not. 
Q.17. Financial Institutions Facilitating Tax Abuse: The U.S. 
Treasury loses an estimated $100 billion each year from offshore 
tax abuses, some of which are facilitated by broker-dealers. If con-
firmed, would you work with the IRS to curb such activities? Do 
you support enactment of S. 681 from the 110th Congress, the 
Levin-Coleman-Obama Stop Tax Haven Abuse Act? 
A.17. Yes. I look forward to working with the Internal Revenue 
Service, you, and other Senators to curb such activities. 
Q.18. Some financial institutions are facilitating tax-dodging by 
non-U.S. persons. In particular, the Senate Permanent Sub-
committee on Investigations, which I chair, held a 2008 hearing 
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showing that U.S. firms like Morgan Stanley, Lehman Brothers 
and others have helped offshore hedge funds and others to avoid 
payment of U.S. taxes on U.S. stock dividends, by assisting them 
to convert taxable U.S. stock dividend payments into allegedly tax- 
free dividend equivalents or substitute dividend payments. If con-
firmed, would you support ending this activity by securities firms? 
A.18. Yes. 
Q.19. Investor Rights and Protections: Former SEC Chair William 
Donaldson proposed establishing a mechanism to allow certain 
shareholders of publicly traded corporations to nominate a can-
didate to the board of directors. If confirmed, would you support a 
rule to allow shareholder nominations of some board members? 
A.19. Yes. A central tenet of our market system is that share-
holders are the owners of the company in which they hold shares, 
and they should have a way to hold their representatives—mem-
bers of the board of directors—accountable for their actions. Access 
to the proxy has been debated for many years, and I believe it is 
time for a thoughtful approach to proxy access for significant, long 
term shareholders. 
Q.20. What is your view of the compensation paid to executives 
and market traders at financial institutions? If confirmed, would 
you support a rule to allow shareholders to express an advisory 
opinion on executive compensation? 
A.20. Yes. Like you and millions of Americans, executive com-
pensation has been a concern of mine for some time now, and I be-
lieve that it’s an appropriate measure to give shareholders an advi-
sory vote on these matters. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR JOHNSON 
FROM CHRISTINA D. ROMER 

Q.1. Members of the CEA provide the President advice and anal-
ysis concerning the state of the economy. What will be your first 
piece of economic advice for our new President as a member of the 
CEA? 
A.1. The first piece of advice that I gave the President-elect when 
I joined the transition before Thanksgiving was to move swiftly and 
boldly on an economic stimulus plan. After studying the forecasts 
of both private firms and public agencies, as well as talking with 
businesspeople and policymakers, I was deeply concerned about the 
rate of deterioration of the economy. I believed that monetary pol-
icy could not do enough to stop the rapid decline, and felt that ag-
gressive fiscal action was crucial. 

If confirmed, my first piece of advice as CEA chair would be to 
reiterate that view and then to stress the need to remain alert and 
flexible. The President will need to work closely with the Congress 
to pass a good stimulus bill quickly. We will then need to monitor 
the economy closely. We must watch for new unexpected weak 
spots in the economy that could require additional action. And, 
should we be fortunate enough to have a very brisk recovery, we 
may eventually need to be alert for signs of excessive strength and 
bottlenecks in some areas. 
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Q.2. Beginning to restructure the financial services’ regulatory 
structure is a complicated undertaking, and one that this Com-
mittee will spend much time addressing. What do each of you be-
lieve is the starting point for restructuring? What is the number 
one structural regulatory deficiency, in your opinion, that needs to 
be corrected by Congress? 
A.2. The key starting point for restructuring the regulatory struc-
ture is to recognize that any institution that acts like a bank, ex-
poses the economy to systemic risk, and explicitly or implicitly has 
the ability to borrow from the Federal Reserve or otherwise draw 
on taxpayer resources in times of stress, needs to be regulated in 
the same way that we regulate banks. The deregulatory actions 
taken in recent decades allowed investment banks and other insti-
tutions to take on quasi-banking activities without being subject to 
the same capital, monitoring, and oversight requirements we have 
for banks. The result was the creation of highly leveraged institu-
tions that were so large and so central to the financial markets 
that their failure would bring down otherwise solvent financial in-
stitutions and lead to a catastrophic decline in financial services, 
particularly lending. We must begin our regulatory reform by en-
suring that this wide range of financial institutions adhere to sen-
sible and prudent regulations. 
Q.3. Much of your academic work has focused on economic recov-
ery, specifically after the Great Depression and World War II. 
What is similar in today’s environment to those periods of recov-
ery? What is different? 
A.3. A key similarity between the current situation and the Great 
Depression of the 1930s is the central role of financial crises in 
causing unemployment and economic contraction. In both episodes, 
the decline in lending caused by turmoil in financial markets led 
to devastating contractions in consumer spending and investment. 
Thus, the kinds of actions that need to be taken are fundamentally 
similar. We need to reform and revitalize the financial sector so 
that it can lend again. And, we need to stimulate the overall econ-
omy so that we can directly counter some of the declining output 
and rising unemployment caused by reduced spending. 

A crucial difference in the two episodes involves the level of eco-
nomic understanding. Perhaps the most important reason that the 
Federal Reserve and other policymakers did so little as the econ-
omy spiraled downward in the early 1930s was that this was the 
prevailing economic orthodoxy of the time. In the last 80 years, 
economists and policymakers have learned dramatically more about 
the operation of the economy and steps that can be taken to coun-
teract macroeconomic shocks. That improved level of economic un-
derstanding should enable policymakers to devise effective policies. 

The role of financial crises in the current downturn points out a 
crucial difference from other postwar recessions. Most recessions 
since World War II have been caused by tight monetary policy 
aimed at reducing inflation. In these situations, it was relatively 
straightforward to end the recessions: monetary policy needed to 
switch from contractionary to expansionary. In the current episode, 
interest rates were already fairly low when the downturn began. As 
a result, monetary policy had less ability to respond aggressively. 
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This difference makes a balanced approach, including timely fiscal 
expansion, crucially important. 
Q.4. What kind of policies do you think are our best shot at eco-
nomic recovery? What role do you believe fiscal policy will play in 
our recovery? 
A.4. The problems facing our economy are sufficiently severe that, 
in my judgment, it is essential that we use a wide range of policies 
to bring about recovery. While monetary policy, the recapitalization 
of financial institutions, and dealing with troubled assets are im-
portant, fiscal policy must play a central role. Fiscal policy provides 
the most direct stimulus, which our economy sorely needs. Because 
the weakness of our economy is broad and is expected to last a sub-
stantial time, it is important to have a broad fiscal program. Dif-
ferent types of fiscal policy help recovery in different ways. Tax 
cuts to individuals and families and funds to cushion the most vul-
nerable provide immediate relief and relatively rapid stimulus. 
Likewise, fiscal relief to the states will help in the near term to 
mitigate reductions in spending on valuable programs and to pre-
vent potentially counterproductive tax increases mandated by bal-
anced-budget requirements. Business investment incentives also 
work relatively quickly, and will spur investments that will in-
crease our productive capacity. Programs of direct government 
spending appear to have the largest ‘‘bang for the buck’’ in terms 
of economic stimulus and job creation, and can fund investments 
that will strengthen our economy in the long term. Because such 
direct spending can take somewhat longer to initiate, this type of 
stimulus will be most helpful in creating jobs later in the year and 
throughout 2010. Finally, in thinking about direct spending, it is 
important that it be spread broadly: there are many areas where 
government investment would be valuable, and there are many 
areas of weakness in the economy. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR JOHNSON 
FROM AUSTAN D. GOOLSBEE 

Q.1. Members of the CEA provide the President advice and anal-
ysis concerning the state of the economy. What will be your first 
piece of economic advice for our new President as a member of the 
CEA? 
A.1. My first piece of advice to the President will be that he should 
release a significant foreclosure prevention plan to ease the drag on 
the wider economy and the financial system. 
Q.2. Beginning to restructure the financial services’ regulatory 
structure is a complicated undertaking, and one that this Com-
mittee will spend much time addressing. What do each of you be-
lieve is the starting point for restructuring? What is the number 
one structural regulatory deficiency, in your opinion, that needs to 
be corrected by Congress? 
A.2. The starting point for restructuring should be the realization 
that getting rid of the rules of the road did not make the free mar-
ket work better. It made it worse. It contributed to the lack of pub-
lic trust in the financial system a fear of keeping money in the fi-
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nancial institutions. We need sensible oversight for the market to 
succeed. 

To me, the number one structural deficiency in our regulatory 
system is that we have designed a system where a series of institu-
tions are regulated by who they are rather than by what they do. 
In subprime lending, for example, two thirds of the loans were 
made by non-banks. So the Federal Reserve was regulating banks 
one way and non-banks did not have to follow the regulations de-
spite being in exactly the same business. That is a recipe for a cre-
ating a financial crisis. 
Q.3. Some of your academic research focuses on the Internet, 
telecom, and other technology industries. What role do you see the 
technology industries playing in our Nation’s economic recovery? 
A.3. I certainly hope it will be a large role. Technology industries 
and the information economy give this country an important area 
that we can continue to lead in the coming years and where the 
demand for the product has, historically, been less cyclical than the 
demand for other goods. These technology industries are also par-
ticularly open to contribution from entrepreneurs and start-ups 
which will be an important outlet for the economy in a period 
where major employers are struggling. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR JOHNSON 
FROM CECILIA E. ROUSE 

Q.1. What will be my first piece of economic advice for our new 
President as a member of the CEA? 
A.1. I take seriously the role of the CEA as providing expert advice 
to the President based on solid empirical and theoretical economic 
analysis. The economic crisis in which we find ourselves is truly ex-
traordinary, and we must continue to move quickly and boldly to 
pull ourselves out of it. After that, however, my advice to the new 
President would be to turn as quickly as possible to developing 
policies and strategies for long-term investment that will ensure 
continued growth and help our firms and workers to remain com-
petitive and nimble in our increasingly global economy going for-
ward. While clearly this task will require innovation in a variety 
of areas, should I be confirmed, I would particularly look forward 
to working with you and the new President to strengthen invest-
ments in our ‘‘human capital’’ through the education and training 
system. 
Q.2. What do I believe is the starting point for restructuring of the 
financial services’ regulatory structure? What is the number one 
structural regulatory deficiency, in my opinion, that needs to be 
corrected by Congress? 
A.2. A good starting point for restructuring the financial services’ 
regulatory structure is to build in more accountability and trans-
parency that reflects the financial sector of the 21st century. A key 
structural deficiency that must be corrected by Congress is to 
streamline the regulatory agencies. Not only is the current system 
of overlapping and sometimes competing agencies inefficient, it 
makes it difficult for regulators to provide adequate oversight of 
this important sector of our economy. 
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Q.3. As an economist whose primary research and teaching inter-
ests are in labor economics with a focus on the economics of edu-
cation, what issue do you see as most pressing in your area of ex-
pertise? How will you advise the President-elect to address this 
issue? 
A.3. There are many pressing issues in education. Investing in our 
youngest children is key, and we must strengthen our primary and 
secondary schools—especially our secondary schools. However, an 
area that is of primary concern to me is our system of higher edu-
cation. The United States has always been a global leader in higher 
education, and yet in recent years we have slipped behind in the 
rate at which our students actually complete their studies. This is 
particularly true in our community colleges. And yet, a college edu-
cation is increasingly important in today’s economy. Should I be 
confirmed, I would advise the President-elect to help our institu-
tions of higher education to focus on the needs of students as well 
as ensure that those who would like to go to college have the re-
sources to do so. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR DODD 
FROM DANIEL K. TARULLO 

Q.1. Mr. Tarullo, you have testified before this Committee about 
the shortcomings of banking regulation well before the subprime 
crisis erupted. As you assess what has happened since then, what 
principles will guide your thinking about what the Congress, the 
Federal Reserve, and other bank regulators should make to mod-
ernize our financial regulatory system? 
A.1. In thinking about modernization of the financial regulatory 
system, I will be guided by the six principles listed below. Some 
measures needed to apply these principles can be made under ex-
isting authority of the regulatory agencies, while others may re-
quire legislative action by the Congress. 

First, successful regulatory modernization must be forward look-
ing. While it is important to make changes that would prevent 
practices that led to the subprime crisis, it is essential to recognize 
that financial stress usually does not recur in precisely the same 
way as in a previous episode. We need a regulatory system that 
can identify and respond, as necessary, to new risks to financial 
stability. 

Second, the rules and requirements designed to maintain safety 
and soundness of individual financial institutions must be appro-
priate and enforceable benchmarks that allow effective monitoring 
and, where necessary, prompt correction of capital, liquidity, and 
risk management practices. 

Third, a modern financial regulatory system must have the ca-
pacity to contain systemic risk, no matter what its source, and the 
authority to achieve this goal. This means ensuring regulatory cov-
erage of all systemically important institutions. It also means es-
tablishing measures to identify, and respond to, risks created in 
interactions among financial actors. 

Fourth, an effective financial regulatory system must ensure that 
the regulatory and supervisory systems that govern individual fi-
nancial institutions are effectively integrated with those designed 
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to contain risks specifically arising from interactions among finan-
cial actors. That is, regulators commissioned with overseeing sys-
temic stability must have sufficient involvement in the supervision 
of specific financial institutions to determine how the various meas-
ures interact. 

Fifth, the organization of, and allocation of functions among, our 
regulatory agencies must be designed so that each regulatory mis-
sion delegated by the Congress will be vigorously pursued with 
adequate authority and resources to realize that mission. Past 
shortcomings in consumer protection in the area of financial serv-
ices provide one example of a need for renewed attention. 

And sixth, in attempting to implement these principles—and reg-
ulatory modernization more generally—it is essential to keep in 
mind that the aim of financial regulation should be to establish 
and maintain a financial system that allocates capital efficiently so 
as to promote sustainable economic growth by providing invest-
ment opportunities and access to credit. The goal is not more or 
less regulation as such, but the right forms of regulation to achieve 
these ends. 
Q.2. Dr. Fred Bergsten, Director of the Peterson Institute for Inter-
national Economics, wrote an op-ed article in The Washington Post 
entitled ‘‘Globalizing the Crisis Response,’’ in which he makes the 
following point, and I quote— 

The current crisis originated in the United States but was importantly affected 
by massive savings surpluses in some countries and the resulting surfeit of li-
quidity, which drove down interest rates here and encouraged irresponsible 
lending here. These international imbalances were in turn partly caused by mis-
aligned exchange rates. 

Do you agree with Dr. Bergsten that the current financial crisis 
has roots in the global savings surpluses in China and other Asian 
nations that were accumulated at least in part by misaligned ex-
change rates? 
A.2. I agree that an excess of savings over investment in many 
emerging market countries, which raised the availability of credit 
and lowered its cost, contributed to the conditions which gave rise 
to the current crisis. It is difficult, however, to distinguish with 
precision the contribution of these savings surpluses from develop-
ments in the United States and abroad that also encouraged reck-
less lending and excessive risk, such as the deterioration in under-
writing standards, flaws in the ‘‘originate to distribute’’ model, the 
over-reliance of financial institutions on short-term credit, and in-
adequate risk management. Similarly, misaligned exchange rates 
were decidedly a factor in some emerging market economies’ cur-
rent account surpluses and resultant export of capital to the United 
States and other advanced economies. However, a number of other 
factors also figured prominently in these external imbalances, in-
cluding a protracted slump in investment spending in some East 
Asian economies and soaring commodities prices, which boosted the 
revenues of many commodity-exporting countries. 
Q.3. Can you share with the Committee your views on the separa-
tion between banking and commerce? Specifically, what are your 
views on Industrial Loan Companies? 
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A.3. The question of whether, or to what extent, the mixing of 
banking and commerce should be permitted is an important issue. 
The decision has important ramifications for the structure of the 
American financial system and the economy, particularly because 
any widespread combinations of banking and commerce likely 
would be irreversible. I believe any reversal of the Nation’s policy 
concerning the mixing of banking and commerce should be made 
only by Congress itself after legislative hearings, public debate, and 
careful review of the potential benefits and costs to taxpayers, the 
financial system, and the economy. 

One area in which Congress has permitted the mixing of banking 
and commerce is through the ownership of industrial loan compa-
nies (ILCs). The exception for ILCs in the Bank Holding Company 
Act (BHC Act) allows any type of company—including a domestic 
or foreign commercial firm—to acquire a federally insured bank 
chartered in certain states without complying with the limitations 
on banking and commerce that Congress has established for the 
corporate owners of other full-service insured banks. Although the 
number of exempt ILCs recently has declined (primarily through 
the conversion of several financial owners of ILCs to bank holding 
companies), the ILC exception in the BHC Act has the continuing 
potential to undermine the policy that Congress has established on 
the separation of banking and commerce. 
Q.4. Do you believe in the Fed’s dual mandate for maximum em-
ployment and price stability? Are there approximate figures for the 
Nation’s unemployment rate and inflation rate that match what 
you believe to be maximum employment and price stability? If so, 
can you share what those are? 
A.4. I fully endorse the monetary policy mandate that Congress has 
set out for the Federal Reserve of pursuing maximum employment 
and price stability. These policy goals have served our economy 
well. 

It is difficult to provide specific figures for the unemployment 
rate and inflation rate that would best satisfy the Congressional 
mandate. With regard to inflation, there are a number of different 
measures of inflation, each with its own strengths, weaknesses, 
and biases. As for employment, a fixed measure of ‘‘maximum em-
ployment’’ is not compatible with the fact that our economy devel-
ops and changes over time in response to changes in technology 
and other factors. 
Q.5. Can you inform the Committee of any periods in American 
history where you believe that maximum employment was not 
being reached or that price stability was not achieved? During 
those periods, what actions do you believe the Fed should have un-
dertaken to achieve its mandate? 
A.5. The economy is subject to a variety of demand or supply 
shocks that can pose a threat to the achievement of maximum em-
ployment and price stability. It is of course important for monetary 
policy to respond appropriately to these developments. At some 
times in the past, though, adherence to a particular monetary pol-
icy response well after a reduction in the risks associated with the 
shock has itself contributed to an increase in other risks to achiev-
ing these goals. For example, during the 1970s, increases in the 
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prices of oil and other commodities, along with a slowdown in the 
rate of underlying productivity growth, contributed to a substantial 
rise in inflation, which reached double-digit levels by the end of the 
decade. Over time, high inflation became built into expectations 
and distorted the decisions of businesses and households with ad-
verse results for economic performance. A tighter policy stance 
would have been appropriate to limit the rise in inflation. Had such 
a policy been pursued earlier, it might well have avoided some of 
the negative effects on employment that ensued from the very tight 
monetary policy that was adopted in the early 1980s to bring infla-
tion back down to lower levels. 

As a result of the recession and the crisis in our financial mar-
kets, the Federal Reserve has lowered its short term interest rate 
target to an effective rate of zero. The Fed has also exercised au-
thority under the Federal Reserve Act to make a series of loans to 
provide liquidity and that have had the effect of expanding the 
Fed’s balance sheet. As a result, we find ourselves in an unprece-
dented period in which traditional monetary policy tools have been 
exhausted and the Fed is using new methods to implement mone-
tary policy. 
Q.6. Do you believe that it is important that as the Federal Re-
serve begins to conduct monetary policy through non-traditional 
means that it ensures that those actions are highly transparent? 
A.6. I strongly believe that it is important for the Federal Reserve 
to conduct its monetary policy actions in as transparent a manner 
as is consistent with the effective achievement of its monetary pol-
icy goals, both in routine circumstances and in periods such as the 
present when it must conduct policy using nontraditional tools. 
Q.7. What are the advantages to conducting these operations in a 
transparent manner? 
A.7. Conducting such operations in a transparent manner supports 
the overall accountability of the Federal Reserve to the Congress 
and the public. Such accountability is always important, but it is 
especially critical when nontraditional policy tools—which are less 
familiar to the public, and entail somewhat greater risks, than tra-
ditional policy tools—are being employed. In addition, by improving 
market understanding of these operations, such transparency helps 
support public confidence that the Federal Reserve and the rest of 
the government are implementing measures that will be effective 
in strengthening financial markets and institutions and thus en-
couraging a resumption of sustainable economic growth. 
Q.8. What are the costs associated with a lack of transparency in 
the conduct of both traditional and non-traditional monetary pol-
icy? 
A.8. Lack of transparency in the conduct of traditional and non-tra-
ditional monetary policy would tend to undercut the effectiveness 
of policy actions. In the case of traditional monetary policy, lack of 
transparency would create greater uncertainty about the Federal 
Reserve’s policy objectives as well as likely actions in response to 
various economic developments. Such uncertainty would tend to 
boost risk premiums and thus interest rates and depress spending 
and economic activity. In addition, a major benefit of transparency 
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stems from the ability of market participants to anticipate future 
policy actions. If market participants can anticipate future policy 
actions, those expectations will be priced into longer-term interest 
rates and other asset prices immediately, thus amplifying the 
power of monetary policy to affect overall financial conditions and 
the economy. Lack of transparency would undercut this important 
role of expectations. 

Lack of transparency regarding the purposes, terms, and condi-
tions of the Federal Reserve’s liquidity programs, would similarly 
undercut their effectiveness. For such programs to be effective, 
market participants and the general public must understand the 
rationale and the terms and conditions for all such programs. As 
with interest rate policies, the ability of investors and others to an-
ticipate how such programs will operate is extremely important. 
Q.9. Foreign government-controlled funds known as sovereign 
wealth funds have invested significant resources in U.S. financial 
institutions struggling to recover from losses during the current re-
cession. 

Do you believe that the procedures in place at the Federal Re-
serve to review and monitor the effects of these transactions on 
bank holding companies are adequate to ensure the safety and 
soundness of the affiliated depository institutions? 
A.9. I believe that the Federal Reserve has adequate authority 
under existing legislation to review and monitor investments of 
sovereign wealth funds in banks and bank holding companies and, 
if necessary, to take action to ensure the safety and soundness of 
those institutions. The Bank Holding Company Act (BHCA) and 
the Change in Bank Control Act (CIBCA) require any company, in-
cluding a company owned or controlled by a foreign government, to 
obtain the approval of the Federal Reserve or other Federal bank-
ing agency before making a direct or indirect investment in a bank 
or bank holding company if the investment meets certain thresh-
olds or conditions. The BHCA requires regular reporting on mat-
ters such as risk management and financial conditions, subjects 
bank holding companies to regular examination, and gives the Fed-
eral Reserve broad, ongoing authority to prevent bank holding com-
panies from engaging in unsafe or unsound practices. 

To date, sovereign wealth funds have structured their invest-
ments so as not to trigger the thresholds and conditions for review 
under the BHCA and CIBCA. Even below these threshold levels, 
however, the investments must not allow the sovereign wealth fund 
to exercise a controlling influence over the management or policies 
of the banking organization. Of course, even under these cir-
cumstances, the Federal Reserve has broad supervisory authority 
over the bank holding company, including authority to ensure com-
pliance with applicable limitations on connections or relationships 
between a supposed passive investor and the banking organization. 

Based on publicly available information, I am not aware of any 
inadequacy in the Federal Reserve’s procedures to ensure compli-
ance with these requirements. However, if and as circumstances 
change, it would be important for the Federal Reserve to adapt its 
monitoring and enforcement procedures to ensure the safety and 
soundness of U.S. banking organizations. 
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Q.10. Do you believe that the Federal Reserve Board has sufficient 
information to monitor the influence these foreign government in-
vestments may have on the U.S. banking system? 
A.10. Based on publicly available information, I have no reason to 
believe that information available to the Federal Reserve per-
taining to foreign government investments in U.S. banking organi-
zations is insufficient to protect safety and soundness and other-
wise monitor their impact on the U.S. banking system. As Member 
of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, I would 
seek to ensure that Federal Reserve staff develop and maintain 
sources of information sufficient for effective monitoring of the rela-
tionships between investors and U.S. banking organizations. 

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR JOHNSON 
FROM DANIEL K. TARULLO 

Q.1. The Federal Reserve has used many tools in its tool box this 
year to prevent economic meltdown. What other monetary policy 
tools do you believe be utilized to restore confidence in our markets 
and encourage economic recovery? 
A.1. Although the Federal Reserve has reduced the federal funds 
rate close to zero, it has a number of policy tools that it can use 
to ease conditions in credit markets and thereby support economic 
recovery. First, it can provide short-term liquidity to assure that 
sound financial institutions have sufficient credit to conduct their 
normal activities. Second, it can purchase specific types of longer- 
term securities than it does in its usual open market operations, 
with the aim of reducing the longer-term interest rates that are 
critical to mortgage rates and investment decisions more broadly. 
Third, it can inject liquidity directly into important credit markets 
by purchasing, or lending against, securities associated with those 
markets. The terms of such efforts should vary with the specifics 
of the credit markets in question. However, if judiciously config-
ured, these non-conventional policy actions can play an important 
role in easing credit conditions in markets that have remained sig-
nificantly impaired despite the low federal funds rate. Going for-
ward, the Federal Reserve should, consistent with its dual mandate 
to promote maximum employment and stable prices, be prepared to 
utilize all three policy tools as necessary. 
Q.2. Beginning to restructure the financial services’ regulatory 
structure is a complicated undertaking, and one that this Com-
mittee will spend much time addressing. As a bank regulator, what 
do you believe is the starting point for restructuring at the Fed? 
What is the number one structural regulatory deficiency that needs 
to be corrected by Congress? 
A.2. In revamping our system of financial regulation, agencies 
must first ensure that regulatory capital rules provide an adequate 
buffer against the risks of loss associated with the activities of fi-
nancial institutions. Just as importantly, the agencies must have 
the capacity to monitor compliance with these rules and the resolve 
to enforce them. A second task is to assess past shortcomings in ex-
amination and monitoring of the internal risk management sys-
tems of financial institutions, and to implement needed improve-
ments. The broader agenda for Congress and the regulatory agen-

VerDate Nov 24 2008 14:44 Jun 25, 2009 Jkt 048080 PO 00000 Frm 00105 Fmt 6602 Sfmt 6601 S:\DOCS\50221.TXT JASON



102 

cies is to address sources of significant potential risk to the finan-
cial system that are not currently subject to adequate oversight. 
Among other things, this agenda should include regulatory cov-
erage of all systemically important institutions and measures to 
identify, and respond, to the risks created in interactions among fi-
nancial actors. 
Q.3. Countries around the world are currently working on ‘‘stim-
ulus’’ packages to help their economies recover. What should the 
United States do in coordinating international economic policies 
with these nations to achieve the best recovery results? 
A.3. In general, prospects for recovery of the global economy will 
be strengthened if each country in the coming months takes meas-
ures appropriate to its circumstances to stabilize its financial sys-
tem, promote adequate credit flows, and support domestic economic 
activity. In some circumstances, as evidenced by the rate cuts by 
a number of central banks (including the Federal Reserve) last fall, 
explicitly coordinated actions can send an important signal to mar-
kets of a shared resolve among government authorities to respond 
vigorously to serious risks to growth. Even where precise synchro-
nization of specific policies is not feasible or necessary, inter-
national consultation and cooperation will be helpful in encour-
aging countries to pursue measures that strengthen domestic de-
mand and contribute to global economic recovery. Over the longer 
term, it is important that countries adopt policies that are con-
sistent with balanced, sustainable global growth. 
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INTRODUCTION OF CHRISTINA D. ROMER BY DIANNE FEINSTEIN, 
A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. Chairman, It is an honor and pleasure to introduce and recommend that my 
fellow Californian, Dr. Christina Romer, be confirmed as Chairman of the Council 
of Economic Advisors. Dr. Romer is a distinguished economist and innovative think-
er. 

She received her Bachelor of Arts in Economics from the College of William and 
Mary in 1981. After obtaining her doctorate in economics from the Massachusetts 
Institute of Technology in 1985, Dr. Romer became a professor of economics at 
Princeton University. She joined the faculty at the University of California, Berke-
ley, in 1988 and was promoted to full professor in 1993. She was awarded the Dis-
tinguished Teaching Award the following year. Currently, she is the Class of 1957 
Garff B. Wilson Professor of Economics. 

During her tenure at the University of California, Berkeley, Dr. Romer also has 
served as vice-president of the American Economic Association, as the Visiting 
Scholar at the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, and she currently 
serves as the Co-Director for the Program in Monetary Economics at the National 
Bureau of Economic Research. 

Dr. Romer is widely published, and since her first publication in 1986, she has 
published 28 articles in journals such as the American Economic Review, the Jour-
nal of Economic History, and the Journal of Monetary Economics. In addition, she 
has authored 11 other reviews and commentaries. In 1997, the volume she co-edited 
with her husband, Reducing Inflation: Motivation and Strategy, was released. 

She has written widely on the subjects of the Great Depression and recessions, 
making her especially well-suited to advise the President during these challenging 
times. Dr. Romer understands the gravity of the current economic crisis and the im-
portance of prudent and well-targeted government action to promote recovery. 

In addition to teaching and research, Dr. Romer is a fellow of the American Acad-
emy of Arts and Sciences and is the recipient of a National Science Foundation re-
search grant. Previously, she has received other awards and grants from the Na-
tional Science Foundation, including the Faculty Award for Women Scientists and 
Engineers from 1991 to 1996. Her previous fellowships include the John Simon 
Guggenheim Memorial Foundation Fellowship and the National Bureau of Economic 
Research Olin Fellowship. 

Dr. Romer is clearly one of the best minds in her field. At a time when so many 
families are struggling, it is essential that the President-elect has solid advice to 
positively change our Nation’s economic course. 

With that in mind I am happy to introduce Dr. Romer to this Committee. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Shelby, and Members of the Committee. 
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